World Journal of *Gastroenterology*

World J Gastroenterol 2024 September 14; 30(34): 3850-3931





WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Contents

Weekly Volume 30 Number 34 September 14, 2024

EDITORIAL

3850	Sirtuin 1 in regulating the p53/glutathione peroxidase 4/gasdermin D axis in acute liver failure			
	Katoch S, Patial V			
3856	Overview of ferroptosis and pyroptosis in acute liver failure Sun YW, Zhao BW, Li HF, Zhang GX			
3862	Glucagon-like peptide 1 receptor agonist: A potential game changer for cholangiocarcinoma			
	Trakoonsenathong R, Chiu CF, Saengboonmee C			
3868	Examining dietary interventions in Crohn's disease Chen L, Srinivasan A, Vasudevan A			
3875	Editor-in-Chief articles of choice and comments from January to June 2024			
	Tarnawski AS			
	ORIGINAL ARTICLE			
	Retrospective Study			

3883 Clinical features of gastroesophageal reflux disease and erosive esophagitis: Insights from patients undergoing esophagogastroduodenoscopy in resource-limited Ethiopia

Mengistie FA, Shewaye AB, Tasamma AT, Ayalew ZS

Clinical and Translational Research

3894 B-cell-specific signatures reveal novel immunophenotyping and therapeutic targets for hepatocellular carcinoma

Xu KQ, Gong Z, Yang JL, Xia CQ, Zhao JY, Chen X

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

3926 Recent progress of gastroesophageal reflux after endoscopic myotomy Yan X, Sha WH

3929 Real-world clinical efficacy of tofacitinib in moderate-to-severe ulcerative colitis

Lopes SR, Martins C, Teixeira M, Tomás D



Contents

Weekly Volume 30 Number 34 September 14, 2024

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastroenterology, Pankaj Garg, FASCRS, MBBS, MD, CEO & Chief Surgeon, Department of Colorectal Surgery, Garg Fistula Research Institute, Panchkula 134113, Haryana, India. drgargpankaj@gmail.com

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastroenterology (WJG, World J Gastroenterol) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastroenterology and hepatology with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online. WJG mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastroenterology and hepatology and covering a wide range of topics including gastroenterology, hepatology, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastrointestinal surgery, gastrointestinal oncology, and pediatric gastroenterology.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJG is now abstracted and indexed in Science Citation Index Expanded (SCIE), MEDLINE, PubMed, PubMed Central, Scopus, Reference Citation Analysis, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2024 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2023 journal impact factor (JIF) for WJG as 4.3; Quartile: Q1. The WJG's CiteScore for 2023 is 7.8.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Ying-Yi Yuan; Production Department Director: Xiang Li; Cover Editor: Jia-Ru Fan.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastroenterology	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 1, 1995	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Weekly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Andrzej S Tarnawski	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EXECUTIVE ASSOCIATE EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	POLICY OF CO-AUTHORS
Jian-Gao Fan (Chronic Liver Disease)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/310
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
September 14, 2024	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2024 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com
PUBLISHING PARTNER Shanghai Pancreatic Cancer Institute and Pancreatic Cancer Institute, Fudan University Biliary Tract Disease Institute, Fudan University	PUBLISHING PARTNER's OFFICIAL WEBSITE https://www.shca.org.cn https://www.zs-hospital.sh.cn

© 2024 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: office@baishideng.com https://www.wjgnet.com



WÜ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2024 September 14; 30(34): 3850-3855

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3850

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

EDITORIAL

Sirtuin 1 in regulating the p53/glutathione peroxidase 4/gasdermin D axis in acute liver failure

Swati Katoch, Vikram Patial

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's classification Scientific Quality: Grade B Novelty: Grade B Creativity or Innovation: Grade B Scientific Significance: Grade B

P-Reviewer: Shahid N

Received: March 15, 2024 Revised: August 14, 2024 Accepted: August 21, 2024 Published online: September 14, 2024 Processing time: 178 Days and 19.9 Hours



Swati Katoch, Vikram Patial, Division of Dietetics and Nutrition Technology, Institute of Himalayan Bioresource Technology, Palampur 176061, Himachal Pradesh, India

Swati Katoch, Vikram Patial, Academy of Scientific and Innovative Research, Ghaziabad 201002, Uttar Pradesh, India

Corresponding author: Vikram Patial, PhD, Principal Scientist, Associate Professor, Division of Dietetics and Nutrition Technology, Institute of Himalayan Bioresource Technology, Post Box No. 6, Palampur 176061, Himachal Pradesh, India. vikrampatial@ihbt.res.in

Abstract

In this editorial, we comment on the article by Zhou et al. The study reveals the connection between ferroptosis and pyroptosis and the effect of silent information regulator sirtuin 1 (SIRT1) activation in acute liver failure (ALF). ALF is characterized by a sudden and severe liver injury resulting in significant hepatocyte damage, often posing a high risk of mortality. The predominant form of hepatic cell death in ALF involves apoptosis, ferroptosis, autophagy, pyroptosis, and necroptosis. Glutathione peroxidase 4 (GPX4) inhibition sensitizes the cell to ferroptosis and triggers cell death, while Gasdermin D (GSDMD) is a mediator of pyroptosis. The study showed that ferroptosis and pyroptosis in ALF are regulated by blocking the p53/GPX4/GSDMD pathway, bridging the gap between the two processes. The inhibition of p53 elevates the levels of GPX4, reducing the levels of inflammatory and liver injury markers, ferroptotic events, and GSDMD-N protein levels. Reduced p53 expression and increased GPX4 on deletion of GSDMD indicated ferroptosis and pyroptosis interaction. SIRT1 is a NAD-dependent deacetylase, and its activation attenuates liver injury and inflammation, accompanied by reduced ferroptosis and pyroptosis-related proteins in ALF. SIRT1 activation also inhibits the p53/GPX4/GSDMD axis by inducing p53 acetylation, attenuating LPS/D-GalN-induced ALF.

Key Words: Acute liver failure; Ferroptosis; Gasdermin D; Pyroptosis; p53; Silent information regulator sirtuin 1

©The Author(s) 2024. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Ferroptosis and pyroptosis are crucial modes of hepatic cell death in acute liver failure (ALF), and their close association leads to the sudden progression of liver failure. Silent information regulator sirtuin 1 inhibits p53 activity by deacetylation, thereby promoting cell survival. Inhibition of p53 activity affects downstream regulators like Glutathione peroxidase 4 (GPX4) and Gasdermin D (GSDMD). The overexpression of GPX4 and reduced levels of GSDMD protect the cell from pyroptosis and ferroptosis, indicating the close link between these mechanisms in ALF.

Citation: Katoch S, Patial V. Sirtuin 1 in regulating the p53/glutathione peroxidase 4/gasdermin D axis in acute liver failure. *World J Gastroenterol* 2024; 30(34): 3850-3855 **URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v30/i34/3850.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3850

INTRODUCTION

Acute liver failure (ALF), also referred to as fulminant hepatic failure, is a rare yet serious condition characterized by the rapid deterioration of liver function, often occurring within a span of days to weeks. It can be caused by various factors, including drug overdose, viral infections, and autoimmune diseases[1]. This rapid deterioration of liver function can lead to severe complications, including hepatic encephalopathy, coagulopathy (bleeding disorders), and multi-organ failure [2]. According to a report, patients with ALF had 40.02% mortality[3]. ALF accounts for 6% of all liver disease-related deaths in the United States, and 3000 cases are reported annually. It is more common in Americans than other racial groups and more common in women than men. The peak incidence of ALF is at a relatively young age of 35 years in women and 45 years in men[4]. Drug-induced liver injury is the most common cause of ALF in developed countries, accounting for over 50% of cases. It can be caused by various medications, including acetaminophen (paracetamol) overdose, certain antibiotics, anti-epileptic drugs, and herbal remedies[5]. Recent studies have proposed several cell death pathways, including ferroptosis, pyroptosis, necroptosis, and apoptosis, that are important in the development of ALF[6, 7]. Among them, the two distinguishing programmed cell death processes that are distinct from autophagy, apoptosis, and necrosis are ferroptosis and pyroptosis. Both of these processes are vital for the development of ALF as they each modulate distinct inflammatory and immunological responses[8].

The main mechanism behind ferroptosis is reactive oxygen species (ROS)-dependent regulated cell death, with lipid peroxidation, intracellular iron overload, and decreased glutathione peroxidase 4 (GPX4) activity serving as key indicators. The Fenton process results in the production of ROS, which changes hydrogen peroxide into hydroxyl radicals and subsequently causes lipid peroxidation[9]. ROS growth is regulated by the inhibitory activity of GPX4, an enzyme that uses hydrogen ions to neutralize lipid peroxides and hydrogen peroxide. Reduced glutathione (GSH) is transformed into glutathione disulfide (GSSG) by GPX4[10]. In addition to GPX4's basic function of preserving ROS levels, numerous other pathways are necessary to sustain GPX's antioxidant activity. System Xc- is a heterodimeric antiport system comprising the subunits SLC3A2 and SLC7A11 that import cystine and output glutamate. The imported cystine is converted into cysteine and GSH to maintain redox equilibrium and shield the cells from ferroptosis[11]. The primary mechanism that sustains the effectiveness of GPX antioxidant action is System Xc-, which inhibits a sequence of processes that lead to a decrease in GSH levels, lipid peroxidation, and, ultimately, ferroptosis[12].

Due to p53's transcriptional inhibition of SLC7A11, cells are more susceptible to ferroptosis and absorb cystine less efficiently. The cellular response to various triggers of stress, such as hypoxia, starvation, DNA damage, and oncogene activation, is greatly influenced by p53. Furthermore, by inhibiting cystine metabolism and ROS activity, p53 promotes ferroptosis[13].

Pyroptosis is an acute inflammatory form of programmed cell death that is mostly provoked by either canonical or noncanonical inflammasomes. It is characterized by the morphological enlargement of cells followed by lysis, ultimately releasing intracellular material[14]. The liver is constantly exposed to various gut-derived microbial particles known as pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) due to the tight connection between portal circulation and the intestines. PAMPs excite local immune cells[15]. When risk signals are detected, intracellular multiprotein complexes known as canonical inflammasomes are formed. These inflammasomes activate caspase-1, which leads to the maturation of interleukin-1 beta (IL-1β), IL-18, and IL-37, ultimately causing pyroptosis. Caspase-11 is activated by noncanonical inflammasomes, causing pyroptosis[16]. Gasdermin D (GSDMD) is a pore-forming protein that incites pro-inflammatory cytokine release and causes pyroptosis[17]. PAMPs stimulate distinct inflammasomes to initiate caspase-1, which subsequently cleaves GSDMD, the pyroptosis executor, into its active N terminal and inactive C terminal. The C-terminal regulatory domain (GSDMD-C) and the pyroptotic N-terminal domain (GSDMD-N) of GSDMD are joined by a linker domain. Inflammatory caspases (caspase-1, caspase-4, and caspase-5) break the linker domain of GSDMD, releasing GSDMD-N from its autoinhibitory GSDMD-C. GSDMD-N demonstrates a remarkable resemblance to membrane lipids, where it oligomerizes to produce pores with a diameter of around 20 nm, causing swelling and cell lysis, while GSDMD-C stays in the cytoplasm[18].

Sirtuin 1 (SIRT1), a nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD+)-dependent histone deacetylase, is believed to protect cells from oxidative stress injury by mediating Nrf2 production and its downstream targets[19]. SIRT1 plays a complex function in stress responses, energy metabolism, inflammation, and redox balance through the acetylation and deacetylation of certain transcription factors and proteins, including p53[20]. Zhou *et al*[21] discussed the method by

Zaishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

which SIRT1 reduces ALF and how it is linked to hepatocyte death that occurs widely and involves ferroptosis and pyroptosis^[21].

ROLE OF p53/GPX4/GSDMD AXIS IN ACUTE LIVER FAILURE

Zhou *et al*[21] have carefully examined the process by which p53/GPX4/GSDMD signaling pathway blockade caused by SIRT1 activation decreases ferroptosis and pyroptosis in ALF (Figure 1). The increased activity of the enzyme biomarkers alanine aminotransferase (ALT) and aspartate aminotransferase (AST) in human ALF is linked to elevated levels of inflammatory factors, such as tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF α), IL-1 β , and IL-6. Furthermore, ferroptosis-related antioxidant protein levels of GPX4 and SLC7A11 drop in ALF, worsening iron deposition and leading to increased expression of GSDMD[21]. It is unclear how ferroptosis and pyroptosis are related to fulminant hepatitis in humans, despite the fact that the etiology of LPS/D-GalN-induced ALF in mice is quite similar to that in humans.

GSDMD and GPX4 are essential for ferroptosis and pyroptosis to occur. Conditions leading to GPX4 instability or suppression make cells more susceptible to ferroptosis or even lead to ferroptotic cell death, whereas sufficient GPX4 activity and GSH synthesis are necessary to prevent ferroptosis[22]. A recent study in a murine model found that ferroptosis was significantly involved in liver failure produced by acetaminophen. The results showed higher levels of TNF α , interleukins, and PTGS2, a well-known marker for ferroptosis. This process was considerably suppressed by ferrostatin-1, an inhibitor that is unique to ferroptosis. Ferroptosis may be a viable therapeutic target for liver failure, according to these findings[23]. Increased ROS levels, decreased System Xc-activity, and suppressed GPX4 levels are the main inducers of ferroptosis[24]. The LPS/D-GalN-induced liver failure model was reported to have decreased levels of SLC7A11, HO-1, and GPX4, along with increased ROS production, indicating System Xc- involvement in ferroptosis[25]. The inflammatory action is further prolonged by GSDMD-mediated hepatocyte pyroptosis, which stimulates macrophages by escalating the levels of monocyte chemotactic protein 1/CC chemokine receptor-2[18]. A study reported that pre-administration of oyster-derived Tyr-Ala (YA) peptide improves the elevated levels of GSDMD, along with its regulatory factors like caspase-1, IL-1 β and TNF α in the LPS/D-GalN induced ALF model[26]. Many researchers reported that GSDMD gene knockout ameliorates pyroptosis and ferroptosis with reduced inflammatory reactions and hepatocyte loss, which improves ALF[27,28].

The non-classical process of pyroptotic cell death is mediated by caspase-11, which is implicated in myeloid cell knockout[29]. This process was seen in mice lacking the GPX4 gene that were susceptible to a deadly infection and had septic myeloid cells. GPX4 suppressed the caspase-1-dependent NLRP3 inflammasome, suggesting a comprehensive role of GPX4 against pyroptosis[30]. According to a different study, 3,4-dihydroxyphenylethyl alcohol glycoside (DAG) prevents hepatocyte ferroptosis and pyroptosis, which lowers ALF in mice caused by acetaminophen. DAG further decreased the levels of proinflammatory cytokines, histological changes, hepatic neutrophil infiltration, and serum ALT and AST. It also suppressed the levels of MDA adducts and the depletion of GSH, CAT, and SOD enzymes. *In vitro*, in mouse AML12 hepatocytes exposed to acetaminophen, DAG demonstrated a dose-dependent suppression of proinflammatory factors (IL-1β and IL18), ROS, and the reduction of GSH depletion. Interestingly, in liver tissues and AML12 hepatocytes, DAG increased the expression of GPX4 and decreased that of HO-1, NLRP3, caspase-1, and GSDMD[31].

The p53 tumor suppressor protein is a critical cell cycle and apoptosis regulator. p53 regulates the progression of liver injury and regeneration after acetaminophen overdose[32]. p53 knockout mice (p53KO) showed prolonged steatosis, lower mitochondrial DNA content, and reduced expression of mitochondrial transcription factor A and mitochondrial complexes in acetaminophen-induced liver injury. It also altered metabolic homeostasis and activated proinflammatory and proliferative signaling. Prolonged steatosis in the p53KO group was also linked with p53 targets related to fatty acid balance, SREBP2 protein, and GAMT mRNA expression[32]. Zhou et al's study[21] demonstrated that the inhibition of p53 and increased GPX4 in the ALF mouse model reduced the inflammatory responses, AST and ALT levels, and ferroptotic events (depletion of GPX4, GSH, and SLC7A11, as well as iron buildup). A cross-talk between ferroptosis and pyroptosis was observed, as evidenced by the reduction of p53 expression and the elevation of GPX4 following GSDMD knockout. Furthermore, ALT and AST levels, ferroptosis markers, and GSDMD were markedly enhanced in response to GPX4 knockdown[21]. The findings suggest the possibility of a positive feedback loop and the alleviation of ferroptosis and pyroptosis in ALF caused by disrupting the p53/GPX4/GSDMD signaling pathway. Another study showed that altering GPX4 protein expression did not influence p53 levels; however, it did operate indirectly by controlling GSDMD, indicating that GPX4 is a downstream regulator of p53. p53-driven ferroptosis is produced in a GPX4-independent manner, and p53 levels remain unaffected by the deletion of ACSL4 and GPX4. However, p53 transcription decreases with GPX4 augmentation, indicating the correlation between GPX4, GSDMD, and p53 in ferroptosis and pyroptosis[33].

SIRT1, a NAD-dependent deacetylase, mediates the function of p53 by direct deacetylation. According to one study, negative regulation of SIRT1 exacerbated the acute hepatic proinflammatory response and induced pyroptosis[34]. However, SIRT1 overexpression eliminated p53 acetylation levels and decreased the release of hepatic enzymes, hepatic oxidative stress, and inflammation in acetaminophen-induced liver injury[35]. The immediate target gene of p53 is microRNA-34a (miR-34a), which concurrently activates p53 *via* SIRT1. The miR-34a/SIRT1/p53 signaling pathway, crucial for cell division and death, creates a positive feedback loop in which p53 stimulates miR-34a, and miR-34a promotes p53 by blocking SIRT1. Human patients or animal models with several liver disorders, including liver fibrosis, have been reported with higher expression levels of miR-34a[36]. SIRT1 overexpression attenuates liver fibrosis by decreasing p53 acetylation and caspase activation in apoptosis[37]. In the case of myocardial ischemia-reperfusion injury, SIRT1 activation was found to reduce ferroptosis-induced cardiac cell death by overexpression of SLC7A11 and inhibition of p53, indicating the close link of the SIRT1/p53/SLC7A11 axis[38]. Mice treated with resveratrol, a small-molecule

Zaishidena® WJG https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 1 The activation of sirtuin 1 suppresses ferroptosis and pyroptosis in acute liver failure by inhibiting p53, glutathione peroxidase 4, and gasdermin D. The silent information regulator sirtuin 1 blocks p53 deacetylation and inhibits the glutathione peroxidase 4 (GPX4)/gasdermin D (GSDMD) signaling pathway, which in turn reduces hepatic iron overload and the inflammatory response. Ferroptosis and pyroptosis in acute liver failure are reduced by blocking the p53/GPX4/GSDMD signaling pathway. SIRT1: Silent information regulator sirtuin 1; SLC7A11: Solute carrier family 7a member 11; SLC3A2: Solute carrier family 3a member 2; GSH: Glutathione; GPX4: Glutathione peroxidase 4; GSDMD: Gasdermin D; IL1β: Interleukin-1 beta; ROS: Reactive oxygen species.

SIRT1 activator, did not suffer hepatic ischemia-reperfusion injury[39]. Overall, all the findings establish a cross-talk between ferroptosis and pyroptosis with their primary upstream and downstream regulatory mechanisms. The activation of SIRT1 inhibits p53 and GSDMD activity while stimulating GPX4 action, overall blocking the p53/GPX4/GSDMD axis and protecting the cell from ferroptosis and pyroptosis.

CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS OF ACUTE LIVER FAILURE

ALF can have significant clinical implications, ranging from mild symptoms to life-threatening complications. Some common implications related to ALF are hepatic dysfunction, coagulopathy, multi-organ dysfunction, hepatic encephalopathy, infection susceptibility, and various long-term complications[2]. Early recognition, prompt diagnosis, and appropriate management are essential to improve outcomes and reduce morbidity and mortality associated with ALF[3]. Certain naturally occurring substances, such as resveratrol in red wine, have been recognized as SIRT1 agonists. Resveratrol has drawn interest because of its potential health benefits and capacity to activate SIRT1 and replicate the effects of caloric restriction, which have been linked to longer lifespans in various organisms[39]. Synthetic SIRT1 agonist development has also been the focus of researchers for possible medicinal uses. Compared to natural substances, these synthesized molecules may provide a more robust and tailored activation of SIRT1. Researchers are looking at the potential of SIRT1 agonists in cancer, neurological diseases, and metabolic disorders, among other areas. The clinical advantages and safety of SIRT1 agonists in humans are still being assessed through ongoing research and clinical trials, even though SIRT1 activation shows promising results in preclinical studies. It is important to remember that SIRT1 is a multifaceted molecule whose function in human health is currently being studied. This work demonstrated a connection between the upstream regulatory processes and ferroptosis and pyroptosis. More investigations are required to ascertain the possible therapeutic advantages of targeting SIRT1 to treat various metabolic disorders.

CONCLUSION

To sum up, this editorial examines the data supporting the notion that ferroptosis and pyroptosis are essential hepatocyte



death mechanisms in ALF, and that the interplay between these cell death mechanisms promotes the development of ALF. The findings suggest that SIRT1 and p53 can regulate each other in a feedback loop. While SIRT1 has been shown to deacetylate and inhibit p53 activity, thereby promoting cell survival and inhibiting apoptosis, p53 activation can lead to increased expression of SIRT1, which may have various downstream effects on cellular processes. Considering the reported shreds of evidence, we can attenuate ALF by blocking the p53/GPX4/GSDMD signaling pathway and activating SIRT1, which results in reduced ferroptosis and pyroptosis. This signaling pathway, especially SIRT1, might be a promising therapeutic target for liver failure.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors are thankful to the Director, CSIR-Institute of Himalayan Bioresource Technology, Palampur, India, for his continuous support (Communication no. 5627).

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Katoch S collected the literature and wrote the manuscript; Patial V contributed to designing, manuscript writing and editing; Both authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Supported by CSIR, India, No. MLP0204.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country of origin: India

ORCID number: Swati Katoch 0000-0001-9120-6327; Vikram Patial 0000-0002-4912-9871.

S-Editor: Li L L-Editor: Webster JR P-Editor: Yuan YY

REFERENCES

- Stravitz RT, Lee WM. Acute liver failure. Lancet 2019; 394: 869-881 [PMID: 31498101 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)31894-X] 1
- Bernal W, Jalan R, Quaglia A, Simpson K, Wendon J, Burroughs A. Acute-on-chronic liver failure. Lancet 2015; 386: 1576-1587 [PMID: 2 26423181 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00309-8]
- Hernaez R, Kramer JR, Liu Y, Tansel A, Natarajan Y, Hussain KB, Ginès P, Solà E, Moreau R, Gerbes A, El-Serag HB, Kanwal F. 3 Prevalence and short-term mortality of acute-on-chronic liver failure: A national cohort study from the USA. J Hepatol 2019; 70: 639-647 [PMID: 30590100 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2018.12.018]
- Singh T, Gupta N, Alkhouri N, Carey WD, Hanouneh IA. A guide to managing acute liver failure. Cleve Clin J Med 2016; 83: 453-462 4 [PMID: 27281258 DOI: 10.3949/ccjm.83a.15101]
- Lee WM. Drug-induced acute liver failure. Clin Liver Dis 2013; 17: 575-586, viii [PMID: 24099019 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2013.07.001] 5
- Xie D, Ouyang S. The role and mechanisms of macrophage polarization and hepatocyte pyroptosis in acute liver failure. Front Immunol 2023; 6 14: 1279264 [PMID: 37954583 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1279264]
- 7 Mao L, Zhao T, Song Y, Lin L, Fan X, Cui B, Feng H, Wang X, Yu Q, Zhang J, Jiang K, Wang B, Sun C. The emerging role of ferroptosis in non-cancer liver diseases: hype or increasing hope? Cell Death Dis 2020; 11: 518 [PMID: 32647111 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-020-2732-5]
- Stockwell BR, Jiang X, Gu W. Emerging Mechanisms and Disease Relevance of Ferroptosis. Trends Cell Biol 2020; 30: 478-490 [PMID: 8 32413317 DOI: 10.1016/j.tcb.2020.02.009]
- Münzel T, Gori T, Keaney JF Jr, Maack C, Daiber A. Pathophysiological role of oxidative stress in systolic and diastolic heart failure and its 9 therapeutic implications. Eur Heart J 2015; 36: 2555-2564 [PMID: 26142467 DOI: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv305]
- Dixon SJ, Lemberg KM, Lamprecht MR, Skouta R, Zaitsev EM, Gleason CE, Patel DN, Bauer AJ, Cantley AM, Yang WS, Morrison B 3rd, 10 Stockwell BR. Ferroptosis: an iron-dependent form of nonapoptotic cell death. Cell 2012; 149: 1060-1072 [PMID: 22632970 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2012.03.042]
- Liu MR, Zhu WT, Pei DS. System Xc(-): a key regulatory target of ferroptosis in cancer. Invest New Drugs 2021; 39: 1123-1131 [PMID: 11 33506324 DOI: 10.1007/s10637-021-01070-0]
- Lewerenz J, Hewett SJ, Huang Y, Lambros M, Gout PW, Kalivas PW, Massie A, Smolders I, Methner A, Pergande M, Smith SB, Ganapathy 12 V, Maher P. The cystine/glutamate antiporter system x(c)(-) in health and disease: from molecular mechanisms to novel therapeutic opportunities. Antioxid Redox Signal 2013; 18: 522-555 [PMID: 22667998 DOI: 10.1089/ars.2011.4391]



- 13 Jiang L, Kon N, Li T, Wang SJ, Su T, Hibshoosh H, Baer R, Gu W. Ferroptosis as a p53-mediated activity during tumour suppression. *Nature* 2015; 520: 57-62 [PMID: 25799988 DOI: 10.1038/nature14344]
- 14 Fang Y, Tian S, Pan Y, Li W, Wang Q, Tang Y, Yu T, Wu X, Shi Y, Ma P, Shu Y. Pyroptosis: A new frontier in cancer. *Biomed Pharmacother* 2020; 121: 109595 [PMID: 31710896 DOI: 10.1016/j.biopha.2019.109595]
- 15 Wang J, Dong R, Zheng S. Roles of the inflammasome in the gutliver axis (Review). *Mol Med Rep* 2019; **19**: 3-14 [PMID: 30483776 DOI: 10.3892/mmr.2018.9679]
- 16 Yuan YY, Xie KX, Wang SL, Yuan LW. Inflammatory caspase-related pyroptosis: mechanism, regulation and therapeutic potential for inflammatory bowel disease. *Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf)* 2018; 6: 167-176 [PMID: 30151200 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/goy011]
- 17 Shi J, Zhao Y, Wang K, Shi X, Wang Y, Huang H, Zhuang Y, Cai T, Wang F, Shao F. Cleavage of GSDMD by inflammatory caspases determines pyroptotic cell death. *Nature* 2015; 526: 660-665 [PMID: 26375003 DOI: 10.1038/nature15514]
- 18 Li H, Zhao XK, Cheng YJ, Zhang Q, Wu J, Lu S, Zhang W, Liu Y, Zhou MY, Wang Y, Yang J, Cheng ML. Gasdermin D-mediated hepatocyte pyroptosis expands inflammatory responses that aggravate acute liver failure by upregulating monocyte chemotactic protein 1/CC chemokine receptor-2 to recruit macrophages. *World J Gastroenterol* 2019; 25: 6527-6540 [PMID: 31802832 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i44.6527]
- 19 Singh CK, Chhabra G, Ndiaye MA, Garcia-Peterson LM, Mack NJ, Ahmad N. The Role of Sirtuins in Antioxidant and Redox Signaling. Antioxid Redox Signal 2018; 28: 643-661 [PMID: 28891317 DOI: 10.1089/ars.2017.7290]
- 20 Liu X, Yang X, Han L, Ye F, Liu M, Fan W, Zhang K, Kong Y, Zhang J, Shi L, Chen Y, Zhang X, Lin S. Pterostilbene alleviates polymicrobial sepsis-induced liver injury: Possible role of SIRT1 signaling. *Int Immunopharmacol* 2017; 49: 50-59 [PMID: 28550734 DOI: 10.1016/j.intimp.2017.05.022]
- 21 Zhou XN, Zhang Q, Peng H, Qin YJ, Liu YH, Wang L, Cheng ML, Luo XH, Li H. Silent information regulator sirtuin 1 ameliorates acute liver failure via the p53/glutathione peroxidase 4/gasdermin D axis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1588-1608 [PMID: 38617450 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i11.1588]
- 22 Wang Y, Zhang H, Chen Q, Jiao F, Shi C, Pei M, Lv J, Zhang H, Wang L, Gong Z. TNF-α/HMGB1 inflammation signalling pathway regulates pyroptosis during liver failure and acute kidney injury. *Cell Prolif* 2020; **53**: e12829 [PMID: 32419317 DOI: 10.1111/cpr.12829]
- 23 Yamada N, Karasawa T, Kimura H, Watanabe S, Komada T, Kamata R, Sampilvanjil A, Ito J, Nakagawa K, Kuwata H, Hara S, Mizuta K, Sakuma Y, Sata N, Takahashi M. Ferroptosis driven by radical oxidation of n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids mediates acetaminophen-induced acute liver failure. *Cell Death Dis* 2020; 11: 144 [PMID: 32094346 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-020-2334-2]
- 24 Ji Y, Si W, Zeng J, Huang L, Huang Z, Zhao L, Liu J, Zhu M, Kuang W. Niujiaodihuang Detoxify Decoction inhibits ferroptosis by enhancing glutathione synthesis in acute liver failure models. *J Ethnopharmacol* 2021; 279: 114305 [PMID: 34129898 DOI: 10.1016/j.jep.2021.114305]
- 25 Wang Y, Chen Q, Shi C, Jiao F, Gong Z. Mechanism of glycyrrhizin on ferroptosis during acute liver failure by inhibiting oxidative stress. *Mol Med Rep* 2019; 20: 4081-4090 [PMID: 31545489 DOI: 10.3892/mmr.2019.10660]
- 26 Siregar AS, Nyiramana MM, Kim EJ, Cho SB, Woo MS, Lee DK, Hong SG, Han J, Kang SS, Kim DR, Choi YJ, Kang D. Oyster-Derived Tyr-Ala (YA) Peptide Prevents Lipopolysaccharide/D-Galactosamine-Induced Acute Liver Failure by Suppressing Inflammatory, Apoptotic, Ferroptotic, and Pyroptotic Signals. *Mar Drugs* 2021; 19 [PMID: 34822485 DOI: 10.3390/md19110614]
- 27 Zheng D, Liwinski T, Elinav E. Inflammasome activation and regulation: toward a better understanding of complex mechanisms. *Cell Discov* 2020; **6**: 36 [PMID: 32550001 DOI: 10.1038/s41421-020-0167-x]
- 28 Seibt TM, Proneth B, Conrad M. Role of GPX4 in ferroptosis and its pharmacological implication. *Free Radic Biol Med* 2019; 133: 144-152 [PMID: 30219704 DOI: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2018.09.014]
- 29 Wang K, Sun Q, Zhong X, Zeng M, Zeng H, Shi X, Li Z, Wang Y, Zhao Q, Shao F, Ding J. Structural Mechanism for GSDMD Targeting by Autoprocessed Caspases in Pyroptosis. *Cell* 2020; 180: 941-955.e20 [PMID: 32109412 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.02.002]
- 30 Kang R, Zeng L, Zhu S, Xie Y, Liu J, Wen Q, Cao L, Xie M, Ran Q, Kroemer G, Wang H, Billiar TR, Jiang J, Tang D. Lipid Peroxidation Drives Gasdermin D-Mediated Pyroptosis in Lethal Polymicrobial Sepsis. *Cell Host Microbe* 2018; 24: 97-108.e4 [PMID: 29937272 DOI: 10.1016/j.chom.2018.05.009]
- 31 Liu T, Yang L, Gao H, Zhuo Y, Tu Z, Wang Y, Xun J, Zhang Q, Zhang L, Wang X. 3,4-dihydroxyphenylethyl alcohol glycoside reduces acetaminophen-induced acute liver failure in mice by inhibiting hepatocyte ferroptosis and pyroptosis. *PeerJ* 2022; 10: e13082 [PMID: 35310165 DOI: 10.7717/peerj.13082]
- 32 Borude P, Bhushan B, Chavan H, Weemhoff JL, Jaeschke H, Krishnamurthy P, Apte U. P53 Regulates Progression of Injury and Liver Regeneration After Acetaminophen Overdose. *FASEB J* 2017; 31 [DOI: 10.1096/fasebj.31.1_supplement.531.8]
- 33 Liu Y, Gu W. p53 in ferroptosis regulation: the new weapon for the old guardian. *Cell Death Differ* 2022; 29: 895-910 [PMID: 35087226 DOI: 10.1038/s41418-022-00943-y]
- 34 Chen D, Chu B, Yang X, Liu Z, Jin Y, Kon N, Rabadan R, Jiang X, Stockwell BR, Gu W. iPLA2β-mediated lipid detoxification controls p53driven ferroptosis independent of GPX4. *Nat Commun* 2021; 12: 3644 [PMID: 34131139 DOI: 10.1038/s41467-021-23902-6]
- 35 Wang C, Liu T, Tong Y, Cui R, Qu K, Liu C, Zhang J. Ulinastatin protects against acetaminophen-induced liver injury by alleviating ferroptosis via the SIRT1/NRF2/HO-1 pathway. Am J Transl Res 2021; 13: 6031-6042 [PMID: 34306342]
- 36 Castro RE, Ferreira DM, Afonso MB, Borralho PM, Machado MV, Cortez-Pinto H, Rodrigues CM. miR-34a/SIRT1/p53 is suppressed by ursodeoxycholic acid in the rat liver and activated by disease severity in human non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *J Hepatol* 2013; 58: 119-125 [PMID: 22902550 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2012.08.008]
- 37 Tian XF, Ji FJ, Zang HL, Cao H. Activation of the miR-34a/SIRT1/p53 Signaling Pathway Contributes to the Progress of Liver Fibrosis via Inducing Apoptosis in Hepatocytes but Not in HSCs. PLoS One 2016; 11: e0158657 [PMID: 27387128 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0158657]
- 38 Ma S, Sun L, Wu W, Wu J, Sun Z, Ren J. USP22 Protects Against Myocardial Ischemia-Reperfusion Injury via the SIRT1-p53/SLC7A11-Dependent Inhibition of Ferroptosis-Induced Cardiomyocyte Death. Front Physiol 2020; 11: 551318 [PMID: 33192549 DOI: 10.3389/fphys.2020.551318]
- 39 Aktaş HS, Ozel Y, Ahmad S, Pençe HH, Ayaz-Adakul B, Kudas I, Tetik S, Şekerler T, Canbey-Göret C, Kabasakal L, Elcioglu HK. Protective effects of resveratrol on hepatic ischemia reperfusion injury in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2019; 460: 217-224 [PMID: 31280437 DOI: 10.1007/s11010-019-03582-z]

Raishideng® WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

WÜ

World Journal of *Gastroenterology*

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2024 September 14; 30(34): 3856-3861

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3856

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

EDITORIAL

Overview of ferroptosis and pyroptosis in acute liver failure

Ya-Wen Sun, Bo-Wen Zhao, Hai-Fang Li, Guang-Xiao Zhang

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's classification

Scientific Quality: Grade B Novelty: Grade B Creativity or Innovation: Grade B Scientific Significance: Grade B

P-Reviewer: Wang Y

Received: March 24, 2024 Revised: August 14, 2024 Accepted: August 16, 2024 Published online: September 14, 2024 Processing time: 170 Days and 1.6 Hours



Ya-Wen Sun, Bo-Wen Zhao, Hai-Fang Li, Guang-Xiao Zhang, College of Life Sciences, Shandong Agricultural University, Tai'an 271018, Shandong Province, China

Co-first authors: Ya-Wen Sun and Bo-Wen Zhao.

Corresponding author: Hai-Fang Li, PhD, Associate Professor, College of Life Sciences, Shandong Agricultural University, No. 61 Daizong Street, Tai'an 271018, Shandong Province, China. hfli1228@163.com

Abstract

In this editorial, we comment on the article by Zhou *et al* published in a recent issue. We specifically focus on the crucial roles of ferroptosis and pyroptosis in acute liver failure (ALF), a disease with high mortality rates. Ferroptosis is the result of increased intracellular reactive oxygen species due to iron accumulation, glutathione (GSH) depletion, and decreased GSH peroxidase 4 activity, while pyroptosis is a procedural cell death mediated by gasdermin D which initiates a sustained inflammatory process. In this review, we describe the characteristics of ferroptosis and pyroptosis, and discuss the involvement of the two cell death modes in the onset and development of ALF. Furthermore, we summarize several interfering methods from the perspective of ferroptosis and pyroptosis for the alleviation of ALF. These observations might provide new targets and a theoretical basis for the treatment of ALF, which are also crucial for improving the prognosis of patients with ALF.

Key Words: Acute liver failure; Ferroptosis; Pyroptosis; Glutathione peroxidase 4; Gasdermin D

©The Author(s) 2024. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: In this review we describe the characteristics of ferroptosis and pyroptosis, and discuss the involvement of the two cell death modes in the onset and development of acute liver failure (ALF). Furthermore, we summarize several interfering methods from the perspective of ferroptosis and pyroptosis for the alleviation of ALF. These observations might provide new targets and a theoretical basis for the treatment of ALF, which is also crucial for improving the prognosis of patients with ALF.

Raishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Citation: Sun YW, Zhao BW, Li HF, Zhang GX. Overview of ferroptosis and pyroptosis in acute liver failure. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30(34): 3856-3861

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v30/i34/3856.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3856

INTRODUCTION

Acute liver failure (ALF) is a severe clinical syndrome characterized by massive hepatocyte necrosis and acute liver damage in a short period of time with a mortality rate as high as 30%[1]. When ALF occurs, liver function declines sharply, which fails to fulfill the organ's basic physiological actions. Clinically, the main manifestations of ALF are jaundice, ascites, and hepatic encephalopathy[2]. The common causes of ALF include pharmacological liver injury, hepatitis virus, ischemia, and autoimmunity, which account for nearly 80% of the ALF cases[3]. For example, acetaminophen overdose triggers the formation of NOD-like receptor protein 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome, resulting in pyroptosis and ultimately leading to ALF[4]. In addition, acute hepatitis B (AHB) virus infection is the main cause of ALF in many countries[5]. A recent study indicated that 6.6% of patients with AHB developed ALF[6].

Previous studies have established that the primary mode of cell death involved in ALF is apoptosis^[7]. As a form of cell-autonomous programmed death, apoptosis triggers a series of reactions by activating the caspase family of proteins, leading to intracellular protein degradation and the elimination of damaged or no longer needed cells[8]. Rutherford et al [9] demonstrated that apoptosis was markedly activated in ALF, with notable elevations of apoptosis markers such as tumor necrosis factor-alpha, hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), interleukin-6, and receptor interacting protein kinase 3 (RIPK3). Notably, the elevated levels of HGF and RIPK3 could serve as a confirmatory diagnostic marker and a poorer clinical prognosis for patients suffering from ALF, respectively[10].

Studies over the past 10 years have garnered widespread attention related to two emerging modes of cell death, ferroptosis and pyroptosis, in ALF pathogenesis. Ferroptosis is a form of cell death that relies on iron ions (Fe²⁺), characterized by the peroxidation of polyunsaturated fatty acids on the cell membrane[11]. Fe²⁺ promotes the generation of lipid peroxides, leading to excessive reactive oxygen species (ROS) production, which further disrupts the integrity of the cell membrane and triggers cell death[12,13]. It is worth noting that GSH peroxidase 4 (GPX4) functions as a crucial enzyme in the ferroptosis pathway, which catalyzes the decomposition of lipid peroxides. When GPX4 activity is inhibited, lipid peroxides accumulate in the cell membrane, ultimately culminating in the onset of ferroptosis^[14]. Pyroptosis is a form of cell death with inflammatory characteristics, typically manifested by the formation of numerous small vesicular structures known as pyroptotic bodies[15]. Pyroptotic bodies mediate the cleavage of gasdermin D (GSDMD) by caspase proteins to release its N-terminal fragment. The N-terminus of GSDMD is the main effector of pyroptosis, which is released and inserted into the cell membrane to form holes, leading to rupture of the cell membrane and the release of cell contents, ultimately triggering the onset of pyroptosis[16,17]. These released substances can activate immune cells and trigger severe inflammatory responses [18]. Additionally, the released proinflammatory mediators may further initiate a sustained inflammatory process and create a vicious cycle[19]. The intense inflammatory response may aggravate liver tissue damage and promote the further development of ALF.

Ferroptosis and pyroptosis represent two different modes of cell death, with an increasing body of evidence indicating a potential correlation between them. The release of damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) from plasma membrane pores may be a common feature of ferroptosis, pyroptosis, and necroptosis^[20]. Furthermore, the released DAMPs triggered by ferroptosis may promote pyroptosis and necroptosis. GPX4 is a key enzyme in ferroptosis and has also been demonstrated to be implicated in the negative modulation of pyroptosis[21]. Interestingly, GPX4 has been observed to induce a range of other forms of cell death, including apoptosis, autophagy, necroptosis, and pyroptosis[22]. This suggests the possibility of a complex interconnection between ferroptosis and other forms of programmed cell death. It has been demonstrated that iron-activated ROS can induce pyroptosis through the Tom²0-Bax-caspase-GSDME pathway, and GPX4 can inhibit the activity of caspase-1, thereby preventing the process of pyroptosis^[23]. Additionally, GPX4 functions as a regulator of NOD-, LRR-, and NLRP3-mediated pyroptosis in kidney injury[24]. The interaction between pyroptosis and ferroptosis in epilepsy may be associated with toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4)-mediated neuroinflammation[25]. Ferroptosis has been demonstrated to induce neuroinflammation and the release of a considerable number of inflammatory factors. Among these factors, IL-1 β can activate the HMGB1/TLR4 signaling pathway, thereby increasing the production of NLRP3 and IL-1^β. This process serves to amplify the inflammatory response by inducing pyroptosis.

In the article by Zhou et al[26] entitled 'Silent information regulator sirtuin 1 ameliorates acute liver failure (ALF) via the p53/glutathione peroxidase 4/gasdermin D axis', the authors demonstrated that ferroptosis and pyroptosis are key modes of hepatocyte death in the progression of ALF. Therefore, it is crucial to conduct a comprehensive analysis of the regulatory roles of ferroptosis and pyroptosis in ALF. This will not only enhance our understanding of the pathological process of liver failure but also potentially provide theoretical support for the development of new treatment strategies.

MECHANISMS OF FERROPTOSIS AND PYROPTOSIS IN ALF

The mechanisms underlying the occurrence and development of ALF have been described in previous publications[3,10, 11,27]. Here, we mainly focus on the roles of ferroptosis and pyroptosis in ALF.

The involvement of ferroptosis in ALF

Ferroptosis has been shown to play important roles in several pathological processes associated with liver diseases[12, 14], including ALF[28], which is regulated by lipid peroxidation and iron accumulation[29]. The key process in ferroptosis is the Fenton reaction, in which Fe^{2+} converts lipid peroxides to ROS[30]. As a key regulator of ferroptosis, GPX4 is the only GSH peroxidase isoform capable of regulating lipid peroxidation and ROS levels[31], which could catalyze the decomposition of toxic peroxides depending on the conversion of GSH to oxidized GSH[32]. Additionally, the glutamate/cystine antitransport system (System Xc) is another important regulator of ferroptosis, the inhibition of which would promote the ferroptosis process^[33]. It has been indicated that p53 could induce ferroptosis by inhibiting System Xc activity and reducing cystine entry into the cell^[34]. Moreover, solute carrier family 7 member 11 (SLC7A11) has been proved to be a crucial upstream regulator of ferroptosis^[35], the down-regulation of which inhibits the cysteine metabolic pathway, leading to a reduction in intracellular cystine levels and an indirect inhibition of GPX4 activity[36]. Jiang et al [34] found that p53-mediated transcriptional repression of SLC7A11 is critical for ROS-induced ferroptosis. Another study revealed that G3BP stress granule assembly factor 1 (G3BP1) inhibits the entry of p53 protein into the nucleus and reduces SLC7A11 transcription and hepatocyte ferroptosis during ALF[37]. Also, hepatitis B virus X protein exacerbates ALF by promoting iron-mediated cell death through EZH2/H3K27me3-mediated inhibition of SLC7A11[38]. In addition, nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (Nrf2) is also an important regulator of ferroptosis[39], and its activation inhibits H₂O₂-induced cellular ferroptosis by modulating the GPX4 pathway[14]. Collectively, these findings suggest that ferroptosis plays a significant role in the development of ALF.

The involvement of pyroptosis in ALF

Pyroptosis, another cell death mode, also triggers significant hepatocyte death in liver failure[40]. In the pathogenesis of ALF, GSDMD can be cleaved by caspase-1 into inflammatory GSDMD-N in the hepatocyte cytoplasm[41]. GSDMD-N recognizes phospholipids and inserts into the cell membrane, facilitating membrane pore formation and pyroptotic cell death[42]. Additionally, GSDMD-N up-regulates the release of inflammatory mediators from macrophages recruited by monocyte chemotactic protein 1 and its receptor CC chemokine receptor-2[43]. This leads to an amplified inflammatory response, which in turn exacerbates ALF. NLRP3 could stimulate pyroptosis by inducing caspase-1 and GSDMD activation[18]. Furthermore, HMGB1 induces the formation of NLRP3 inflammasome by activating the TLR4/MyD88/ NF-κB signaling pathway, thereby causing pyroptosis[44]. Studies have shown that IL-10 inhibits NLRP3 expression[45], suggesting a potential role for IL-10 in alleviating ALF. CD38, a type II transmembrane protein, is an important NADdependent enzyme, and it has been shown that CD38 stimulated TLR4-NLRP3-GSDMD-mediated pyroptosis and aggravated liver injury [46]. The occurrence of pyroptosis is influenced by multiple factors, which in turn impacts the progression of ALF, suggesting that the inhibition of pyroptosis could potentially alleviate ALF.

The regulation of deacetylases on ferroptosis and pyroptosis in ALF

In the study by Zhou et al[26], the authors suggested that SIRT1 activation reduced hepatic injury and inflammatory responses by reducing the p53 acetylation level and further suppressing the expression of ferroptosis and pyroptosisrelated proteins GPX4 and GSDMD. SIRT1 is one of the important deacetylases, which could remove acetyl groups from histones and non-histone proteins. As protein acetylation is a crucial post-translational modification, we here review the regulation of deacetylases on ferroptosis and pyroptosis, and further on ALF.

SIRT1, which regulates the onset and progression of ALF by affecting ferroptosis and pyroptosis pathways[47] has received significant attention in recent years. The inhibitory effect of SIRT1-mediated deacetylation on ferroptosis is exerted through two major pathways: The deacetylation of p53 to suppress p53-dependent downregulation of SLC7A11 [48], and the other pathway is the deacetylation of Nrf2 to promote Nrf2-mediated upregulation of GPX4[49]. In addition, SIRT1 could reduce the activation of NLRP3 inflammasome induced by IL-1 β , thereby inhibiting pyroptosis[50]. Besides SIRT1, other deacetylases, such as HDAC6 and HDAC2 also have crucial actions in the regulation of ferroptosis and pyroptosis. For instance, studies have demonstrated that inhibition of HDAC6 expression reduced the expression of NLRP3 inflammatory vesicles and NF-KB, thereby affecting pyroptosis and ferroptosis in ALF, respectively[51,52]. Furthermore, downregulation of HDAC2 alleviates cell pyroptosis in ALF by regulating the acetylation level of the ULK1 K68 site[53].

In summary, it can be concluded that deacetylases could alleviate ALF by inhibiting both the ferroptosis and pyroptosis process. These results may provide new therapeutic targets for alleviating ALF.

CONCLUSION

ALF is a severe liver disease in clinical practice, which is accompanied by the rapid death of massive hepatocytes and multiple inflammatory outbreaks. Ferroptosis and pyroptosis are important cell death modes in ALF. Ferroptosis is the result of increased intracellular ROS due to iron accumulation, GSH depletion, and decreased GPX4 activity[54]. Pyroptosis is a procedural cell death mediated by the gasdermin family, which is dependent on the cleavage of GSDMD to the active GSDMD-N fragment by the NLRP3-induced caspases, and further triggering cell membrane perforation and an inflammatory storm[42]. Therefore, suppressing the ferroptosis and pyroptosis process has great potential in the treatment of ALF.

To date, some agents with iron removal or GPX4 regulating effects have shown ferroptosis-inhibitory functions. As iron ion accumulation is an essential prerequisite for ferroptosis, iron removal agents can be used to reduce the accumulation and deposition of iron in the organ and further mitigate the ferroptosis procedure. Iron chelators such as



deferoxamine, deferiprone and deferasirox have been proved to weaken lipid peroxidation by restricting the Fenton reaction, thereby inhibiting ferroptosis and alleviating ALF development[55]. GPX4 is a critical regulator of ferroptosis, thus enhancing the expression or the activity of GPX4 could inhibit this cell death mode. It was indicated that selenium supplementation could increase the level of GPX4 and inhibit ferroptosis as selenium is required for the synthesis of GPX4[56]. Multiple studies have shown that SIRT1 alleviates the inhibitory effects of p53 on GPX4 and SLC7A11 by reducing the level of p53 acetylation, which is a potential target for the treatment of ferroptosis-related diseases[57,58].

To date, a significant number of inhibitors and drugs targeting pyroptosis-related proteins have shown therapeutic potential in preclinical studies. As the activation of NLRP3 serves as the initiating point of pyroptosis, NLRP3-specific inhibitors have emerged as promising therapeutic targets for the treatment of pyroptosis, with MCC950 and the natural compound kaempferol currently undergoing clinical trials[59]. A study also pointed out that metformin, a "magic drug for diabetes treatment", could reduce inflammatory responses and cellular pyroptosis by inhibiting the NF-KB-NLRP3 pathway[60]. In addition, caspase inhibitors such as Vx765 and Z-YVAD-FMK block the binding of caspases to GSDMD and further inhibit pyroptosis^[61]. Research has shown that the tricarboxylic acid cycle intermediate fumarate acts as a pyroptosis inhibitor by succinylating GSDMD to prevent its binding to caspases[62].

Although several candidates could be selected to regulate the critical steps in ferroptosis and pyroptosis, we still face many problems in clinics. For example, many existing inhibitors may interfere with normal metabolism pathways due to their nonspecific activity. The poor absorption rate of some drugs is another problem which needs to be resolved. With advances in science and technology, the use of big data and artificial intelligence methods to screen existing FDAapproved drugs may identify new ferroptosis and pyroptosis modulators. Existing studies have revealed that there is crosstalk between ferroptosis and pyroptosis through complex feedbacks, and the specific mechanism of the two cell death modes is still largely unknown, and the in-depth study of these pathways may provide targets and a theoretical basis for the development of ferroptosis and pyroptosis-targeted drugs.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Sun YW and Zhao BW wrote the original draft, and revised the manuscript; Zhang GX wrote the original draft; Li HF supervised, conceived, verified, reviewed, and edited the manuscript. All authors were involved in the critical review of the results and have contributed to reading and approving the final manuscript. Sun YW and Zhao BW contributed equally to this work as co-first authors. The reasons for designating Sun YW and Zhao BW as co-first authors are twofold. First, the review was prepared as a collaborative effort with Sun YW and Zhao BW contributing equally to literature searching, draft writing, and manuscript revising. The designation of co-first authors hip reflects the distribution of responsibilities and burdens associated with the time and effort required to complete the review and ensure effective communication and management of post-submission matters. Second, Sun YW and Zhao BW are skilled in different fields, which promotes the most comprehensive and in-depth discussion of the review topic, ultimately enriching reader understanding by offering various expert perspectives.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country of origin: China

ORCID number: Ya-Wen Sun 0009-0009-5244-2322; Bo-Wen Zhao 0009-0009-9186-8895; Hai-Fang Li 0000-0002-2827-5925; Guang-Xiao Zhang 0009-0001-6209-9048.

S-Editor: Qu XL L-Editor: Webster JR P-Editor: Zhang XD

REFERENCES

- Lemmer P, Sowa JP, Bulut Y, Strnad P, Canbay A. Mechanisms and aetiology-dependent treatment of acute liver failure. Liver Int 2023 [PMID: 37752801 DOI: 10.1111/liv.15739]
- 2 Vento S, Cainelli F. Acute liver failure in low-income and middle-income countries. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2023; 8: 1035-1045 [PMID: 37837969 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(23)00142-5]
- Stravitz RT, Lee WM. Acute liver failure. Lancet 2019; 394: 869-881 [PMID: 31498101 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)31894-X] 3
- Li L, Shan S, Kang K, Zhang C, Kou R, Song F. The cross-talk of NLRP3 inflammasome activation and necroptotic hepatocyte death in 4 acetaminophen-induced mice acute liver injury. Hum Exp Toxicol 2021; 40: 673-684 [PMID: 33021112 DOI: 10.1177/0960327120961158]
- Bernal W, Wendon J. Acute liver failure. N Engl J Med 2013; 369: 2525-2534 [PMID: 24369077 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra1208937] 5
- Du WJ, Liu L, Sun C, Yu JH, Xiao D, Li Q. Prodromal fever indicates a high risk of liver failure in acute hepatitis B. Int J Infect Dis 2017; 57: 6 98-103 [PMID: 28223176 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijid.2017.02.009]
- 7 Bechmann LP, Marquitan G, Jochum C, Saner F, Gerken G, Canbay A. Apoptosis versus necrosis rate as a predictor in acute liver failure



following acetaminophen intoxication compared with acute-on-chronic liver failure. Liver Int 2008; 28: 713-716 [PMID: 18433398 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2007.01566.x]

- Sahoo G, Samal D, Khandayataray P, Murthy MK. A Review on Caspases: Key Regulators of Biological Activities and Apoptosis. Mol 8 Neurobiol 2023; 60: 5805-5837 [PMID: 37349620 DOI: 10.1007/s12035-023-03433-5]
- Rutherford AE, Hynan LS, Borges CB, Forcione DG, Blackard JT, Lin W, Gorman AR, Shaikh OS, Reuben A, Harrison E, Reddy KR, Le 9 WM, Chung RT; ALF Study Group. Serum apoptosis markers in acute liver failure: a pilot study. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007; 5: 1477-1483 [PMID: 17967565 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2007.08.007]
- 10 Kondo T, Fujimoto K, Fujiwara K, Yumita S, Ishino T, Ogawa K, Nakagawa M, Iwanaga T, Koroki K, Kanzaki H, Inoue M, Kobayashi K, Kiyono S, Nakamura M, Kanogawa N, Ogasawara S, Nakamoto S, Chiba T, Kato J, Fujiwara K, Kato N. Potential of circulating receptorinteracting protein kinase 3 levels as a marker of acute liver injury. Sci Rep 2023; 13: 14043 [PMID: 37640752 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-023-41425-6]
- Yamada N, Karasawa T, Kimura H, Watanabe S, Komada T, Kamata R, Sampilvanjil A, Ito J, Nakagawa K, Kuwata H, Hara S, Mizuta K, 11 Sakuma Y, Sata N, Takahashi M. Ferroptosis driven by radical oxidation of n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids mediates acetaminophen-induced acute liver failure. Cell Death Dis 2020; 11: 144 [PMID: 32094346 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-020-2334-2]
- Xing G, Meng L, Cao S, Liu S, Wu J, Li Q, Huang W, Zhang L. PPARa alleviates iron overload-induced ferroptosis in mouse liver. EMBO 12 *Rep* 2022; 23: e52280 [PMID: 35703725 DOI: 10.15252/embr.202052280]
- Wu J, Xue R, Wu M, Yin X, Xie B, Meng Q. Nrf2-Mediated Ferroptosis Inhibition Exerts a Protective Effect on Acute-on-Chronic Liver 13 Failure. Oxid Med Cell Longev 2022; 2022: 4505513 [PMID: 35480867 DOI: 10.1155/2022/4505513]
- Luo J, Song G, Chen N, Xie M, Niu X, Zhou S, Ji Y, Zhu X, Ma W, Zhang Q, Yu D. Ferroptosis contributes to ethanol-induced hepatic cell 14 death via labile iron accumulation and GPx4 inactivation. Cell Death Discov 2023; 9: 311 [PMID: 37626043 DOI: 10.1038/s41420-023-01608-6]
- Hurtado-Navarro L, Angosto-Bazarra D, Pelegrín P, Baroja-Mazo A, Cuevas S. NLRP3 Inflammasome and Pyroptosis in Liver 15 Pathophysiology: The Emerging Relevance of Nrf2 Inducers. Antioxidants (Basel) 2022; 11 [PMID: 35624734 DOI: 10.3390/antiox11050870]
- 16 Wang K, Ding J, Shao F. Determination of Gasdermin Pores. Methods Mol Biol 2023; 2696: 149-167 [PMID: 37578722 DOI: 10.1007/978-1-0716-3350-2_11]
- Shi J, Zhao Y, Wang K, Shi X, Wang Y, Huang H, Zhuang Y, Cai T, Wang F, Shao F. Cleavage of GSDMD by inflammatory caspases 17 determines pyroptotic cell death. Nature 2015; 526: 660-665 [PMID: 26375003 DOI: 10.1038/nature15514]
- Gaul S, Leszczynska A, Alegre F, Kaufmann B, Johnson CD, Adams LA, Wree A, Damm G, Seehofer D, Calvente CJ, Povero D, Kisseleva T, 18 Eguchi A, McGeough MD, Hoffman HM, Pelegrin P, Laufs U, Feldstein AE. Hepatocyte pyroptosis and release of inflammasome particles induce stellate cell activation and liver fibrosis. J Hepatol 2021; 74: 156-167 [PMID: 32763266 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.07.041]
- 19 Xie D, Ouyang S. The role and mechanisms of macrophage polarization and hepatocyte pyroptosis in acute liver failure. Front Immunol 2023; 14: 1279264 [PMID: 37954583 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1279264]
- Riegman M, Sagie L, Galed C, Levin T, Steinberg N, Dixon SJ, Wiesner U, Bradbury MS, Niethammer P, Zaritsky A, Overholtzer M. 20 Ferroptosis occurs through an osmotic mechanism and propagates independently of cell rupture. Nat Cell Biol 2020; 22: 1042-1048 [PMID: 32868903 DOI: 10.1038/s41556-020-0565-1]
- Kang R, Zeng L, Zhu S, Xie Y, Liu J, Wen Q, Cao L, Xie M, Ran Q, Kroemer G, Wang H, Billiar TR, Jiang J, Tang D. Lipid Peroxidation 21 Drives Gasdermin D-Mediated Pyroptosis in Lethal Polymicrobial Sepsis. Cell Host Microbe 2018; 24: 97-108.e4 [PMID: 29937272 DOI: 10.1016/j.chom.2018.05.009]
- Fan R, Sui J, Dong X, Jing B, Gao Z. Wedelolactone alleviates acute pancreatitis and associated lung injury via GPX4 mediated suppression of 22 pyroptosis and ferroptosis. Free Radic Biol Med 2021; 173: 29-40 [PMID: 34246777 DOI: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2021.07.009]
- Wang X, Liu K, Gong H, Li D, Chu W, Zhao D, Wang X, Xu D. Death by histone deacetylase inhibitor quisinostat in tongue squamous cell 23 carcinoma via apoptosis, pyroptosis, and ferroptosis. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 2021; 410: 115363 [PMID: 33290780 DOI: 10.1016/j.taap.2020.115363
- Gu X, Wang Y, He Y, Zhao B, Zhang Q, Li S. MiR-1656 targets GPX4 to trigger pyroptosis in broilers kidney tissues by activating NLRP3 24 inflammasome under Se deficiency. J Nutr Biochem 2022; 105: 109001 [PMID: 35346830 DOI: 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2022.109001]
- Feng F, Luo R, Mu D, Cai Q. Ferroptosis and Pyroptosis in Epilepsy. Mol Neurobiol 2024 [PMID: 38383919 DOI: 25 10.1007/s12035-024-04018-6]
- Zhou XN, Zhang Q, Peng H, Qin YJ, Liu YH, Wang L, Cheng ML, Luo XH, Li H. Silent information regulator sirtuin 1 ameliorates acute 26 liver failure via the p53/glutathione peroxidase 4/gasdermin D axis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1588-1608 [PMID: 38617450 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i11.1588]
- Vento S, Cainelli F. Acute liver failure. Lancet 2020; 395: 1833 [PMID: 32534641 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30046-5] 27
- Cheng H, Shi Y, Li X, Jin N, Zhang M, Liu Z, Liang Y, Xie J. Human umbilical cord mesenchymal stem cells protect against ferroptosis in 28 acute liver failure through the IGF1-hepcidin-FPN1 axis and inhibiting iron loading. Acta Biochim Biophys Sin (Shanghai) 2024; 56: 280-290 [PMID: 38273781 DOI: 10.3724/abbs.2023275]
- 29 Tang D, Kroemer G. Ferroptosis. Curr Biol 2020; 30: R1292-R1297 [PMID: 33142092 DOI: 10.1016/j.cub.2020.09.068]
- Proneth B, Conrad M. Ferroptosis and necroinflammation, a yet poorly explored link. Cell Death Differ 2019; 26: 14-24 [PMID: 30082768 30 DOI: 10.1038/s41418-018-0173-9]
- Wang Y, Zheng L, Shang W, Yang Z, Li T, Liu F, Shao W, Lv L, Chai L, Qu L, Xu Q, Du J, Liang X, Zeng J, Jia J. Wnt/beta-catenin 31 signaling confers ferroptosis resistance by targeting GPX4 in gastric cancer. Cell Death Differ 2022; 29: 2190-2202 [PMID: 35534546 DOI: 10.1038/s41418-022-01008-w]
- Ursini F, Maiorino M. Lipid peroxidation and ferroptosis: The role of GSH and GPx4. Free Radic Biol Med 2020; 152: 175-185 [PMID: 32 32165281 DOI: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2020.02.027]
- Liu P, Yuan J, Feng Y, Chen X, Wang G, Zhao L. Ferroptosis contributes to isoflurane-induced neurotoxicity and learning and memory 33 impairment. Cell Death Discov 2021; 7: 72 [PMID: 33828088 DOI: 10.1038/s41420-021-00454-8]
- Jiang L, Kon N, Li T, Wang SJ, Su T, Hibshoosh H, Baer R, Gu W. Ferroptosis as a p53-mediated activity during tumour suppression. Nature 34 2015; **520**: 57-62 [PMID: 25799988 DOI: 10.1038/nature14344]
- Lin F, Chen W, Zhou J, Zhu J, Yao Q, Feng B, Feng X, Shi X, Pan Q, Yu J, Li L, Cao H. Mesenchymal stem cells protect against ferroptosis 35 via exosome-mediated stabilization of SLC7A11 in acute liver injury. Cell Death Dis 2022; 13: 271 [PMID: 35347117 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-022-04708-w



- **Koppula P**, Zhuang L, Gan B. Cystine transporter SLC7A11/xCT in cancer: ferroptosis, nutrient dependency, and cancer therapy. *Protein Cell* 2021; **12**: 599-620 [PMID: 33000412 DOI: 10.1007/s13238-020-00789-5]
- 37 Li W, Li W, Li X, Wang L, Wang Y. Effect of P53 nuclear localization mediated by G3BP1 on ferroptosis in acute liver failure. *Apoptosis* 2023; 28: 1226-1240 [PMID: 37243773 DOI: 10.1007/s10495-023-01856-y]
- 38 Liu GZ, Xu XW, Tao SH, Gao MJ, Hou ZH. HBx facilitates ferroptosis in acute liver failure via EZH2 mediated SLC7A11 suppression. J Biomed Sci 2021; 28: 67 [PMID: 34615538 DOI: 10.1186/s12929-021-00762-2]
- 39 Bellezza I, Giambanco I, Minelli A, Donato R. Nrf2-Keap1 signaling in oxidative and reductive stress. *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Res* 2018; 1865: 721-733 [PMID: 29499228 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2018.02.010]
- 40 Wree A, Eguchi A, McGeough MD, Pena CA, Johnson CD, Canbay A, Hoffman HM, Feldstein AE. NLRP3 inflammasome activation results in hepatocyte pyroptosis, liver inflammation, and fibrosis in mice. *Hepatology* 2014; **59**: 898-910 [PMID: 23813842 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26592]
- 41 He Y, Hara H, Núñez G. Mechanism and Regulation of NLRP3 Inflammasome Activation. *Trends Biochem Sci* 2016; **41**: 1012-1021 [PMID: 27669650 DOI: 10.1016/j.tibs.2016.09.002]
- 42 Zheng Z, Bian Y, Zhang Y, Ren G, Li G. Metformin activates AMPK/SIRT1/NF-κB pathway and induces mitochondrial dysfunction to drive caspase3/GSDME-mediated cancer cell pyroptosis. *Cell Cycle* 2020; **19**: 1089-1104 [PMID: 32286137 DOI: 10.1080/15384101.2020.1743911]
- 43 Li H, Zhao XK, Cheng YJ, Zhang Q, Wu J, Lu S, Zhang W, Liu Y, Zhou MY, Wang Y, Yang J, Cheng ML. Gasdermin D-mediated hepatocyte pyroptosis expands inflammatory responses that aggravate acute liver failure by upregulating monocyte chemotactic protein 1/CC chemokine receptor-2 to recruit macrophages. *World J Gastroenterol* 2019; 25: 6527-6540 [PMID: 31802832 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i44.6527]
- Hou W, Wei X, Liang J, Fang P, Ma C, Zhang Q, Gao Y. HMGB1-Induced Hepatocyte Pyroptosis Expanding Inflammatory Responses Contributes to the Pathogenesis of Acute-on-Chronic Liver Failure (ACLF). *J Inflamm Res* 2021; 14: 7295-7313 [PMID: 34992418 DOI: 10.2147/JIR.S336626]
- 45 Wang J, Ren H, Yuan X, Ma H, Shi X, Ding Y. Interleukin-10 secreted by mesenchymal stem cells attenuates acute liver failure through inhibiting pyroptosis. *Hepatol Res* 2018; 48: E194-E202 [PMID: 28833919 DOI: 10.1111/hepr.12969]
- 46 Zhang H, Du Y, Guo Y, Wang Z, Li H, Lv Z, Zeng L, Chen Y, Xie Z, Li R. TLR4-NLRP3-GSDMD-Mediated Pyroptosis Plays an Important Role in Aggravated Liver Injury of CD38(-/-) Sepsis Mice. *J Immunol Res* 2021; 2021: 6687555 [PMID: 33860064 DOI: 10.1155/2021/6687555]
- 47 Wei R, Zhao Y, Wang J, Yang X, Li S, Wang Y, Yang X, Fei J, Hao X, Zhao Y, Gui L, Ding X. Tagitinin C induces ferroptosis through PERK-Nrf2-HO-1 signaling pathway in colorectal cancer cells. *Int J Biol Sci* 2021; 17: 2703-2717 [PMID: 34345202 DOI: 10.7150/ijbs.59404]
- 48 Liu Q, Liu Y, Li Y, Hong Z, Li S, Liu C. PUM2 aggravates the neuroinflammation and brain damage induced by ischemia-reperfusion through the SLC7A11-dependent inhibition of ferroptosis via suppressing the SIRT1. Mol Cell Biochem 2023; 478: 609-620 [PMID: 35997855 DOI: 10.1007/s11010-022-04534-w]
- 49 Li C, Wu Z, Xue H, Gao Q, Zhang Y, Wang C, Zhao P. Ferroptosis contributes to hypoxic-ischemic brain injury in neonatal rats: Role of the SIRT1/Nrf2/GPx4 signaling pathway. CNS Neurosci Ther 2022; 28: 2268-2280 [PMID: 36184790 DOI: 10.1111/cns.13973]
- 50 Ma Z, Tang P, Dong W, Lu Y, Tan B, Zhou N, Hao J, Shen J, Hu Z. SIRT1 alleviates IL-1β induced nucleus pulposus cells pyroptosis via mitophagy in intervertebral disc degeneration. Int Immunopharmacol 2022; 107: 108671 [PMID: 35305383 DOI: 10.1016/j.intimp.2022.108671]
- 51 Chen Q, Wang Y, Jiao F, Cao P, Shi C, Pei M, Wang L, Gong Z. HDAC6 inhibitor ACY1215 inhibits the activation of NLRP3 inflammasome in acute liver failure by regulating the ATM/F-actin signalling pathway. J Cell Mol Med 2021; 25: 7218-7228 [PMID: 34180140 DOI: 10.1111/jcmm.16751]
- 52 Chen Q, Zhang Q, Cao P, Shi C, Zhang L, Wang L, Gong Z. NOD2-mediated HDAC6/NF-κb signalling pathway regulates ferroptosis induced by extracellular histone H3 in acute liver failure. *J Cell Mol Med* 2022; **26**: 5528-5538 [PMID: 36226351 DOI: 10.1111/jcmm.17582]
- 53 Wang Y, Chen Q, Jiao F, Shi C, Pei M, Wang L, Gong Z. Histone deacetylase 2 regulates ULK1 mediated pyroptosis during acute liver failure by the K68 acetylation site. *Cell Death Dis* 2021; 12: 55 [PMID: 33431796 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-020-03317-9]
- 54 Jiang X, Stockwell BR, Conrad M. Ferroptosis: mechanisms, biology and role in disease. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2021; 22: 266-282 [PMID: 33495651 DOI: 10.1038/s41580-020-00324-8]
- 55 **Guo G**, Yang W, Sun C, Wang X. Dissecting the potential role of ferroptosis in liver diseases: an updated review. *Free Radic Res* 2023; **57**: 282-293 [PMID: 37401821 DOI: 10.1080/10715762.2023.2232941]
- 56 Tang D, Chen X, Kang R, Kroemer G. Ferroptosis: molecular mechanisms and health implications. *Cell Res* 2021; 31: 107-125 [PMID: 33268902 DOI: 10.1038/s41422-020-00441-1]
- 57 Herskovits AZ, Guarente L. SIRT1 in neurodevelopment and brain senescence. Neuron 2014; 81: 471-483 [PMID: 24507186 DOI: 10.1016/j.neuron.2014.01.028]
- 58 Zeng J, Guo J, Huang S, Cheng Y, Luo F, Xu X, Chen R, Ma G, Wang Y. The roles of sirtuins in ferroptosis. *Front Physiol* 2023; 14: 1131201 [PMID: 37153222 DOI: 10.3389/fphys.2023.1131201]
- 59 Li T, Zheng G, Li B, Tang L. Pyroptosis: A promising therapeutic target for noninfectious diseases. *Cell Prolif* 2021; 54: e13137 [PMID: 34590363 DOI: 10.1111/cpr.13137]
- 60 Zhang Y, Zhang H, Li S, Huang K, Jiang L, Wang Y. Metformin Alleviates LPS-Induced Acute Lung Injury by Regulating the SIRT1/NF-κB/ NLRP3 Pathway and Inhibiting Endothelial Cell Pyroptosis. Front Pharmacol 2022; 13: 801337 [PMID: 35910360 DOI: 10.3389/fphar.2022.801337]
- 61 Chen M, Rong R, Xia X. Spotlight on pyroptosis: role in pathogenesis and therapeutic potential of ocular diseases. *J Neuroinflammation* 2022; 19: 183 [PMID: 35836195 DOI: 10.1186/s12974-022-02547-2]
- 62 Humphries F, Shmuel-Galia L, Ketelut-Carneiro N, Li S, Wang B, Nemmara VV, Wilson R, Jiang Z, Khalighinejad F, Muneeruddin K, Shaffer SA, Dutta R, Ionete C, Pesiridis S, Yang S, Thompson PR, Fitzgerald KA. Succination inactivates gasdermin D and blocks pyroptosis. *Science* 2020; 369: 1633-1637 [PMID: 32820063 DOI: 10.1126/science.abb9818]

Raisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

WJ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2024 September 14; 30(34): 3862-3867

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3862

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

EDITORIAL

Glucagon-like peptide 1 receptor agonist: A potential game changer for cholangiocarcinoma

Ronnakrit Trakoonsenathong, Ching-Feng Chiu, Charupong Saengboonmee

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's classification Scientific Quality: Grade B Novelty: Grade B Creativity or Innovation: Grade B Scientific Significance: Grade B

P-Reviewer: Li J

Received: May 26, 2024 Revised: August 19, 2024 Accepted: August 27, 2024 Published online: September 14, 2024 Processing time: 106 Days and 23.6 Hours



Ronnakrit Trakoonsenathong, Charupong Saengboonmee, Cho-Kalaphruek Excellent Research Project for Medical Students, Faculty of Medicine, Khon Kaen University, Khon Kaen 40002, Thailand

Ronnakrit Trakoonsenathong, Charupong Saengboonmee, Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Medicine, Khon Kaen University, Khon Kaen 40002, Thailand

Ronnakrit Trakoonsenathong, Charupong Saengboonmee, Center for Translational Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Khon Kaen University, Khon Kaen 40002, Thailand

Ronnakrit Trakoonsenathong, Ching-Feng Chiu, Graduate Institute of Metabolism and Obesity Sciences, Taipei Medical University, Taipei 11031, Taiwan

Corresponding author: Charupong Saengboonmee, MD, PhD, Assistant Professor, Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Medicine, Khon Kaen University, 123 Mittraphap Highway, Khon Kaen 40002, Thailand. charusa@kku.ac.th

Abstract

Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor (GLP-1R) agonist, a subgroup of incretin-based anti-diabetic therapies, is an emerging medication with benefits in reducing blood glucose and weight and increasing cardiovascular protection. Contrarily, concerns have been raised about GLP-1R agonists increasing the risk of particular cancers. Recently, several epidemiological studies reported contradictory findings of incretin-based therapy on the risk modification for cholangiocarcinoma (CCA). The first cohort study demonstrated that incretin-based therapy was associated with an increased risk of CCA. Later studies, however, showed a null effect of incretinbased therapy on CCA risk for dipeptidyl peptidase-4 inhibitor nor GLP-1R agonist. Mechanistically, glucagon-like peptide 1 receptor is multifunctional, including promoting cell growth. High GLP-1R expressions were associated with progressive phenotypes of CCA cells in vitro. Unexpectedly, the GLP-1R agonist showed anti-tumor effects on CCA cells in vitro and in vivo with unclear mechanisms. Our recent report also showed that GLP-1R agonists suppressed the expression of GLP-1R in CCA cells in vitro and in vivo, leading to the inhibition of CCA tumor growth. This editorial reviews recent evidence, discusses the potential effects of GLP-1R agonists in CCA patients, and proposes underlying mechanisms that would benefit from further basic and clinical investigation.

Key Words: Carcinogenesis; Cholangiocarcinoma; Diabetes mellitus; Incretin; Glucagon-



like peptide 1 receptor

©The Author(s) 2024. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Glucagon-like peptide 1 receptor (GLP-1R) agonists, an anti-diabetic drug with other systemic benefits, have been reported for their association with increased risk of some cancers. Although the associations between GLP-1R agonists and the risk of cholangiocarcinoma (CCA) have not been consensus, the use of GLP-1R agonists showed the anti-tumor effects against CCA *in vitro* and animal models are evident. This editorial reviews and discusses recent studies of the effects of GLP-1R agonists both at epidemiological and molecular levels. The understanding of how GLP-1R agonist affects CCA will be beneficial for the management of patients with CCA and diabetes mellitus.

Citation: Trakoonsenathong R, Chiu CF, Saengboonmee C. Glucagon-like peptide 1 receptor agonist: A potential game changer for cholangiocarcinoma. *World J Gastroenterol* 2024; 30(34): 3862-3867 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v30/i34/3862.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3862

INTRODUCTION

Cholangiocarcinoma (CCA) is an aggressive cancer of the biliary tract. Approximately 70% of patients with CCA were diagnosed at an advanced stage[1]. The incidence of CCA varies enormously globally, from 0.4 per 100000 in Canada to 85 per 100000 in northeastern Thailand, the highest incidence in the world[1,2]. According to the 8th Edition American Joint Committee on Cancer staging for Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary cancer, CCA is classified into 3 subtypes due to anatomical origin: Intrahepatic CCA, perihilar CCA, and distal CCA[3]. Several risk factors for the development of CCA have been identified, including liver fluke infections, biliary-tract disorders, hepatolithiasis, toxins, cirrhosis, chronic hepatitis B and hepatitis C infections, chronic alcohol consumption, diabetes mellitus (DM), and obesity[4].

Major risk factors for CCA differ greatly globally. At this point, DM is considered a minor risk. However, the DM burden is increasing significantly - the age-standardized prevalence of DM increased by 90.5% worldwide between 1990 and 2021[5]. Globally, the number of DM patients is expected to increase from 529 million in 2021 to 1.31 billion in 2050. In combination with carcinogenic liver fluke-*Opisthorchis viverrini* infection, DM has been shown to synergistically strengthen the association for the development of CCA[5,6]. Further, both CCA and DM exhibit high mortality rates in the CCA endemic regions in northeastern Thailand[7].

Previous studies have described molecular mechanisms linking DM to the development and progression of CCA[8]. The effects of insulin on increasing the risk of CCA are unclear, but the usage of exogenous insulin for DM treatment has shown an association with an increased risk of extrahepatic CCA[9]. The roles of insulin on CCA progression have yet to be clarified, although the expressions of insulin-like growth factor receptors[10] and insulin receptor substrate protein have been reported with prognostic roles in CCA[11,12]. On the other hand, our previous reports have clearly demonstrated that hyperglycemia or high glucose itself is a major contributor to CCA progression. High glucose activates multiple pro-tumorigenic signaling pathways in CCA cells, namely, Janus kinase 2/signal transducer and activator of transcription 3[13], nuclear factor-kappa B[13], glycogen synthase kinase- $3\beta/\beta$ -catenin pathways[14]. Since glucose seems to be a key player in DM promoting CCA[15], anti-diabetic medications whose effects are to control blood glucose are therefore potentially involved in CCA development and progression, either promoting or retarding the cancer cells. One of the hypoglycemic agents that draw the attention of researchers in CCA biology is a glucagon-like peptide 1 receptor agonist[8].

GLUCAGON-LIKE PEPTIDE 1 RECEPTOR AGONIST: EMERGING ANTI-DIABETIC AGENTS WITH QUESTIONABLE EFFECTS ON CANCERS

Glucagon-like peptide 1 receptors (GLP-1R) are expressed in many organs or tissues, such as the pancreas, thyroid, brain, and gastrointestinal tract. A primary effect of hypoglycemia relies on the activation by its ligand glucagon-like peptide 1 (GLP-1) at the pancreatic β cells. The activation of GLP-1R signals *via* Akt pathways to stimulate insulin secretion. The primary hypoglycemia effects are thus dependent on the actions of insulin, and additional anti-diabetic effects have also been reported[16]. A native GLP-1 itself, however, has low bioavailability and is rapidly degraded by dipeptidyl peptidase-4 (DPP-4)[16]. DPP-4 inhibitors and analogs of GLP-1 have then been developed to increase the actions and the activation of GLP-1 and GLP-1R for the treatment of DM, called incretin-based therapy. They are globally recommended as a second or third-line treatment for type 2 DM as they possess some benefits for other systems, like weight control and cardiovascular benefits[17].

The primary effects of incretin-based therapy are via increasing insulin secretion. Since insulin is questioned for its roles in some cancer development, GLP-1R agonists have also been queried for their effects on tumor development and progression as well. In addition, the activation of GLP-1R mainly signals via the cascades of various pro-tumorigenic pathways, such as PI3K/Akt pathways[8]. These have led to investigations into the association between the use of GLP-1R agonists and the development of cancers. Nowadays, positive associations between using GLP-1R agonists and increased risk of thyroid cancers are widely reported [18-20], whereas other endocrine-related cancers, e.g., breast and pancreatic cancers, have shown no association [19,21-24]. On the other hand, GLP-1R agonists use has been associated with reduced risk of prostate [18,25] and lung cancer [18].

GLP-1R AND GLP-1R AGONISTS: FRIENDS OR FOES OF CCA?

A large retrospective cohort study in the United Kingdom showed that DPP-4 inhibitors were associated with an increased risk of CCA[26]. However, the same study did not find any association between using GLP-1R agonists and the increased risk of this cancer. Since the hypoglycemic effects of DPP-4 inhibitors are passed through the bioavailability of GLP-1 and insulin, this might suggest that the effects of DPP-4 inhibitors are possibly associated with the other mechanisms. Although this was a large cohort study, it has limitations due to being an observational study. Also, the discrepancy between the effects of DPP-4 inhibitor and GLP-1R agonist suggested that the association between incretin use and increased risk of CCA might not be a direct effect of incretin-based therapy. Later, case-control studies conducted in Scandinavia^[27] and Italy^[28] consistently reported null effects for GLP-1R agonists on CCA risk. However, again limited by being observational studies in relatively smaller sample sizes, these latter studies could not totally exclude the possible risk of using GLP-1R agonists and CCA development.

A recent systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized control trials also found that although using GLP-1R agonists is significantly associated with the increased risk of benign biliary diseases, the increased risk of malignancy development in the biliary tract in GLP-1R agonist users was not different from the control groups^[29]. This meta-analysis of randomized control trials strengthens the suggestion that GLP-1R agonists are potentially safe from increasing the risk of CCA in patients who use this drug group. To date, all epidemiological studies suggest that GLP-1R agonists are less likely to be associated with increased CCA risk. However, most studies were conducted in Western countries where the incidence of CCA is rare and is not associated with liver fluke infection. These different genetic and environmental backgrounds might confound study results, and more investigations that cover other ethnicities and regions would help clarify the effects of GLP-1R agonists on CCA development and the generalizability of results. The findings from epidemiological studies on GLP-1R agonists and the risk of biliary tract cancer/CCA are summarized in Table 1.

In addition to epidemiological evidence, molecular studies on GLP-1R and GLP-1R agonists indicate that using GLP-1R agonists may be beneficial for CCA treatment. GLP-1R is widely expressed in cholangiocytes and protects the biliary epithelium from cell apoptosis[30,31], which has led to the hypothesis that excessive activation of GLP-1R might promote the immortality of stimulated cells and increase the risk of cancer development[8]. Further, GLP-1R has also demonstrated pro-tumorigenic roles, as it controls the epithelial-mesenchymal transition and migration of CCA cells in vitro [32]. However, the roles of GLP-1R in CCA cells are not straightforward. An immunohistochemical study of GLP-1R expression in CCA tissues did not show any associations between expression levels and CCA patients' survival or other prognostic factors[33]. In contrast, another study activating GLP-1R by exendin-4 showed the opposite results in CCA cell lines. Exendin-4, a GLP-1R agonist with approximately 53% analogous to the human native GLP-1 peptide, suppressed CCA proliferation and induced chemosensitivity in vitro and in vivo[34]. Exendin-4 also exerted inhibitory effects against CCA metastatic potential by suppressing the migratory activity of CCA cells in vitro with unclear mechanisms. Our recent study also supports the findings of exendin-4's effects on CCA cells. Liraglutide, another GLP-1R agonist with a higher degree of analogy to native GLP-1, showed significant anti-tumor effects against intrahepatic CCA, partly by downregulation of GLP-1R[35]. In parallel to the downregulated GLP-1R expressions, our study also showed that Akt and STAT3 signaling pathways were suppressed in CCA after treatment with liraglutide in vitro and in vivo. Suppressing these signaling pathways thus resulted in the inhibition of growth and epithelial-mesenchymal transition of CCA cells. However, whether liraglutide exhibiting anti-tumor effects on CCA cells is GLP-1R dependent or independent and whether liraglutide affects other subtypes of CCA needs further investigation. Further, investigating the effects of other GLP-1R agonists in CCA patients with different genetic backgrounds would also help clarify existing epidemiological findings.

In summary, all the data from in vitro and in vivo studies suggest that even though GLP-1R has pro-tumorigenic roles, using GLP-1R agonists may not result in higher aggressive phenotypes of CCA cells. On the other hand, GLP-1R agonists seem beneficial for CCA treatment, but the underlying mechanisms are not fully understood. In addition, there is a lack of cohort or randomized control trial studies of the association between using GLP-1R agonists and the prognosis in patients with CCA and DM. These contradictions need further investigation, not only for the proper management of patients with CCA and DM but also for a possible repurposing of GLP-1R agonists for CCA add-on treatments.

CONCLUSION

At present, evidence indicating an association between GLP-1R agonist usage and the increased risk of biliary tract cancer and CCA is unclear. Pro-tumorigenic roles of GLP-1R in CCA have been reported; however, the benefits of using GLP-1R agonists in CCA treatment in vitro and in vivo are also evident. Based on previous studies, using GLP-1R agonists to treat



Table 1 Epidemiological studies on associations of glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor agonist and risk of cholangiocarcinoma					
Ref.	Region of study	Study design	Results (95%CI)		
Abrahami <i>et al</i> [26], 2018	United Kingdom	Cohort study	HR: 1.97 (0.83-4.66)		
Giorda et al[28], 2020	Italy	Case-control study	OR: 1.09 (0.63-1.89)		
Ueda <i>et al</i> [27], 2021	Scandinavia	Cohort study	HR: 1.25 (0.89-1.76)		
He <i>et al</i> [29], 2022	Worldwide	Systematic review and meta-analysis	RR: 1.43 (0.80-2.56)		

HR: Hazard ratio; OR: Odds ratio; RR: Risk ratio.

DM might still be safe and beneficial for those who have underlying CCA.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

RT is grateful for the general support of the Cho-Kalaphruek Excellent Research Project for Medical Students, Faculty of Medicine, Khon Kaen University. We also thank Professor John F Smith for editing the English of this manuscript via the Khon Kaen University Publication Clinic (PCO-1197).

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Trakoonsenathong R and Saengboonmee C conceptualized, reviewed, outlined, and wrote the first draft of the manuscript; Chiu CF and Saengboonmee C discussed and revised the manuscript; All authors reviewed and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Supported by Mekong - Lancang Cooperation Special Fund; Cho-Kalaphruek Excellent Research Project for Medical Students; and The International Internship Pilot Program, No. IIPP2023283.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country of origin: Thailand

ORCID number: Ronnakrit Trakoonsenathong 0009-0006-9235-8449; Ching-Feng Chiu 0000-0001-5591-0288; Charupong Saengboonmee 0000-0003-1476-1129.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: The Medical Council of Thailand, 62243; Science Society of Thailand, 3891.

S-Editor: Li L L-Editor: A P-Editor: Yuan YY

REFERENCES

- Banales JM, Marin JJG, Lamarca A, Rodrigues PM, Khan SA, Roberts LR, Cardinale V, Carpino G, Andersen JB, Braconi C, Calvisi DF, 1 Perugorria MJ, Fabris L, Boulter L, Macias RIR, Gaudio E, Alvaro D, Gradilone SA, Strazzabosco M, Marzioni M, Coulouarn C, Fouassier L, Raggi C, Invernizzi P, Mertens JC, Moncsek A, Ilyas SI, Heimbach J, Koerkamp BG, Bruix J, Forner A, Bridgewater J, Valle JW, Gores GJ. Cholangiocarcinoma 2020: the next horizon in mechanisms and management. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 17: 557-588 [PMID: 32606456 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-020-0310-z]
- 2 Brindley PJ, Bachini M, Ilyas SI, Khan SA, Loukas A, Sirica AE, Teh BT, Wongkham S, Gores GJ. Cholangiocarcinoma. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2021; 7: 65 [PMID: 34504109 DOI: 10.1038/s41572-021-00300-2]
- Liao X, Zhang D. The 8th Edition American Joint Committee on Cancer Staging for Hepato-pancreato-biliary Cancer: A Review and Update. 3 Arch Pathol Lab Med 2021; 145: 543-553 [PMID: 32223559 DOI: 10.5858/arpa.2020-0032-RA]
- Clements O, Eliahoo J, Kim JU, Taylor-Robinson SD, Khan SA. Risk factors for intrahepatic and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: A 4 systematic review and meta-analysis. J Hepatol 2020; 72: 95-103 [PMID: 31536748 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2019.09.007]
- 5 GBD 2021 Diabetes Collaborators. Global, regional, and national burden of diabetes from 1990 to 2021, with projections of prevalence to



2050: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2021. Lancet 2023; 402: 203-234 [PMID: 37356446 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(23)01301-6]

- Thinkhamrop K, Suwannatrai K, Kelly M, Suwannatrai AT. Spatial analysis of cholangiocarcinoma in relation to diabetes mellitus and 6 Opisthorchis viverrini infection in Northeast Thailand. Sci Rep 2024; 14: 10510 [PMID: 38714779 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-024-61282-1]
- Chaiteerakij R, Pan-Ngum W, Poovorawan K, Soonthornworasiri N, Treeprasertsuk S, Phaosawasdi K. Characteristics and outcomes of 7 cholangiocarcinoma by region in Thailand: A nationwide study. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 7160-7167 [PMID: 29093624 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i39.7160]
- Sun H, Qi X. The role of insulin and incretin-based drugs in biliary tract cancer: epidemiological and experimental evidence. Discov Oncol 8 2022; 13: 70 [PMID: 35933633 DOI: 10.1007/s12672-022-00536-8]
- 9 Qi X, He P, Yao H, Sun H, Qi J, Cao M, Cui B, Ning G. Insulin therapy and biliary tract cancer: insights from real-world data. Endocr Connect 2022; 11 [PMID: 35148280 DOI: 10.1530/EC-21-0546]
- Alvaro D, Barbaro B, Franchitto A, Onori P, Glaser SS, Alpini G, Francis H, Marucci L, Sterpetti P, Ginanni-Corradini S, Onetti Muda A, 10 Dostal DE, De Santis A, Attili AF, Benedetti A, Gaudio E. Estrogens and insulin-like growth factor 1 modulate neoplastic cell growth in human cholangiocarcinoma. Am J Pathol 2006; 169: 877-888 [PMID: 16936263 DOI: 10.2353/ajpath.2006.050464]
- Kaewlert W, Sakonsinsiri C, Lert-Itthiporn W, Ungarreevittaya P, Pairojkul C, Pinlaor S, Murata M, Thanan R. Overexpression of Insulin 11 Receptor Substrate 1 (IRS1) Relates to Poor Prognosis and Promotes Proliferation, Stemness, Migration, and Oxidative Stress Resistance in Cholangiocarcinoma. Int J Mol Sci 2023; 24 [PMID: 36768755 DOI: 10.3390/ijms24032428]
- You HL, Liu TT, Weng SW, Chen CH, Wei YC, Eng HL, Huang WT. Association of IRS2 overexpression with disease progression in 12 intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Oncol Lett 2018; 16: 5505-5511 [PMID: 30250623 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2018.9284]
- Saengboonmee C, Phoomak C, Supabphol S, Covington KR, Hampton O, Wongkham C, Gibbs RA, Umezawa K, Seubwai W, Gingras MC, 13 Wongkham S. NF-KB and STAT3 co-operation enhances high glucose induced aggressiveness of cholangiocarcinoma cells. Life Sci 2020; 262: 118548 [PMID: 33038372 DOI: 10.1016/j.lfs.2020.118548]
- Saengboonmee C, Sorin S, Sangkhamanon S, Chomphoo S, Indramanee S, Seubwai W, Thithuan K, Chiu CF, Okada S, Gingras MC, 14 Wongkham S. y-aminobutyric acid B2 receptor: A potential therapeutic target for cholangiocarcinoma in patients with diabetes mellitus. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29: 4416-4432 [PMID: 37576707 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i28.4416]
- 15 Liu ZP, Chen WY, Zhang YQ, Jiang Y, Bai J, Pan Y, Zhong SY, Zhong YP, Chen ZY, Dai HS. Postoperative morbidity adversely impacts oncological prognosis after curative resection for hilar cholangiocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2022; 28: 948-960 [PMID: 35317056 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i9.948]
- Knudsen LB, Lau J. The Discovery and Development of Liraglutide and Semaglutide. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) 2019; 10: 155 [PMID: 16 31031702 DOI: 10.3389/fendo.2019.00155]
- American Diabetes Association Professional Practice Committee. 9. Pharmacologic Approaches to Glycemic Treatment: Standards of Care 17 in Diabetes-2024. Diabetes Care 2024; 47: S158-S178 [PMID: 38078590 DOI: 10.2337/dc24-S009]
- 18 Wang J, Kim CH. Differential Risk of Cancer Associated with Glucagon-like Peptide-1 Receptor Agonists: Analysis of Real-world Databases. Endocr Res 2022; 47: 18-25 [PMID: 34459679 DOI: 10.1080/07435800.2021.1955255]
- Hicks BM, Yin H, Yu OH, Pollak MN, Platt RW, Azoulay L. Glucagon-like peptide-1 analogues and risk of breast cancer in women with type 19 2 diabetes: population based cohort study using the UK Clinical Practice Research Datalink. BMJ 2016; 355: i5340 [PMID: 27797785 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.i5340]
- Silverii GA, Monami M, Gallo M, Ragni A, Prattichizzo F, Renzelli V, Ceriello A, Mannucci E. Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor agonists and 20 risk of thyroid cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Diabetes Obes Metab 2024; 26: 891-900 [PMID: 38018310 DOI: 10.1111/dom.15382]
- Ayoub M, Faris C, Juranovic T, Chela H, Daglilar E. The Use of Glucagon-like Peptide-1 Receptor Agonists in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes 21 Mellitus Does Not Increase the Risk of Pancreatic Cancer: A U.S.-Based Cohort Study. Cancers (Basel) 2024; 16 [PMID: 38730578 DOI: 10.3390/cancers16091625
- Dankner R, Murad H, Agay N, Olmer L, Freedman LS. Glucagon-Like Peptide-1 Receptor Agonists and Pancreatic Cancer Risk in Patients 22 With Type 2 Diabetes. JAMA Netw Open 2024; 7: e2350408 [PMID: 38175642 DOI: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.50408]
- 23 Cao C, Yang S, Zhou Z. GLP-1 receptor agonists and risk of cancer in type 2 diabetes: an updated meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Endocrine 2019; 66: 157-165 [PMID: 31420784 DOI: 10.1007/s12020-019-02055-z]
- Pinto LC, Falcetta MR, Rados DV, Leitão CB, Gross JL. Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor agonists and pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis 24 with trial sequential analysis. Sci Rep 2019; 9: 2375 [PMID: 30787365 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-38956-2]
- Skriver C, Friis S, Knudsen LB, Catarig AM, Clark AJ, Dehlendorff C, Mørch LS. Potential preventive properties of GLP-1 receptor agonists 25 against prostate cancer: a nationwide cohort study. Diabetologia 2023; 66: 2007-2016 [PMID: 37532786 DOI: 10.1007/s00125-023-05972-x]
- Abrahami D, Douros A, Yin H, Yu OH, Faillie JL, Montastruc F, Platt RW, Bouganim N, Azoulay L. Incretin based drugs and risk of 26 cholangiocarcinoma among patients with type 2 diabetes: population based cohort study. BMJ 2018; 363: k4880 [PMID: 30518618 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.k4880]
- Ueda P, Wintzell V, Melbye M, Eliasson B, Svensson AM, Franzén S, Gudbjörnsdottir S, Hveem K, Jonasson C, Svanström H, Pasternak B. 27 Use of incretin-based drugs and risk of cholangiocarcinoma: Scandinavian cohort study. Diabetologia 2021; 64: 2204-2214 [PMID: 34254177 DOI: 10.1007/s00125-021-05508-1]
- Giorda CB, Picariello R, Tartaglino B, Nada E, Costa G, Gnavi R. Incretin-based therapy and risk of cholangiocarcinoma: a nested case-28 control study in a population of subjects with type 2 diabetes. Acta Diabetol 2020; 57: 401-408 [PMID: 31691043 DOI: 10.1007/s00592-019-01444-0]
- 29 He L, Wang J, Ping F, Yang N, Huang J, Li Y, Xu L, Li W, Zhang H. Association of Glucagon-Like Peptide-1 Receptor Agonist Use With Risk of Gallbladder and Biliary Diseases: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis of Randomized Clinical Trials. JAMA Intern Med 2022; 182: 513-519 [PMID: 35344001 DOI: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2022.0338]
- Marzioni M, Alpini G, Saccomanno S, Candelaresi C, Venter J, Rychlicki C, Fava G, Francis H, Trozzi L, Benedetti A. Exendin-4, a 30 glucagon-like peptide 1 receptor agonist, protects cholangiocytes from apoptosis. Gut 2009; 58: 990-997 [PMID: 18829977 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2008.150870]
- Marzioni M, Alpini G, Saccomanno S, Candelaresi C, Venter J, Rychlicki C, Fava G, Francis H, Trozzi L, Glaser S, Benedetti A. Glucagon-31 like peptide-1 and its receptor agonist exendin-4 modulate cholangiocyte adaptive response to cholestasis. Gastroenterology 2007; 133: 244-255 [PMID: 17631146 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.04.007]



- Chen B, Zhou W, Zhao W, Yuan P, Tang C, Wang G, Leng J, Ma J, Wang X, Hui Y, Wang Q. Oxaliplatin reverses the GLP-1R-mediated 32 promotion of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma by altering FoxO1 signaling. Oncol Lett 2019; 18: 1989-1998 [PMID: 31423269 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2019.10497]
- Chen BD, Zhao WC, Dong JD, Sima H. Expression of GLP-1R protein and its clinical role in intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma tissues. Mol 33 Biol Rep 2014; 41: 4313-4320 [PMID: 24577752 DOI: 10.1007/s11033-014-3302-7]
- Chen BD, Zhao WC, Jia QA, Zhou WY, Bu Y, Wang ZZ, Wang F, Wu WJ, Wang Q. Effect of the GLP-1 analog exendin-4 and oxaliplatin on 34 intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma cell line and mouse model. Int J Mol Sci 2013; 14: 24293-24304 [PMID: 24351817 DOI: 10.3390/ijms141224293]
- Trakoonsenathong R, Kunprom W, Aphivatanasiri C, Yueangchantuek P, Pimkeeree P, Sorin S, Khawkhiaw K, Chiu CF, Okada S, 35 Wongkham S, Saengboonmee C. Liraglutide exhibits potential anti-tumor effects on the progression of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, in vitro and in vivo. Sci Rep 2024; 14: 13726 [PMID: 38877189 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-024-64774-2]



WŰ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2024 September 14; 30(34): 3868-3874

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3868

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

EDITORIAL

Examining dietary interventions in Crohn's disease

Lynna Chen, Ashish Srinivasan, Abhinav Vasudevan

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's classification Scientific Quality: Grade A, Grade С

Novelty: Grade A, Grade C Creativity or Innovation: Grade B, Grade C Scientific Significance: Grade A, Grade B

P-Reviewer: Guo Z

Received: May 30, 2024 Revised: August 15, 2024 Accepted: August 22, 2024 Published online: September 14, 2024 Processing time: 103 Days and 8.8 Hours



Lynna Chen, Ashish Srinivasan, Abhinav Vasudevan, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Eastern Health, Box Hill 3128, Australia

Ashish Srinivasan, Abhinav Vasudevan, Eastern Clinical School, Monash University, Box Hill 3128, Australia

Corresponding author: Abhinav Vasudevan, BMed, FRACP, Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Eastern Health, 8 Arnold St, Box Hill 3128, Australia. abhinav. vasudevan@monash.edu

Abstract

This editorial builds on the article by Shakhshir et al. We conducted an overview of evidence-based dietary interventions in adults with inflammatory bowel disease (IBD). In the IBD population, there may be a role for the Mediterranean diet due to its anti-inflammatory effects, long-term sustainability, and role in improving cardiovascular health. In active Crohn's disease, the use of exclusive enteral nutrition, the Crohn's disease exclusion diet, or the specific carbohydrate diet may be used as a short-term adjunct to medical therapy and may improve mucosal healing. The low-FODMAP diet can assist in reducing symptoms for patients without evidence of active bowel inflammation. As interest in nutritional therapy increases amongst clinicians and patients alike, it is integral that dietary therapies are understood and discussed in routine management of patients with IBD as part of holistic care, ideally through a multidisciplinary setting with involvement of experienced dietitians. This serves to improve clinician-patient engagement and reduce complications of IBD including micro and micronutrient deficiencies.

Key Words: Inflammatory bowel disease; Nutrition; Dietary therapies; Inflammation; Malnutrition

©The Author(s) 2024. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: Dietary therapies can be used to reduce inflammation or improve symptoms in patients with Crohn's disease. The Mediterranean diet has been associated with improved outcomes in inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), and potentially reducing its development. Exclusive enteral nutrition and Crohn's disease exclusion diet can be used for the induction of remission in Crohn's disease. Multidisciplinary management of patients with IBD should include dietary advice and the involvement of experienced dietitians.

Citation: Chen L, Srinivasan A, Vasudevan A. Examining dietary interventions in Crohn's disease. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30(34): 3868-3874

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v30/i34/3868.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3868

INTRODUCTION

This editorial comments on the article 'Global research trends on diet and nutrition in Crohn's disease' by Shakhshir et al [1]. Inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD), including Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis, are chronic remitting and relapsing conditions of the gastrointestinal tract characterised by inflammation and an aberrant immune response[2]. The aetiology of IBD is postulated to involve a complex interplay between environmental and genetic factors^[3]. Among the environmental factors, dietary factors have been implicated, including the use of dietary emulsifiers, poly-unsaturated fats, and ultra-processed foods[4,5]. Nutritional interventions are increasingly recognised as a critical component of comprehensive IBD care, encompassing strategies to mitigate disease symptoms, reduce inflammation, and correct nutritional deficiencies. Malnutrition is a significant concern in IBD patients due to factors such as poor gastrointestinal absorption, increased gastrointestinal losses, and a hypermetabolic state driven by chronic inflammation. These factors contribute to a high prevalence of micronutrient and macronutrient deficiencies, which can exacerbate disease related symptoms and impair patient reported quality of life[6,7].

As identified by Shakhshir *et al*[1], there is growing interest in dietary approaches in treating Crohn's disease with a steady growth of publications in this field, however, further knowledge is required to strengthen recommendations in nutrition management in IBD. Landmark dietary trials in paediatric populations have been extrapolated for use in adult populations, however the role of dietary therapies is less certain given the presence of more heterogenous disease phenotype and variability in lifestyles. Hence, an awareness of the role and effectiveness of dietary therapies in IBD remains integral in making evidence-based recommendations to patients for managing IBD. This editorial focuses on the role of diet in Crohn's disease in the adult population, as its efficacy in ulcerative colitis is less certain.

ROLE OF DIET IN PATHOGENESIS AND AETIOLOGY

The multifactorial aetiology of IBD involves a dynamic interplay between genetic predisposition, environmental factors, immune dysregulation, and gut microbiota alterations. Among these, diet has emerged as a crucial environmental factor influencing the development and progression of IBD.

Epidemiological studies have consistently shown that dietary patterns can influence the pathogenesis of IBD[4]. In fact, Western dietary patterns characterised by high intake of refined sugars, fats, and processed foods and low intake of fibre have been associated with an increased IBD risk and more active disease[4]. Conversely, diets rich in fibre, fruits, vegetables, and anti-inflammatory nutrients such as omega-3 fatty acids and vitamin D have been associated with a lower risk of IBD[8].

The role of short-chain fatty acids, such as butyrate; a product of fermentation of dietary fibres with anti-inflammatory properties, is hypothesised to play a role in maintaining intestinal barrier integrity and gut homeostasis[9]. Studies also show that patients with IBD have lower levels of faecal short-chain fatty acids[9,10]. Dietary fats, including polyunsaturated fatty acids and omega-6 fatty acids from animal protein, excluding eggs and dairy, have also been implicated in incident cases of IBD[11].

PATIENT AND CLINICIAN PERCEPTIONS

As a modifiable lifestyle factor, diet presents an attractive therapeutic option due to its potential to improve quality of life with fewer perceived side effects than medical therapy. Moreover, patients often proactively initiate dietary modification, including self-restrictive diets, to manage their symptoms. In large scale questionnaires, up to two-thirds of patients report avoiding foods they enjoy to help prevent relapse of IBD[12] and majority (85.4%) of patients believed that diet triggers relapses[13]. Similarly, 59% of patients valued nutrition to be at least as important as pharmacotherapy for the management of IBD, including 62% who believed diet to be more important in influencing the disease course[14].

In addition, nearly half (43.8%) of patients describe dietary modifications, whether self-adjusted or clinician prescribed, to have significant interference in their social life[15]. From the clinicians' perspective, diet is increasingly recognised as

an adjunctive treatment to pharmacotherapy, and dietitians can play a pivotal role in multidisciplinary management of IBD when they are available. The lack of high-quality trials and scarcity of practical resources can limit the use of dietary therapies, with only a limited number of gastroenterologists actively incorporating dietary counselling into clinical practice[16].

Further work is required to bridge the gap between patient and clinician perceptions towards dietary therapy in IBD. A cross-sectional study of 928 patients found that 61% of patients felt their IBD specialist disregarded the importance of diet in their management. Only 26% reported receiving dietary advice from their doctor despite nearly all (98%) gastroenterologists surveyed reporting providing advice[17].

A key strategy is the inclusion of an experienced dietitian as standard of care in IBD management. Dietitians play an important role in the assessment and can tailor individualised plans in approaching malnutrition management, instituting therapeutic diets and alleviating symptoms^[18].

MEDITERRANEAN DIET

The Mediterranean diet (MD), characterised by high consumption of fruits, vegetables, whole grains, legumes, fish, and olive oil, and low intake of red meat and processed foods, is the hallmark of lifestyle modifications and diet therapy in cardiovascular and metabolic health. It is associated with lower levels of systemic inflammation and oxidative stress markers in the general population[19,20].

MD's dietary plan shares similarities with foods that have been implicated as protective factors and aims to avoid foods that have been implicated as risk factors for the development of IBD. A large-scale prospective cohort study has shown a lower risk of Crohn's disease onset (HR = 0.42, 95% CI: 0.22-0.80) in participants adherent to the MD, but not ulcerative colitis (HR = 1.08, 95%CI: 0.74-1.58)[21].

In patients with active Crohn's disease, the MD has shown similar rates of remission as induction therapy compared to the specific carbohydrate diet (SCD). A randomised trial involving patients with ileal (23.9%), colonic (17%), and ileocolonic (57.6%) disease showed 43.5% of the MD group achieving symptom remission at week 6, compared to 46.5% in the SCD group (P = 0.77). Faecal calprotectin response was not significantly different between the two groups (MD 30.8% vs SCD 43.88%; P = 0.83. Both diets were well tolerated, however adherence to a strict diet declined over time to 40% at week 12[22]. A randomised control trial of ulcerative colitis patients saw similar improvements in faecal calprotectin compared to an unrestricted diet (20% FC > 100 vs 75% FC > 100), with good tolerability[23].

EXCLUSIVE ENTERAL NUTRITION

Exclusive enteral nutrition (EEN) has emerged as a compelling therapeutic option in inducing remission and mucosal healing in Crohn's disease without several of the adverse effects associated with pharmacotherapy. EEN involves the exclusive consumption of a nutritionally complete liquid formula while eliminating regular solid food intake. Common regimes include a six to eight week period of exclusive use following which a normal diet is gradually reintroduced. The mechanisms by which EEN exerts its beneficial effects are hypothesised to be related to modulation of the gut microbiota, reduction of intestinal permeability, anti-inflammatory effects, and providing bowel rest which could contribute to mucosal healing[16,24].

Several clinical trials have established EEN as an effective first-line therapy for inducing remission in Crohn's disease. A randomised controlled trial by Borrelli et al^[25] demonstrated that a polymeric diet was more effective than corticosteroids (79% vs 67%) in inducing healing in a paediatric population. Subsequent studies have supported these findings showing improvement in biochemical and endoscopic response rates and nutritional parameters without side effects [26-29].

In adult populations, the data is less robust and larger studies have not been able to recreate the same degree of efficacy. A meta-analysis demonstrated that EEN was not superior in efficacy to steroids as induction therapy in an adult population, with adverse events including nausea, vomiting, diarrhoea and bloating. Palatability and inability to tolerate EEN with symptoms of nausea, vomiting and fatigue were common reasons for withdrawal[30,31]. Early reports suggested greater efficacy with small bowel involvement whereas data on isolated colonic disease remains equivocal. Xu et al[32] described a 51.9% clinical remission rate in colonic Crohn's compared to 68.2% with ileal involvement.

Dissatisfication with not being able to eat food, especially on social occasions, also contributed to poor adherence[33]. This highlights that the implementation of EEN can be challenging, and adherence can be difficult over extended periods.

EEN can also be used as a steroid-sparing therapy, including as an adjunctive therapy to optimise nutrition and reduce post-operative complications in malnourished patients prior to elective IBD related bowel surgery, or for refractory disease in conjunction with medical therapy[34].

CROHN'S DISEASE EXCLUSION DIET

The Crohn's disease exclusion diet (CDED) is a structured diet that aims to reduce gut inflammation by excluding certain foods known to exacerbate symptoms and possibly trigger immune responses and gut dysbiosis. This diet focuses on eliminating specific food components, such as gluten, dairy, processed foods, and certain additives, while encouraging



the consumption of fruits, vegetables, lean proteins, and other nutrient-dense foods.

A study of forty-four adults with mild-moderate Crohn's disease showed 57% clinical remission at week 6, and 68% when combined with partial enteral nutrition. Eighty percent of those in remission at week 6 maintained clinical remission at week 24, with 35% in endoscopic remission at the time[35]. Earlier paediatric studies demonstrated an increase in steroid-free remission in patients with CDED, with augmentation of the effect when partial enteral nutrition was added[24,36].

One of the key strengths of the CDED is its ability to provide balanced and adequate intake of essential nutrients unlike highly restrictive diets that may lead to nutritional deficiencies. The CDED is implemented in phases, allowing for gradual reintroduction of excluded foods. This phased approach helps in identifying specific dietary triggers and maintaining long-term adherence.

CDED provides a good alternative where there is intolerance to EEN with improved compliance (85% vs 63%)[35]. Consensus agreements recommend supplementation with enteral nutrition to meet nutritional requirements and diet reintroduction after 12 weeks of therapy to avoid malnutrition[37].

SCD

The SCD is a nutritional regimen that restricts the intake of complex carbohydrates, and promotes the consumption of monosaccharides, which are easily absorbed and purported to minimise microbial dysbiosis. It is based on the theory that certain carbohydrates are not completely digested and absorbed, leading to fermentation and growth of pathogenic bacteria in the intestines.

In the paediatric populations with Crohn's disease, studies have observed clinical and laboratory improvements following SCD therapy as well as significant changes in the faecal microbiome [38,39]. Use of the SCD has been shown to increase populations of beneficial bacteria and decrease inflammatory markers in a paediatric population with active Crohn's disease^[40]. A randomised trial comparing SCD with the MD in adult patients with Crohn's disease found similar rates of early remission at week 6 (46.5% vs 43.5%) with a faecal calprotectin reduction in 34.8% and 30.8% respectively^[22]. However, there are limited controlled studies comparing SCD to an unrestricted diet, limiting its widespread take-up as first-line dietary therapy in IBD.

Potential drawbacks from using the SCD long-term include its restrictive nature given elimination of sugars, highlactose dairy and starchy vegetables.

LOW-FODMAP DIET

The low FODMAP diet, initially developed for the management of irritable bowel syndrome (IBS), has increasingly been examined for its potential benefits in patients with IBD. This dietary intervention focuses on reducing the intake of carbohydrates that are poorly absorbed in the small intestine and highly fermentable, potentially exacerbating symptoms like bloating, gas, and abdominal pain through luminal distension and altered gut motility [41]. Given the overlap in symptoms between IBS and IBD, particularly during quiescent phases of the latter, the low FODMAP diet has been considered a valuable nutritional approach for symptom management in IBD patients.

Low FODMAP diet was beneficial for symptom management in IBD, with approximately half of patients finding improvement in symptoms of abdominal pain, bloating, wind, and diarrhoea. Compliance can be a limiting factor in its widespread use and lower compliance has been associated with a lack of efficacy [42-44]. A systematic review of 319 patients in IBD (96% in remission) found a significant improvement in diarrhoea, satisfaction of gut symptoms, bloating, pain, fatigue; however did not improve constipation[45].

The role of the low FODMAP diet on long-term disease outcomes and inflammation remains under investigation and it currently cannot be recommended as a treatment of IBD but rather as an adjuvant treatment for symptomatic improvement. Furthermore, it may not be suitable for those with severe disease due to the risk of nutrient deficiencies and potential impact on disease activity. Its sustainability can be challenging due to its restrictive nature, with long-term adherence diminishing over time.

MICRONUTRITON and MACRONUTRIENTS

Reduced dietary intake due to anorexia, nausea, and abdominal pain, combined with malabsorption and increased metabolic demands, contribute to macronutrient and energy deficits. Comprehensive nutritional assessment, including regular monitoring of body weight, body composition, and laboratory markers of nutritional status, is essential for identifying and addressing nutrient deficiencies in IBD patients. The use of screening tools such as the Malnutrition Universal Screenng Tool, Saskatchewan IBD-nutrition risk and Subjective Global Assessment can help clinicians identify at-risk patients and tailor nutritional interventions accordingly [46,47]. A cross-sectional study of over 200 patients with IBD found malnutrition rates of 27%-37% [48].

Iron deficiency is prevalent due to chronic intestinal bleeding, reduced iron absorption, and inflammation-induced alterations in iron metabolism. Routine screening allows for early detection, and management with intravenous iron therapy is shown to be more effective and better tolerated than oral iron[49,50]. Low vitamin D levels are associated with



increased disease activity and a higher risk of hospitalisation and surgery in IBD patients, highlighting the need for regular monitoring and supplementation[51]. A prospective study showed low micronutrient levels were common even in quiescent disease; vitamin D was the most common deficiency (29%), followed by zinc (16%), vitamin B6 (14%), vitamin C (13%) and vitamin B12 (11%)[52]. Folate and vitamin B12 deficiencies are also common, especially with ileal Crohn's or post-ileal resection[53]. Regular monitoring and supplementation of these vitamins were necessary to prevent anaemia and neurological complications.

CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS

The role of diet in IBD is increasingly recognised as an area of importance by clinicians and patients alike. This is an evolving field so there may be disparities in perceptions and attitudes toward diet between patients and clinicians which may partially relate to differences in how information is acquired. For example, patients may revert to social media, online forums, and patient advocacy groups for dietary advice while clinicians may rely on peer-reviewed journals, clinical guidelines, and professional societies for guidance. Improved awareness, communication and education, the development of evidence-based dietary guidelines, and the inclusion of dietitians in IBD care are integral steps in bridging this gap so that nutritional therapy can be optimised for patients with IBD.

CONCLUSION

Dietary therapies are an important element of IBD management. It can provide wide ranging benefits in improving nutritional outcomes, alleviating symptoms and sometimes improving inflammation. Evidence supports the integration of nutritional care into standard IBD management protocols, emphasising the need for multidisciplinary approaches that include dietitians and nutrition specialists. As further research and interest grows, integrating dietary knowledge and therapies in IBD care is adding to the potential strategies for optimising outcomes in IBD.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Chen L was involved in the original draft and conceptualisation of the article; Srinivasan A and Vasudevan A were involved with the conceptualisation, supervision and review and editing of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country of origin: Australia

ORCID number: Lynna Chen 0000-0002-7093-2036; Ashish Srinivasan 0000-0001-5952-1570; Abhinav Vasudevan 0000-0001-5026-9014.

S-Editor: Qu XL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Yuan YY

REFERENCES

- Shakhshir M, Zyoud SH. Global research trends on diet and nutrition in Crohn's disease. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29: 3203-3215 [PMID: 1 37346151 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i20.3203]
- Podolsky DK. Inflammatory bowel disease. N Engl J Med 2002; 347: 417-429 [PMID: 12167685 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra020831] 2
- Zhang YZ, Li YY. Inflammatory bowel disease: pathogenesis. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 91-99 [PMID: 24415861 DOI: 3 10.3748/wjg.v20.i1.91]
- Lee D, Albenberg L, Compher C, Baldassano R, Piccoli D, Lewis JD, Wu GD. Diet in the pathogenesis and treatment of inflammatory bowel 4 diseases. Gastroenterology 2015; 148: 1087-1106 [PMID: 25597840 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2015.01.007]
- Godny L, Dotan I. Is the Mediterranean Diet in Inflammatory Bowel Diseases Ready for Prime Time? J Can Assoc Gastroenterol 2024; 7: 97-5 103 [PMID: 38314171 DOI: 10.1093/jcag/gwad041]
- Weisshof R, Chermesh I. Micronutrient deficiencies in inflammatory bowel disease. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care 2015; 18: 576-581 6 [PMID: 26418823 DOI: 10.1097/MCO.00000000000226]
- 7 Hartman C, Eliakim R, Shamir R. Nutritional status and nutritional therapy in inflammatory bowel diseases. World J Gastroenterol 2009; 15: 2570-2578 [PMID: 19496185 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.15.2570]

- Ananthakrishnan AN, Khalili H, Konijeti GG, Higuchi LM, de Silva P, Korzenik JR, Fuchs CS, Willett WC, Richter JM, Chan AT. A 8 prospective study of long-term intake of dietary fiber and risk of Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterology 2013; 145: 970-977 [PMID: 23912083 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2013.07.050]
- Deleu S, Machiels K, Raes J, Verbeke K, Vermeire S. Short chain fatty acids and its producing organisms: An overlooked therapy for IBD? 9 EBioMedicine 2021; 66: 103293 [PMID: 33813134 DOI: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2021.103293]
- Machiels K, Joossens M, Sabino J, De Preter V, Arijs I, Eeckhaut V, Ballet V, Claes K, Van Immerseel F, Verbeke K, Ferrante M, Verhaegen 10 J, Rutgeerts P, Vermeire S. A decrease of the butyrate-producing species Roseburia hominis and Faecalibacterium prausnitzii defines dysbiosis in patients with ulcerative colitis. Gut 2014; 63: 1275-1283 [PMID: 24021287 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2013-304833]
- Jantchou P, Morois S, Clavel-Chapelon F, Boutron-Ruault MC, Carbonnel F. Animal protein intake and risk of inflammatory bowel disease: 11 The E3N prospective study. Am J Gastroenterol 2010; 105: 2195-2201 [PMID: 20461067 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2010.192]
- Zallot C, Quilliot D, Chevaux JB, Peyrin-Biroulet C, Guéant-Rodriguez RM, Freling E, Collet-Fenetrier B, Williet N, Ziegler O, Bigard MA, 12 Guéant JL, Peyrin-Biroulet L. Dietary beliefs and behavior among inflammatory bowel disease patients. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2013; 19: 66-72 [PMID: 22467242 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.22965]
- Godala M, Gaszyńska E, Durko Ł, Małecka-Wojciesko E. Dietary Behaviors and Beliefs in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease. J Clin 13 Med 2023; 12 [PMID: 37240560 DOI: 10.3390/jcm12103455]
- de Vries JHM, Dijkhuizen M, Tap P, Witteman BJM. Patient's Dietary Beliefs and Behaviours in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Dig Dis 2019; 14 **37**: 131-139 [PMID: 30391940 DOI: 10.1159/000494022]
- Tay S, Chan PWW, Wei SC, Tan M, Hilmi IN, Leong JWH, Tan YY, Lim CT, Ling KL, Tey TT, Tan CK, Leong RWL, Lim WC, Hartono JL, 15 Shim HH, Ong D, Ooi CJ, Salazar E. P579 Dietary beliefs, barriers, and acceptability of diet in IBD patients - a multi-centre survey from the Asia-Pacific region. J Crohns Colitis 2024; 18: i1130-1130 [DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjad212.0709]
- Lee D, Baldassano RN, Otley AR, Albenberg L, Griffiths AM, Compher C, Chen EZ, Li H, Gilroy E, Nessel L, Grant A, Chehoud C, Bushman 16 FD, Wu GD, Lewis JD. Comparative Effectiveness of Nutritional and Biological Therapy in North American Children with Active Crohn's Disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2015; 21: 1786-1793 [PMID: 25970545 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.0000000000426]
- Holt DQ, Strauss BJ, Moore GT. Patients with inflammatory bowel disease and their treating clinicians have different views regarding diet. J 17 Hum Nutr Diet 2017; 30: 66-72 [PMID: 27412965 DOI: 10.1111/jhn.12400]
- Fitzpatrick JA, Melton SL, Yao CK, Gibson PR, Halmos EP. Dietary management of adults with IBD the emerging role of dietary therapy. 18 Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2022; 19: 652-669 [PMID: 35577903 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-022-00619-5]
- 19 Martínez-González MA, Gea A, Ruiz-Canela M. The Mediterranean Diet and Cardiovascular Health. Circ Res 2019; 124: 779-798 [PMID: 30817261 DOI: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.118.313348]
- 20 Shivappa N, Hebert JR, Marcos A, Diaz LE, Gomez S, Nova E, Michels N, Arouca A, González-Gil E, Frederic G, González-Gross M, Castillo MJ, Manios Y, Kersting M, Gunter MJ, De Henauw S, Antonios K, Widhalm K, Molnar D, Moreno L, Huybrechts I. Association between dietary inflammatory index and inflammatory markers in the HELENA study. Mol Nutr Food Res 2017; 61 [PMID: 27981781 DOI: 10.1002/mnfr.201600707]
- Khalili H, Håkansson N, Chan SS, Chen Y, Lochhead P, Ludvigsson JF, Chan AT, Hart AR, Olén O, Wolk A. Adherence to a Mediterranean 21 diet is associated with a lower risk of later-onset Crohn's disease: results from two large prospective cohort studies. Gut 2020; 69: 1637-1644 [PMID: 31900290 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2019-319505]
- 22 Lewis JD, Sandler RS, Brotherton C, Brensinger C, Li H, Kappelman MD, Daniel SG, Bittinger K, Albenberg L, Valentine JF, Hanson JS, Suskind DL, Meyer A, Compher CW, Bewtra M, Saxena A, Dobes A, Cohen BL, Flynn AD, Fischer M, Saha S, Swaminath A, Yacyshyn B, Scherl E, Horst S, Curtis JR, Braly K, Nessel L, McCauley M, McKeever L, Herfarth H; DINE-CD Study Group. A Randomized Trial Comparing the Specific Carbohydrate Diet to a Mediterranean Diet in Adults With Crohn's Disease. Gastroenterology 2021; 161: 837-852.e9 [PMID: 34052278 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2021.05.047]
- Haskey N, Estaki M, Ye J, Shim RK, Singh S, Dieleman LA, Jacobson K, Gibson DL. A Mediterranean Diet Pattern Improves Intestinal 23 Inflammation Concomitant with Reshaping of the Bacteriome in Ulcerative Colitis: A Randomised Controlled Trial. J Crohns Colitis 2023; 17: 1569-1578 [PMID: 37095601 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjad073]
- Levine A, Wine E, Assa A, Sigall Boneh R, Shaoul R, Kori M, Cohen S, Peleg S, Shamaly H, On A, Millman P, Abramas L, Ziv-Baran T, 24 Grant S, Abitbol G, Dunn KA, Bielawski JP, Van Limbergen J. Crohn's Disease Exclusion Diet Plus Partial Enteral Nutrition Induces Sustained Remission in a Randomized Controlled Trial. Gastroenterology 2019; 157: 440-450.e8 [PMID: 31170412 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.04.021]
- Borrelli O, Cordischi L, Cirulli M, Paganelli M, Labalestra V, Uccini S, Russo PM, Cucchiara S. Polymeric diet alone versus corticosteroids in 25 the treatment of active pediatric Crohn's disease: a randomized controlled open-label trial. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006; 4: 744-753 [PMID: 16682258 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2006.03.010]
- Grover Z, Muir R, Lewindon P. Exclusive enteral nutrition induces early clinical, mucosal and transmural remission in paediatric Crohn's 26 disease. J Gastroenterol 2014; 49: 638-645 [PMID: 23636735 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-013-0815-0]
- Day AS, Whitten KE, Lemberg DA, Clarkson C, Vitug-Sales M, Jackson R, Bohane TD. Exclusive enteral feeding as primary therapy for 27 Crohn's disease in Australian children and adolescents: a feasible and effective approach. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006; 21: 1609-1614 [PMID: 16928225 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2006.04294.x]
- Miller T, Suskind DL. Exclusive enteral nutrition in pediatric inflammatory bowel disease. Curr Opin Pediatr 2018; 30: 671-676 [PMID: 28 30004946 DOI: 10.1097/MOP.000000000000660]
- 29 Berni Canani R, Terrin G, Borrelli O, Romano MT, Manguso F, Coruzzo A, D'Armiento F, Romeo EF, Cucchiara S. Short- and long-term therapeutic efficacy of nutritional therapy and corticosteroids in paediatric Crohn's disease. Dig Liver Dis 2006; 38: 381-387 [PMID: 16301010 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2005.10.005]
- Narula N, Dhillon A, Zhang D, Sherlock ME, Tondeur M, Zachos M. Enteral nutritional therapy for induction of remission in Crohn's disease. 30 Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2018; 4: CD000542 [PMID: 29607496 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD000542.pub3]
- Wall CL, Day AS, Gearry RB. Use of exclusive enteral nutrition in adults with Crohn's disease: a review. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 31 7652-7660 [PMID: 24282355 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i43.7652]
- Xu Y, Guo Z, Cao L, Xie T, Shen W, Li Y, Gong J, Zhu W. Isolated colonic Crohn's disease is associated with a reduced response to exclusive 32 enteral nutrition compared to ileal or ileocolonic disease. Clin Nutr 2019; 38: 1629-1635 [PMID: 30193873 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2018.08.022]
- 33 Melton SL, Fitzpatrick JA, Taylor KM, Halmos EP, Gibson PR. Lessons from an audit of exclusive enteral nutrition in adult inpatients and



outpatients with active Crohn's disease: a single-centre experience. Frontline Gastroenterol 2023; 14: 6-12 [PMID: 36561792 DOI: 10.1136/flgastro-2022-102173]

- Hashash JG, Elkins J, Lewis JD, Binion DG. AGA Clinical Practice Update on Diet and Nutritional Therapies in Patients With Inflammatory 34 Bowel Disease: Expert Review. Gastroenterology 2024; 166: 521-532 [PMID: 38276922 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2023.11.303]
- Yanai H, Levine A, Hirsch A, Boneh RS, Kopylov U, Eran HB, Cohen NA, Ron Y, Goren I, Leibovitzh H, Wardi J, Zittan E, Ziv-Baran T, 35 Abramas L, Fliss-Isakov N, Raykhel B, Gik TP, Dotan I, Maharshak N. The Crohn's disease exclusion diet for induction and maintenance of remission in adults with mild-to-moderate Crohn's disease (CDED-AD): an open-label, pilot, randomised trial. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2022; 7: 49-59 [PMID: 34739863 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(21)00299-5]
- Sigall Boneh R, Sarbagili Shabat C, Yanai H, Chermesh I, Ben Avraham S, Boaz M, Levine A. Dietary Therapy With the Crohn's Disease 36 Exclusion Diet is a Successful Strategy for Induction of Remission in Children and Adults Failing Biological Therapy. J Crohns Colitis 2017; 11: 1205-1212 [PMID: 28525622 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjx071]
- 37 Russell EE, Day AS, Dimitroff C, Trakman GL, Silva H, Bryant RV, Purcell L, Yao CK, Landorf E, Fitzpatrick JA. Practical application of the Crohn's disease exclusion diet as therapy in an adult Australian population. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2024; 39: 446-456 [PMID: 38059536 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.16414]
- Suskind DL, Lee D, Kim YM, Wahbeh G, Singh N, Braly K, Nuding M, Nicora CD, Purvine SO, Lipton MS, Jansson JK, Nelson WC. The 38 Specific Carbohydrate Diet and Diet Modification as Induction Therapy for Pediatric Crohn's Disease: A Randomized Diet Controlled Trial. Nutrients 2020; 12 [PMID: 33291229 DOI: 10.3390/nu12123749]
- Burgis JC, Nguyen K, Park KT, Cox K. Response to strict and liberalized specific carbohydrate diet in pediatric Crohn's disease. World J 39 Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 2111-2117 [PMID: 26877615 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i6.2111]
- Cohen SA, Gold BD, Oliva S, Lewis J, Stallworth A, Koch B, Eshee L, Mason D. Clinical and mucosal improvement with specific 40 carbohydrate diet in pediatric Crohn disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2014; 59: 516-521 [PMID: 24897165 DOI: 10.1097/MPG.00000000000449]
- Halmos EP, Power VA, Shepherd SJ, Gibson PR, Muir JG. A diet low in FODMAPs reduces symptoms of irritable bowel syndrome. 41 Gastroenterology 2014; 146: 67-75.e5 [PMID: 24076059 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2013.09.046]
- Gearry RB, Irving PM, Barrett JS, Nathan DM, Shepherd SJ, Gibson PR. Reduction of dietary poorly absorbed short-chain carbohydrates 42 (FODMAPs) improves abdominal symptoms in patients with inflammatory bowel disease-a pilot study. J Crohns Colitis 2009; 3: 8-14 [PMID: 21172242 DOI: 10.1016/j.crohns.2008.09.004]
- Cox SR, Lindsay JO, Fromentin S, Stagg AJ, McCarthy NE, Galleron N, Ibraim SB, Roume H, Levenez F, Pons N, Maziers N, Lomer MC, 43 Ehrlich SD, Irving PM, Whelan K. Effects of Low FODMAP Diet on Symptoms, Fecal Microbiome, and Markers of Inflammation in Patients With Quiescent Inflammatory Bowel Disease in a Randomized Trial. Gastroenterology 2020; 158: 176-188.e7 [PMID: 31586453 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.09.024]
- 44 Prince AC, Myers CE, Joyce T, Irving P, Lomer M, Whelan K. Fermentable Carbohydrate Restriction (Low FODMAP Diet) in Clinical Practice Improves Functional Gastrointestinal Symptoms in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2016; 22: 1129-1136 [PMID: 26914438 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.0000000000000708]
- Zhan YL, Zhan YA, Dai SX. Is a low FODMAP diet beneficial for patients with inflammatory bowel disease? A meta-analysis and systematic 45 review. Clin Nutr 2018; 37: 123-129 [PMID: 28587774 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2017.05.019]
- Haskey N, Peña-Sánchez JN, Jones JL, Fowler SA. Development of a screening tool to detect nutrition risk in patients with inflammatory 46 bowel disease. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr 2018; 27: 756-762 [PMID: 30045418 DOI: 10.6133/apjcn.112017.01]
- Stratton RJ, Hackston A, Longmore D, Dixon R, Price S, Stroud M, King C, Elia M. Malnutrition in hospital outpatients and inpatients: 47 prevalence, concurrent validity and ease of use of the 'malnutrition universal screening tool' ('MUST') for adults. Br J Nutr 2004; 92: 799-808 [PMID: 15533269 DOI: 10.1079/bjn20041258]
- Taylor LM, Eslamparast T, Farhat K, Kroeker K, Halloran B, Shommu N, Kumar A, Fitzgerald Q, Gramlich L, Abraldes JG, Tandon P, 48 Raman M. Using Patient Completed Screening Tools to Predict Risk of Malnutrition in Patients With Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Crohns Colitis 360 2021; 3: otab043 [PMID: 36776646 DOI: 10.1093/crocol/otab043]
- Gasche C, Berstad A, Befrits R, Beglinger C, Dignass A, Erichsen K, Gomollon F, Hjortswang H, Koutroubakis I, Kulnigg S, Oldenburg B, 49 Rampton D, Schroeder O, Stein J, Travis S, Van Assche G. Guidelines on the diagnosis and management of iron deficiency and anemia in inflammatory bowel diseases. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2007; 13: 1545-1553 [PMID: 17985376 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.20285]
- Wilson A, Reyes E, Ofman J. Prevalence and outcomes of anemia in inflammatory bowel disease: a systematic review of the literature. Am J 50 Med 2004; 116 Suppl 7A: 44S-49S [PMID: 15050885 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2003.12.011]
- Ananthakrishnan AN, Khalili H, Higuchi LM, Bao Y, Korzenik JR, Giovannucci EL, Richter JM, Fuchs CS, Chan AT. Higher predicted 51 vitamin D status is associated with reduced risk of Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 2012; 142: 482-489 [PMID: 22155183 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.11.040]
- MacMaster MJ, Damianopoulou S, Thomson C, Talwar D, Stefanowicz F, Catchpole A, Gerasimidis K, Gaya DR. A prospective analysis of 52 micronutrient status in quiescent inflammatory bowel disease. Clin Nutr 2021; 40: 327-331 [PMID: 32517876 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2020.05.010]
- Yakut M, Ustün Y, Kabaçam G, Soykan I. Serum vitamin B12 and folate status in patients with inflammatory bowel diseases. Eur J Intern 53 Med 2010; 21: 320-323 [PMID: 20603044 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejim.2010.05.007]



WÜ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2024 September 14; 30(34): 3875-3882

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3875

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

EDITORIAL

Editor-in-Chief articles of choice and comments from January to June 2024

Andrzej S Tarnawski

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's classification Scientific Quality: Grade B, Grade В

Novelty: Grade B, Grade B Creativity or Innovation: Grade A, Grade B Scientific Significance: Grade B,

Grade C

P-Reviewer: Shahidi N; Teng X

Received: July 1, 2024 Revised: August 9, 2024 Accepted: August 20, 2024 Published online: September 14, 2024 Processing time: 71 Days and 2.1 Hours



Andrzej S Tarnawski, Department of Gastroenterology Research, University of California Irvine and the Veterans Administration Long Beach Healthcare System, Long Beach, CA 90822, United States

Corresponding author: Andrzej S Tarnawski, DSc, MD, PhD, Professor, Department of Gastroenterology Research, University of California Irvine and the Veterans Administration Long Beach Healthcare System, 5901 E. Seventh Street, Long Beach, CA 90822, United States. atarnawski@yahoo.com

Abstract

As the Editor-in-Chief of the World Journal of Gastroenterology, I carefully review all articles every week before a new issue's online publication, including the title, clinical and research importance, originality, novelty, and ratings by the peer reviewers. Based on this review, I select the papers of choice and suggest pertinent changes (e.g., in the title or text) to the company editors responsible for publication. This process, while time-consuming, is essential for assuring the quality of publications and highlighting important articles that readers may revisit.

Key Words: Papers of choice; Weekly review; Suggested changes/revisions; Hepatocellular carcinoma; Pancreatic cancer; Liver cirrhosis; Liver injury; Gastric cancer; Colorectal cancer; Inflammatory bowel diseases

©The Author(s) 2024. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Every week before a new issue's online publication, I perform a careful review of all articles, including the title, originality, novelty, and ratings by the peer reviewers. Based on this review, I select the papers of choice, suggest pertinent changes (e.g., in the title), and share my comments with the company editors responsible for publication. This process is critical for assuring the quality of publications and highlights important articles that readers may revisit.

Citation: Tarnawski AS. Editor-in-Chief articles of choice and comments from January to June 2024. *World J Gastroenterol* 2024; 30(34): 3875-3882

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v30/i34/3875.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3875

INTRODUCTION

Prestigious posts such as those of the Editor-in-Chief of the *World Journal of Gastroenterology* (*WJG*) come with duties. Every week before a new issue's online publication, I carefully review all articles, including the title, clinical and research importance, originality, novelty, and ratings by the peer reviewers. Based on this review, I select my papers of choice, suggest changes (*e.g.*, in the title), and share my comments with the company editors responsible for publication. While time-consuming, this process is essential for assuring the quality of publications and highlighting important articles that Readers may revisit. Overall, the reviewers performed careful peer reviews. In addition, *WJG* Scientists and the Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluations, ensuring the papers' quality is good.

HOT ARTICLES-ARTICLES OF CHOICE AND OTHER ARTICLES

Gastroenterology and hepatology

*WJG***v30i1:** This issue contains 10 articles, including 2 editorials, 2 articles related to the liver and 2 letters to the editor. The articles in this first 2024 issue are very interesting and represent a good start to a New Year 2024.

I especially like papers: (1) "May ChatGPT be a tool producing medical information for common inflammatory bowel disease patients' questions? An evidence-controlled analysis[1]". This article presents a new important tool for the patients and health care professionals; (2) 2023: A year of accomplishments for the 13 Science Citation Index Expandedand Emerging Sources Citation Index-indexed Baishideng journals[2]. It is very useful, especially for the academic gastroenterologists, hepatologists and surgeons; and (3) Crohn's disease as the intestinal manifestation of pan-lymphatic dysfunction: An exploratory proposal based on basic and clinical data[3]. This paper presents a new hypothesis and a novel concept with potential science and clinical implications.

The reviewers performed overall very good peer reviews.

WJGv30i2: This issue contains 8 articles, including one related to the liver.

Some articles are exciting and important. I especially like papers: (1) "Small nucleolar RNA and its potential role in the oncogenesis and development of colorectal cancer[4]." In my opinion, this article will stimulate research in the small nucleolar RNA area related to other cancers; (2) "Hepato-cardio-renal syndrome in liver cirrhosis: Recognition of a new entity?[5]" This is an interesting article proposing the important role of the heart in hepatorenal syndrome. This new term was used only once before and was cited by the authors. Reviewer #: 05230210 performed an excellent peer review, and his comments assisted the authors in strengthening this paper; and (3) "Association of tumor budding with clinicopathological features and prognostic value in stage III-IV colorectal cancer[6]". I fully agree with the reviewer's remarks: "Tumor budding is an exciting topic". It is not entirely new since a consensus in 2016 was released. However, this work provides important information regarding the significance of tumor budding in Stage III and IV colorectal cancer patients and how Bd2-3 are significant prognostic markers".

In the paper "Long-term prognosis and its associated predictive factors in patients with eosinophilic gastroenteritis[7]", reviewer 00058401 rated the article's scientific quality as grade C, but in SPECIFIC COMMENTS TO AUTHORS wrote only one word, "Congratulation". This is not a serious review.

Editor's reply: The author has been invited to provide a new response to the reviewer's comments and upload it to the system.

WJGv30i4: This issue contains 9 articles, including 4/5 related to the liver.

The articles are interesting and important. I especially like papers: (1) "Revolutionizing gastric cancer treatment: The potential of immunotherapy[8]". This article will, in my opinion, stimulate research in this area and will be appreciated by the readers; (2) "Value of multiple models of diffusion-weighted imaging to predict hepatic lymph node metastases in colorectal liver metastases patients[9]"; and (3) Hepatic arterial infusion chemotherapy with anti-angiogenesis agents and immune checkpoint inhibitors for unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma and meta-analysis[10]. Please correct "inhibitiors" to inhibitors. It would be nice if the authors mention that Avastin is only the beginning for a new line of anticancer treatments that marks Napoleone Ferrara's long track record of discoveries from the identification of VEGF and its receptors, and their role in angiogenesis to the development of a viable drug-Avastin, Bevacizumab.

Since June 2023 the AASLD changed the nomenclature; namely, nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) was named metabolic dysfunction-associated steatotic liver disease (MASLD). The MASLD nomenclature encompasses patients who have hepatic steatosis and have at least one of five cardiometabolic risk factors. Please see: https://www.aasld.org/new-masld-nomenclature.

Zaishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

My question to the WJG Editors-do we wish to change and adopt this new nomenclature to WJG?

Editor's reply: Thank you for your comments. We will correct the typo in manuscript title "Hepatic arterial infusion chemotherapy with/without anti-angiogenesis agents and immune checkpoint inhibitiors for unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma and meta-analysis". And I have written to authors to ask for response to your comments.

In addition, I noticed it the second time you remind us the new nomenclature for nonalcoholic fatty liver disease, I will forward it to my colleague to discuss.

*WJG***v30i5:** This issue contains 10 articles, including 4 articles related to the liver and 2 letters to the editor. The articles in this issue are interesting.

I especially like papers: (1) "Leveraging machine learning for early recurrence prediction in hepatocellular carcinoma: A step towards precision medicine[11]". As the second reviewer pointed out this study is innovative, and may have certain value in the early recurrence of hepatocellular carcinoma after surgery. The model's ability to stratify risk facilitates targeted postoperative strategies, showcasing its potential as a guide for personalized patient care; and (2) "Development and validation of a prediction model for early screening of people at high risk for colorectal cancer[12]". The issue is clinically important.

The reviewers performed overall very good peer reviews.

*WJG***v30i7:** This issue contains 16 articles, including 2 editorials, 6 articles related to the liver and 2 letters to the editor. In this issue we have numerous very interesting articles.

I especially like papers: (1) "Pathophysiology of severe gallstone pancreatitis: A new paradigm[13]". This article provides basis for of the two types of biliary pancreatitis; (2) "Muscle strength and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease/ metabolic-associated fatty liver disease[14]". The article is appealing and important by indicating that the hand-grip test is a suitable method and easily available tool for estimating someone's muscle strength and different health-related outcomes. It is also easily accessible in the population; and (3) "Erlotinib combination with a mitochondria-targeted ubiquinone effectively suppresses pancreatic cancer cell survival[15]". While *in vivo* importance of this cancer cell study is not certain, from the basic point of view the studies are important and promising.

The article "Metformin and pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: A systematic review and meta-analysis[16]" the paper was reviewed by only 1 reviewer and no review was provided.

*WJG***v30i9:** This issue contains 22 articles, including 2 editorials, 11 articles related to the liver and 3 letters to the editor. The articles in this issue are very interesting. It took time to review them.

I especially like the following articles: (1) Title: "Role of exosomal circular RNAs as microRNA sponges and potential targeting for suppressing hepatocellular carcinoma growth and progression[17]". This article presents a new potentially important therapy; (2) Title: "From liver to hormones: The endocrine consequences of cirrhosis[18]". This is an interesting reminder for the readers; (3) Title: "Telomerase-related advances in hepatocellular carcinoma: A bibliometric and visual analysis[19]" An interesting update; and (4) Title: "PRaG 3.0 therapy for human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive metastatic pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: A case report[20]". An important potential therapy for this deadly disease.

The reviewers performed overall good peer reviews. Some articles had only 1 reviewer, but *WJG* Scientists and Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluation.

*WJG***v30i10:** This issue contains 20 articles, including 6 editorials, 5 articles related to the liver and 3 letters to the editor. All articles in this issue are interesting.

I especially like the following papers: (1) Title: Capsule endoscopy and panendoscopy: A journey to the future of gastrointestinal endoscopy[21]. Authors point that the horizons of capsule endoscopy are evolving. PCE is a non-invasive, effective, and safe procedure to evaluate the small bowel and the colon. Its use in CD and more recently in GI bleeding is expanding in routine clinical practice and offers the opportunity to evaluate multiple segments of the digestive tract at the same time, in a single non-invasive procedure. Currently, clinical indications for PCE include the assessment of non-stricturing, non-penetrating and extensive CD (affecting the small bowel and colon), mainly for disease monitoring and evaluation of mucosal healing in response to medical therapy; (2) Title: Vonoprazan-amoxicillin dual regimen with Saccharomyces boulardii as a rescue therapy for *Helicobacter pylori*: Current perspectives and implications[22]; (3) Title: Optimizing nutrition in hepatic cirrhosis: A comprehensive assessment and care[23]; and (4) Title: Stage at diagnosis of colorectal cancer through diagnostic route: Who should be screened?[24]. This article relates to a very important issue and an identified population that will benefit most from the screening.

The reviewers performed overall good peer reviews. Some articles had only 1 reviewer, but *WJG* Scientists and Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluation.

*WJG***v30i13:** This issue contains 13 articles, including 4 editorials, 5 articles related to the liver. The articles in this issue are very interesting and well selected.

I especially like the following papers: (1) Title: "History of chronic gastritis: How our perceptions have changed" [25]. This review paper is very well structured and provides in depth insight into and diagnosis of gastritis in time related manner; (2) Title: Molecular insights into clinical trials for immune checkpoint inhibitors in colorectal cancer: Unravelling challenges and future directions [26]. This paper may serve for developing of new therapies; and (3) Real-world efficacy and safety of tofacitinib treatment in Asian patients with ulcerative colitis [27]. This is a review on a new drug in UC studied in Asian patient.

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

The reviewers performed overall good peer reviews. Some articles had only 1 reviewer, but *WJG* Scientists and Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluation.

*WJG***v30i15:** This issue contains 11 articles, including 5 editorials, 5 articles related to the liver and 1 letter to the editor. All articles in this issue are very interesting.

I especially like the following papers: (1) Title: "Combination treatment of Inflammatory Bowel Disease: Present status and future" [28]. This is a clinically important issue; (2) Title: "Probiotics: Shaping the gut immunological responses" [29]. Very detailed and systematic review; and (3) OSW-1 triggers necroptosis in colorectal cancer cells through the RIPK1/RIPK3/MLKL signaling pathway facilitated by the RIPK1-p62/SQSTM1 complex [30]. This study provided a new mechanism.

Regarding paper: "Understanding autoimmune pancreatitis: Clinical features, management challenges, and association with malignancies[31]". In the abstract, the authors stated "In this editorial we comment on the article by Jaber *et al.*" If this is the main point of the paper, this article should be the letter to the editor and not an editorial. The reviewer commented on this and was also annoyed by this statement. To correct the authors should delete this statement from the abstract and use it in the discussion.

In some papers medical English wording is not precise and reminds Google translation. In several articles detailed reviews are missing and only is a brief summary statement.

The reviewers performed overall good peer reviews. Some articles had only 1 reviewer, but *WJG* Scientists and Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluation.

*WJG***v30i16:** This issue contains 12 articles, including 2 letters to the editor. All articles in this issue are well selected and interesting.

I especially like the following papers: (1) Title: "Drug-induced mucosal alterations observed during esophagogastroduodenoscopy" [32]. I agree with the reviewer, who pointed out "that the author sorted out the classification and endoscopic manifestations of upper gastrointestinal mucosal injuries" and "This paper provides a reference basis for endoscopists to make diagnoses and it is helpful and useful in the clinic." The illustrations are of excellent quality; and (2) Title: "Laryngopharyngeal reflux disease: Updated examination of mechanisms, pathophysiology, treatment, and association with gastroesophageal reflux disease" [33]. Both reviewers rated this paper as "very good" and I fully agree, because this paper meticulously dissects the mechanisms of laryngopharyngeal tissues injury by different reflux substances such as hydrochloric acid, bile, gastric enzymes. In my opinion, this review provides better understanding of this complex medical condition.

The reviewers performed overall good peer reviews. Some articles had only 1 reviewer, but *WJG* Scientists and Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluation.

*WJG***v30i17:** This issue contains 12 articles, including 5 editorials, 6 articles related to the liver and 2 letters to the editor. The articles in this issue are very interesting.

I especially like the following papers: (1) Title: "Quick and easy assessment of sarcopenia in cirrhosis: Can ultrasound be the solution?" [34]. The reviewer pointed out that the authors should explain the term US. Also, the language should be more polished *e.g.*, US is "a cheap and harmless technique" should be substituted with" inexpensive and noninvasive procedure" or similar; (2) Title: "Contrast-enhanced guided endoscopic ultrasound procedures" [35]; and (3) Title: "Minocycline in the eradication of *Helicobacter pylori* infection: A systematic review and meta-analysis" [36].

The reviewers performed careful peer reviews. Some articles had only 1 reviewer, but *WJG* Scientists and Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluation.

*WJG***v30i18:** I read the articles and reviewers peer reviews with a great interest. This May 14 issue contains 13 articles, including 9 articles related to the liver and 3 letters to the editor. The articles in this issue are very interesting and important.

I especially like the following papers: (1) Title: "Metabolic dysfunction-associated steatotic liver disease: Navigating terminological evolution, diagnostic frontiers and therapeutic horizon-an editorial exploration" [37]. As pointed by the reviewer, this article explains nomenclature changes, diagnostic innovations, therapeutic possibilities, and the role of the microbiome. Perhaps the authors should elaborate on Resmetirom (Rezdiffra-approved by the FDA) that is a partial agonist of thyroid hormone receptor beta (THR- β) and works by preventing the liver from forming fat. THR- β is the main form of THR in the liver, and stimulation of it reduces triglycerides within the liver. The authors can add this in a subsequent letter to the editor as a follow up; (2) Title: "Endo hepatology: Arrival at the frontier of interventional endosonography" [38]. This article elaborates on new important direction; and (3) Title: "FibroScan-aspartate transaminase: A superior non-invasive model for diagnosing high-risk metabolic dysfunction-associated steatohepatitis" [39].

The reviewers performed overall good peer reviews. Some articles had only 1 reviewer, but *WJG* Scientists and Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluation.

*WJG***v30i19:** This issue contains 13 articles, including 4 articles related to the liver and 2 letters to the editor. The articles in this issue are interesting.

I especially like the following papers: (1) Title: "Immunotherapy for esophageal cancer: Where are we now and where can we go"[40]. The authors should specify in the title squamous esophageal cancer; and (2) Title: "Hepatocellular carcinoma-the role of the underlying liver disease in clinical practice"[41].

The reviewers performed careful peer reviews. Some articles had only 1 reviewer, but *WJG* Scientists and Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluation.

Saisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

WJGv30i20: This issue contains 12 articles, including 3 editorials, 7 articles related to the liver and 2 letters to the editor. The articles in this issue are very interesting.

I especially like the following papers: (1) Title: "Excess non-COVID-19-related mortality among inflammatory bowel disease decedents during the COVID-19 pandemic" [42]. Important conclusions; and (2) Title: "Development and validation of a new prognostic model for patients with acute-on-chronic liver failure in intensive care unit" [43]. Clinically important article.

In article "Exosomal microRNAs in hepatocellular carcinoma, rising research filed in hepatocellular carcinoma" instead of "filed" should be "field". I suggest changing the title to "Exosomal microRNAs in hepatocellular carcinoma, expanding research field"[44].

The reviewers performed careful peer reviews. Most articles had only 1 reviewer, but WJG Scientists and Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluation, which assured good quality of papers.

WJGv30i21: This issue contains 10 articles, including 4 editorials, 2 articles related to the liver and 1 letter to the editor. The articles in this issue are very interesting.

I especially like the following papers: (1) Title: "Effects of proton pump inhibitors on inflammatory bowel disease: An updated review" [45]. Important clinical conclusions; and (2) Title: "Thymoquinone affects hypoxia-inducible factor-1a expression in pancreatic cancer cells via HSP90 and PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathways" [46]. Important basic article.

The reviewers performed careful peer reviews. Most articles had only 1 reviewer, but WJG Scientists and Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluation, which assured good quality of papers.

WJGv30i22: This issue contains 12 articles, including 5 editorials, 6 articles related to the liver and 2 letters to the editor. The articles in this issue are very interesting and the choice of outstanding papers was difficult.

I especially like the following papers: (1) Title: "Histopathological impact of SARS-CoV-2 on the liver: Cellular damage and long-term complications" [47]. Important article. The reviewer provided excellent suggestions that markedly improved this paper; (2) Title: "Heparin is an effective treatment for preventing liver failure after hepatectomy" [48]. Important clinical article with potential therapeutic implications; and (3) Title: "Approach to loss of response to advanced therapies in inflammatory bowel disease" [49]. Important clinical article with potential therapeutic implications.

In the letter to the editor: "Interaction between inflammatory bowel disease, physical activity, and myokines: Assessment of serum irisin levels" [50] the reviewer did an excellent review. He stated "I just want to know if the author's purpose of writing this letter is a suggestion or addition to Stafie et al.'s article? Or is it just a way of stating their opinion if they have a different opinion? Secondly, the quality of the author's pictures is very poor and there are paragraph marker symbols in the pictures, so I hope the author will make changes". I fully agree with this straightforward review.

Overall, the reviewers performed careful peer reviews. Most articles had only 1 reviewer, but WJG Scientists and Company Editor-in-Chief performed additional reviews and evaluation, which assured good quality of papers.

WJGv30i23: This issue contains 10 articles (including 6 editorials, 1 review, 2 retrospective studies and 1 prospective study.

The article: "Close relationship between mediators of inflammation and pancreatic cancer: Our experience[51]". While the article sounds interesting, it has only Abstract, Introduction and Conclusion. The major parts, such as methods, results and discussion are missing. Since the authors used "Our experience" in the title, the readers would expect some methods and results. I am surprised that the Reviewer #07646418 did not notice this. The second issue: The title of this article promises too much. The authors refer in the title to the mediators of inflammation, while they studied only Mast cells, related proteins and refer to angiogenesis. Therefore, the title should be modified, e.g., "Relationship between mediators of inflammation and pancreatic cancer: focus on mast cells and Our experience"; "Relationship between mast cell, angiogenesis and pancreatic cancer. Our experience"; or similar.

The article: "Understanding the molecular crossroads in acute liver failure: A pathway to new therapies[52]" has only Abstract, Introduction and Conclusion.

I like the following articles: (1) Title: "Role of gut-liver axis and glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor agonists in the treatment of metabolic dysfunction-associated fatty liver disease [53]". Excellent summary of pathophysiology and clinical relevance; and (2) Title: "Double contrast-enhanced ultrasonography improves diagnostic accuracy of T staging compared with multi-detector computed tomography in gastric cancer patients [54]" Clinically important topic.

WJGv30i24: I reviewed the June 28, 2024 newest WJG issue. This issue contains 12 articles (including 6 editorials, 1 retrospective, 1 observational, 1 basic, 1 scientometric, and 2 letters to the editor). I found this issue well organized and interesting.

I like the following articles: (1) Title: "Mapping global research trends: Nutrition associations with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease - a Scopus bibliometric analysis [55]" While this article was not rated well by the reviewers, it is in my opinion, an important paper providing new views on this prevalent disease. It is my article of choice; and (2) Title: "Alanine aminotransferase predicts incident steatotic liver disease of metabolic etiology: Long life to the old biomarker! [56]" Possibly "incident" should be changed to "incidence of". The paper provided a nice review of ALAT history in the diagnosis of liver diseases.

In the paper, "Fecal calprotectin and endoscopic scores: The cornerstones in clinical practice for evaluating mucosal healing in inflammatory bowel disease[57]". The subheading, "FECAL BIOMARKERS AND MUCOSA HEALING IN PATIENTS WITH IBD" "mucosa" should be changed to "MUCOSAL".

The reviewers did an overall good job.



CONCLUSION

After the first 6 months of the year 2024, as the Editor-in-Chief of WJG, I wish to share with readers the evolution of my process of carefully reviewing all published articles, including my considerations of the title, clinical and research importance, originality, novelty, and rating by the peer reviewers. I perform this service every week before a new issue's online publication. Based on this review process, I indicate my papers of choice and suggest changes to enhance them (e.g., in the titles), sharing the comments with the company editors responsible for publication. This time- and effortintensive process allows me to ensure the quality of publications and highlight essential articles that could spur readers to revisit an issue or delve deeper into papers that could benefit their own research or clinical activities or provide new knowledge in a seemingly unrelated topic that didn't first catch their attention.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Tarnawski AS designed the overall concept and outline of the manuscript, wrote and edited the manuscript, and performed the review of the literature.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Andrzej S Tarnawski has nothing to disclose.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country of origin: United States

ORCID number: Andrzej S Tarnawski 0000-0002-6813-6698.

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Zhang XD

REFERENCES

- Gravina AG, Pellegrino R, Cipullo M, Palladino G, Imperio G, Ventura A, Auletta S, Ciamarra P, Federico A. May ChatGPT be a tool producing medical information for common inflammatory bowel disease patients' questions? An evidence-controlled analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 17-33 [PMID: 38293321 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i1.17]
- 2 Wang JL, Yan JP, Fan JR, Li X, Guo X, Li JW, Wu YX, Wang JJ, Chen YL, Li L, Lin C, Qu XL, Liu JH, Zhang YL, Yuan YY, Yu HG, Chen YX, Cai YX, Zhang XD, Zhao S, Xu ZH, Ma L, Ma N, Guo DM, Ma LS. 2023: A year of accomplishments for the 13 Science Citation Index Expanded- and Emerging Sources Citation Index-indexed Baishideng journals. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 9-16 [PMID: 38293326 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i1.9]
- Zhou YW, Ren Y, Lu MM, Xu LL, Cheng WX, Zhang MM, Ding LP, Chen D, Gao JG, Du J, Jin CL, Chen CX, Li YF, Cheng T, Jiang PL, 3 Yang YD, Qian PX, Xu PF, Jin X. Crohn's disease as the intestinal manifestation of pan-lymphatic dysfunction: An exploratory proposal based on basic and clinical data. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 34-49 [PMID: 38293325 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i1.34]
- Lan YZ, Wu Z, Chen WJ, Fang ZX, Yu XN, Wu HT, Liu J. Small nucleolar RNA and its potential role in the oncogenesis and development of 4 colorectal cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 115-127 [PMID: 38312115 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i2.115]
- Wu HHL, Rakisheva A, Ponnusamy A, Chinnadurai R. Hepatocardiorenal syndrome in liver cirrhosis: Recognition of a new entity? World J 5 Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 128-136 [PMID: 38312119 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i2.128]
- Luo YH, Yan ZC, Liu JY, Li XY, Yang M, Fan J, Huang B, Ma CG, Chang XN, Nie X. Association of tumor budding with 6 clinicopathological features and prognostic value in stage III-IV colorectal cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 158-169 [PMID: 38312121 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i2.158]
- Li KW, Ruan GC, Liu S, Xu TM, Ma Y, Zhou WX, Liu W, Zhao PY, Du ZR, Li J, Li JN. Long-term prognosis and its associated predictive 7 factors in patients with eosinophilic gastroenteritis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 146-157 [PMID: 38312116 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i2.146]
- Christodoulidis G, Koumarelas KE, Kouliou MN. Revolutionizing gastric cancer treatment: The potential of immunotherapy. World J 8 Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 286-289 [PMID: 38313231 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i4.286]
- Zhu HB, Zhao B, Li XT, Zhang XY, Yao Q, Sun YS. Value of multiple models of diffusion-weighted imaging to predict hepatic lymph node 9 metastases in colorectal liver metastases patients. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 308-317 [PMID: 38313236 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i4.308]
- Cao YZ, Zheng GL, Zhang TQ, Shao HY, Pan JY, Huang ZL, Zuo MX. Hepatic arterial infusion chemotherapy with anti-angiogenesis agents 10 and immune checkpoint inhibitors for unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma and meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 318-331 [PMID: 38313229 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i4.318]
- 11 Ravikulan A, Rostami K. Leveraging machine learning for early recurrence prediction in hepatocellular carcinoma: A step towards precision medicine. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 424-428 [PMID: 38414588 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i5.424]
- Xu LL, Lin Y, Han LY, Wang Y, Li JJ, Dai XY. Development and validation of a prediction model for early screening of people at high risk 12 for colorectal cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 450-461 [PMID: 38414586 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i5.450]
- Isogai M. Pathophysiology of severe gallstone pancreatitis: A new paradigm. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 614-623 [PMID: 38515949 13



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i7.614]

- Hao XY, Zhang K, Huang XY, Yang F, Sun SY. Muscle strength and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease/metabolic-associated fatty liver disease. 14 World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 636-643 [PMID: 38515958 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i7.636]
- Leung PY, Chen W, Sari AN, Sitaram P, Wu PK, Tsai S, Park JI. Erlotinib combination with a mitochondria-targeted ubiquinone effectively 15 suppresses pancreatic cancer cell survival. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 714-727 [PMID: 38515951 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i7.714]
- 16 Cigrovski Berkovic M, Coppola A, Sesa V, Mrzljak A, Lai Q. Metformin and pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: A systematic review and meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 759-769 [PMID: 38515954 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i7.759]
- Papadopoulos N, Trifylli EM. Role of exosomal circular RNAs as microRNA sponges and potential targeting for suppressing hepatocellular 17 carcinoma growth and progression. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 994-998 [PMID: 38577187 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i9.994]
- Quiroz-Aldave JE, Gamarra-Osorio ER, Durand-Vásquez MDC, Rafael-Robles LDP, Gonzáles-Yovera JG, Quispe-Flores MA, Concepción-18 Urteaga LA, Román-González A, Paz-Ibarra J, Concepción-Zavaleta MJ. From liver to hormones: The endocrine consequences of cirrhosis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1073-1095 [PMID: 38577191 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i9.1073]
- 19 Li HY, Zheng LL, Hu N, Wang ZH, Tao CC, Wang YR, Liu Y, Aizimuaji Z, Wang HW, Zheng RQ, Xiao T, Rong WQ. Telomerase-related advances in hepatocellular carcinoma: A bibliometric and visual analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1224-1236 [PMID: 38577190 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i9.1224]
- Kong YH, Xu ML, Zhang JJ, Chen GQ, Hong ZH, Zhang H, Dai XX, Ma YF, Zhao XR, Zhang CY, Chen RZ, Xing PF, Zhang LY. PRaG 3.0 20 therapy for human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive metastatic pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: A case report. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1237-1249 [PMID: 38577174 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i9.1237]
- 21 Rosa B, Cotter J. Capsule endoscopy and panendoscopy: A journey to the future of gastrointestinal endoscopy. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1270-1279 [PMID: 38596501 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i10.1270]
- Dirjayanto VJ, Audrey J, Simadibrata DM. Vonoprazan-amoxicillin dual regimen with Saccharomyces boulardii as a rescue therapy for 22 Helicobacter pylori: Current perspectives and implications. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1280-1286 [PMID: 38596495 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i10.1280]
- Mendez-Guerrero O, Carranza-Carrasco A, Chi-Cervera LA, Torre A, Navarro-Alvarez N. Optimizing nutrition in hepatic cirrhosis: A 23 comprehensive assessment and care approach. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1313-1328 [PMID: 38596498 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i10.1313]
- Agatsuma N, Utsumi T, Nishikawa Y, Horimatsu T, Seta T, Yamashita Y, Tanaka Y, Inoue T, Nakanishi Y, Shimizu T, Ohno M, Fukushima 24 A, Nakayama T, Seno H. Stage at diagnosis of colorectal cancer through diagnostic route: Who should be screened? World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1368-1376 [PMID: 38596494 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i10.1368]
- Bordin D, Livzan M. History of chronic gastritis: How our perceptions have changed. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1851-1858 [PMID: 25 38659477 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i13.1851]
- Sharma S, Singh N, Turk AA, Wan I, Guttikonda A, Dong JL, Zhang X, Opyrchal M. Molecular insights into clinical trials for immune 26 checkpoint inhibitors in colorectal cancer: Unravelling challenges and future directions. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1815-1835 [PMID: 38659481 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i13.1815]
- Kojima K, Watanabe K, Kawai M, Yagi S, Kaku K, Ikenouchi M, Sato T, Kamikozuru K, Yokoyama Y, Takagawa T, Shimizu M, Shinzaki S. 27 Real-world efficacy and safety of tofacitinib treatment in Asian patients with ulcerative colitis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1871-1886 [PMID: 38659488 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i13.1871]
- 28 Triantafillidis JK, Zografos CG, Konstadoulakis MM, Papalois AE. Combination treatment of inflammatory bowel disease: Present status and future perspectives. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2068-2080 [PMID: 38681984 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i15.2068]
- Filidou E, Kandilogiannakis L, Shrewsbury A, Kolios G, Kotzampassi K. Probiotics: Shaping the gut immunological responses. World J 29 Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2096-2108 [PMID: 38681982 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i15.2096]
- Wang N, Li CY, Yao TF, Kang XD, Guo HS. OSW-1 triggers necroptosis in colorectal cancer cells through the RIPK1/RIPK3/MLKL 30 signaling pathway facilitated by the RIPK1-p62/SQSTM1 complex. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2155-2174 [PMID: 38681991 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i15.2155]
- 31 Christodoulidis G, Kouliou MN, Koumarelas KE. Understanding autoimmune pancreatitis: Clinical features, management challenges, and association with malignancies. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2091-2095 [PMID: 38681985 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i15.2091]
- Iwamuro M, Kawano S, Otsuka M. Drug-induced mucosal alterations observed during esophagogastroduodenoscopy. World J Gastroenterol 32 2024; 30: 2220-2232 [PMID: 38690017 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i16.2220]
- Cui N, Dai T, Liu Y, Wang YY, Lin JY, Zheng QF, Zhu DD, Zhu XW. Laryngopharyngeal reflux disease: Updated examination of 33 mechanisms, pathophysiology, treatment, and association with gastroesophageal reflux disease. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2209-2219 [PMID: 38690022 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i16.2209]
- Campani F, Li Cavoli TV, Arena U, Marra F, Lynch EN, Campani C. Quick and easy assessment of sarcopenia in cirrhosis: Can ultrasound be 34 the solution? World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2287-2293 [PMID: 38813055 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i17.2287]
- Gheorghiu MI, Seicean A, Pojoga C, Hagiu C, Seicean R, Sparchez Z. Contrast-enhanced guided endoscopic ultrasound procedures. World J 35 Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2311-2320 [PMID: 38813054 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i17.2311]
- Zhou K, Li CL, Zhang H, Suo BJ, Zhang YX, Ren XL, Wang YX, Mi CM, Ma LL, Zhou LY, Tian XL, Song ZQ. Minocycline in the 36 eradication of Helicobacter pylori infection: A systematic review and meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2354-2368 [PMID: 38813048 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i17.2354]
- Boldys A, Buldak L. Metabolic dysfunction-associated steatotic liver disease: Navigating terminological evolution, diagnostic frontiers and 37 therapeutic horizon-an editorial exploration. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2387-2390 [PMID: 38764762 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i18.2387]
- Selvanderan SP, Lam E, Shahidi N. Endohepatology: Arrival at the frontier of interventional endosonography. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 38 **30**: 2397-2401 [PMID: 38764768 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i18.2397]
- Yin JY, Yang TY, Yang BQ, Hou CX, Li JN, Li Y, Wang Q. FibroScan-aspartate transaminase: A superior non-invasive model for diagnosing 39 high-risk metabolic dysfunction-associated steatohepatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2440-2453 [PMID: 38764767 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i18.2440]
- Shoji Y, Koyanagi K, Kanamori K, Tajima K, Ogimi M, Ninomiya Y, Yamamoto M, Kazuno A, Nabeshima K, Nishi T, Mori M. 40 Immunotherapy for esophageal cancer: Where are we now and where can we go. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2496-2501 [PMID: 38817664 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i19.2496]
- 41 de Mattos AZ, Bombassaro IZ, Vogel A, Debes JD. Hepatocellular carcinoma-the role of the underlying liver disease in clinical practice.



World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2488-2495 [PMID: 38817660 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i19.2488]

- Rotondo-Trivette S, He XY, Samaan JS, Lv F, Truong E, Juels M, Nguyen A, Gao X, Zu J, Yeo YH, Ji FP, Melmed GY. Excess non-42 COVID-19-related mortality among inflammatory bowel disease decedents during the COVID-19 pandemic. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2677-2688 [PMID: 38855149 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i20.2677]
- 43 Zhu ZY, Huang XH, Jiang HQ, Liu L. Development and validation of a new prognostic model for patients with acute-on-chronic liver failure in intensive care unit. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2657-2676 [PMID: 38855159 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i20.2657]
- Zheng BH, Ni XJ, Liu HB. Exosomal microRNAs in hepatocellular carcinoma, expanding research field. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 44 2618-2620 [PMID: 38855155 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i20.2618]
- Liang Y, Meng Z, Ding XL, Jiang M. Effects of proton pump inhibitors on inflammatory bowel disease: An updated review. World J 45 Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2751-2762 [PMID: 38899331 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i21.2751]
- Zhao ZX, Li S, Liu LX. Thymoquinone affects hypoxia-inducible factor-1a expression in pancreatic cancer cells via HSP90 and PI3K/AKT/ 46 mTOR pathways. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2793-2816 [PMID: 38899332 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i21.2793]
- Rodriguez-Espada A, Salgado-de la Mora M, Rodriguez-Paniagua BM, Limon-de la Rosa N, Martinez-Gutierrez MI, Pastrana-Brandes S, 47 Navarro-Alvarez N. Histopathological impact of SARS-CoV-2 on the liver: Cellular damage and long-term complications. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2866-2880 [PMID: 38947288 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i22.2866]
- Xu ZY, Peng M, Fan MM, Zou QF, Li YR, Jiang D. Heparin is an effective treatment for preventing liver failure after hepatectomy. World J 48 Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2881-2892 [PMID: 38947296 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i22.2881]
- 49 Vootukuru N, Vasudevan A. Approach to loss of response to advanced therapies in inflammatory bowel disease. World J Gastroenterol 2024; **30**: 2902-2919 [PMID: 38947290 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i22.2902]
- 50 Al-Nimer MS. Interaction between inflammatory bowel disease, physical activity, and myokines: Assessment of serum irisin levels. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2923-2926 [PMID: 38947287 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i22.2923]
- Vescio F, Ammendola M, Currò G, Curcio S. Close relationship between mediators of inflammation and pancreatic cancer: Our experience. 51 World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2927-2930 [PMID: 38946872 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i23.2927]
- Cheng CY, Hao WR, Cheng TH. Understanding the molecular crossroads in acute liver failure: A pathway to new therapies. World J 52 Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2931-2933 [PMID: 38946877 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i23.2931]
- Rochoń J, Kalinowski P, Szymanek-Majchrzak K, Grąt M. Role of gut-liver axis and glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor agonists in the 53 treatment of metabolic dysfunction-associated fatty liver disease. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 2964-2980 [PMID: 38946874 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i23.2964]
- Xu YF, Ma HY, Huang GL, Zhang YT, Wang XY, Wei MJ, Pei XQ. Double contrast-enhanced ultrasonography improves diagnostic accuracy 54 of T staging compared with multi-detector computed tomography in gastric cancer patients. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 3005-3015 [PMID: 38946876 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i23.3005]
- 55 Shakhshir M, Zyoud SH. Mapping global research trends: Nutrition associations with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease - a Scopus bibliometric analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 3106-3119 [PMID: 38983957 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i24.3106]
- Lonardo A. Alanine aminotransferase predicts incident steatotic liver disease of metabolic etiology: Long life to the old biomarker! World J 56 Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 3016-3021 [PMID: 38983954 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i24.3016]
- Costa MHM, Sassaki LY, Chebli JMF. Fecal calprotectin and endoscopic scores: The cornerstones in clinical practice for evaluating mucosal 57 healing in inflammatory bowel disease. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 3022-3035 [PMID: 38983953 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i24.3022]


WJG

World Journal of *Gastroenterology*

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2024 September 14; 30(34): 3883-3893

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3883

Retrospective Study

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Clinical features of gastroesophageal reflux disease and erosive esophagitis: Insights from patients undergoing esophagogastroduodenoscopy in resource-limited Ethiopia

Firehiwot A Mengistie, Abate B Shewaye, Abel T Tasamma, Zekarias S Ayalew

Firehiwot A Mengistie, Abate B Shewaye, Abel T Tasamma, Zekarias S Ayalew, Department of Specialty type: Gastroenterology Internal Medicine, Addis Ababa University, Addis Ababa 1176, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia and hepatology Firehiwot A Mengistie, Department of Internal Medicine, Rheum Rheumatology and Internal Provenance and peer review: Medicine Specialty Clinic, Addis Ababa 1000, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed Abate B Shewaye, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Department of Internal Medicine, Adera Medical and Surgical Center, Addis Ababa 1000, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia Peer-review model: Single blind Co-corresponding authors: Firehiwot A Mengistie and Zekarias S Ayalew. Peer-review report's classification Scientific Quality: Grade B, Grade Corresponding author: Firehiwot A Mengistie, MD, Chief Physician, Department of Internal В Medicine, Addis Ababa University, Churchill St., Addis Ababa 1176, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. Novelty: Grade A, Grade B firehiwotabebe671@gmail.com Creativity or Innovation: Grade B, Grade B Abstract Scientific Significance: Grade A, Grade C BACKGROUND Gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD) is a common disease worldwide with P-Reviewer: Kolasinski NT: Lv L varying clinical presentations and risk factors. Prevalence data for Africa is lacking, but an increasing trend is expected due to demographic and epidemi-Received: May 22, 2024 ological transitions. Although endoscopic studies for general gastrointestinal Revised: August 24, 2024 disorders have shown some patients with erosive esophagitis (EE), no studies in Accepted: August 30, 2024 Ethiopia have investigated the clinical characteristics, risk factors, and severity of Published online: September 14, GERD using esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD).

AIM

To assess the clinical features of GERD in Ethiopian patients who underwent EGD and determine the severity and risk factors of EE.

METHODS

We conducted a multicenter, retrospective cross-sectional study of 221 patients diagnosed with GERD and endoscopic findings of EE at Trauma Associated Severe Hemorrhage and Amniotic Membrane Stem Cell between January 2019 and August 2022. Data were collected from electronic medical records and phone call interviews. We used descriptive statistics and binary logistic regression analysis with SPSS version 26 to identify the association between variables with a

Published online: September 14, 2024 Processing time: 110 Days and 11.9 Hours



statistical significance set at *P* value < 0.05.

RESULTS

The mean ± SD age of the patients was 44.8 (± 15.9) years, with a male-to-female ratio of 1.6:1. The most commonly reported symptom was epigastric pain (80.5%), followed by heartburn (43%). Los Angeles (LA)-A EE was diagnosed in 71.1% of patients, followed by LA-B (14.9%), LA-C (7.7%), and LA-D (5.9%). Multivariate analysis showed that age 50 or above, presence of bleeding, and endoscopic findings of duodenitis/duodenopathy were significantly associated with severe EE (P < 0.05). Stricture and Barrett's esophagus were observed in 4.5% and 1.36% of patients with EE, respectively.

CONCLUSION

Most of the patients had milder EE with fewer complications. However, severe EE was more prevalent in older patients and those with duodenitis/duodenopathy.

Key Words: Gastroesophageal reflux disease; Erosive esophagitis; Hiatal hernia; Esophagogastroduodenoscopy; Heart burn

©The Author(s) 2024. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This multicenter study in a resource-limited setting identified risk factors for severe erosive esophagitis (EE) in patients with gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD) undergoing esophagogastroduodenoscopy. Age 50 years or above, bleeding, and duodenitis/duodenopathy were associated with worse EE. These findings can inform risk stratification for patients with GERD in similar settings.

Citation: Mengistie FA, Shewaye AB, Tasamma AT, Ayalew ZS. Clinical features of gastroesophageal reflux disease and erosive esophagitis: Insights from patients undergoing esophagogastroduodenoscopy in resource-limited Ethiopia. *World J Gastroenterol* 2024; 30(34): 3883-3893

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v30/i34/3883.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3883

INTRODUCTION

Gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD) is a multifactorial process producing symptoms of heartburn and acid regurgitation, which occurs due to failure of the normal anti-reflux barrier[1-4]. It is diagnosed symptomatically by the occurrence of heartburn 2 or more days a week[5]. Most patients have no visible mucosal damage during endoscopy, whereas others have esophagitis, peptic strictures, or Barrett's esophagus (BE)[6-8]. The sensitivity of endoscopy for GERD is low, but it has high specificity at 90%-95%[9].

Accurate prevalence rates for GERD are difficult to ascertain with precision because many affected individuals, even those with BE, have no symptoms. Furthermore, data based on objective tests such as endoscopy and esophageal pH testing are impractical in extensive screening[10]. The pooled prevalence of at least weekly GERD symptoms reported from population-based studies worldwide is approximately 13%, but there is considerable geographic variation[11]. In 2009, there were 8.9 million outpatient clinic visits for GERD in the United States, which was the leading diagnosis for all gastrointestinal (GI) disorders[12].

No prevalence data from Africa are available, although it is believed to increase due to demographic and epidemiological transitions. The prevalence of GERD from endoscopic data of Ethiopian patients who underwent esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) for dyspeptic symptoms was 2.3% in a study published in 2004[13] and 16.4% in a study done at St. Paul Hospital during 2013-2015[14].

There are several well-recognized risk factors for GERD and its complications[15]. There is no gender difference in Western society, but women are more symptomatic in the Middle East and South America[11]. Risk of erosive esophagitis (EE), BE, and adenocarcinoma is greater in men than in women[16]. Old age is strongly associated with complications of GERD[11]. In the United States, there is a similar prevalence of GERD symptoms among different races, but whites are at a greater risk for EE, BE, and adenocarcinoma of the esophagus[16].

The risk factors and the clinical profile of patients with GERD are variable and unknown in Africa. Furthermore, there is no data in Ethiopia from a study done in patients with GERD. Therefore, this study aims to assess the clinical features of GERD in Ethiopian patients who underwent EGD, determine the incidence and severity of EE in this population, and assess EE-related risk factors and comorbidities.

Saishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design

A retrospective cross-sectional study was conducted in Tikur Anbesa specialized hospital (TASH) score and Adera medical and surgical center (AMSC) from August 2022 to October 2022, using the electronic medical records (EMR) registry, phone call interviews, and endoscopic Health Management Information Systems (HMIS) data registered between January 2019 and August 2022. All adult patients (> 18 years) who underwent EGD and were diagnosed with EE during the study period at both centers were included in the study. Patients with incomplete data, gastric outlet obstruction, gastric cancer, and esophageal cancer were excluded.

Study procedure

A structured questionnaire adopted and modified from different literature addressing similar objectives was prepared (Supplementary material). The questionnaire comprised three sections. The first focused on demographic information and risk factors for GERD, encompassing age, gender, residence, education, occupation, marital status, religion, comorbidities, body mass index (BMI), family history, lifestyle habits, medication use, and GERD-related factors. The second delved into disease characterization, such as symptoms, alarm signs, complications such as bleeding and ulcers, and laboratory results like complete blood count and *Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*) stool test. The third was dedicated to endoscopic findings. Patient medical record numbers were taken from the endoscopic HMIS registry, and the EMR registry of each patient with EE was reviewed. After eligibility was checked, the data was registered. After briefly explaining the aim of the research and obtaining phone consent, phone call interviews were used to collect further data not found in the EMR registries.

Sampling procedures

All patients who were eligible during the study period were included. Given the descriptive nature of our study, we didn't calculate the sample size to include all corner samples of patients. Increasing the study's sample size gives more power to detect actual effects, provide more accurate and stable estimates, and generalize findings to a broader population during the regression analysis.

Statistical analysis

After verifying, completing, and checking data for quality, it was entered into SPSS version 26 and then analyzed. Results were summarized using tables and figures. Categorical variables were expressed as frequencies and percentages. Means, SD, and minimum and maximum values were used to express continuous variables. Independent variables were noncollinear after checking for multicollinearity using variance inflation factor (VIF). Univariate analysis was assessed using logistic regression for each independent variable with endoscopic severity of EE. Multivariate analysis was then assessed using binary logistic regression to determine the association of independent variables with the severity of EE. A *P* value less than 0.05 is considered statistically significant, and an odds ratio with a 95% confidence interval (95%CI) is used to determine the presence, strength, and direction of association between covariates and the dependent variable.

RESULTS

During the study period, 335 endoscopic records were reviewed (101 at TASH and 234 at AMSC). Among them, 221 (66%) met the inclusion criteria and were included in the analysis (Figure 1).

Sociodemographic profiles

The mean \pm SD age of the participants was 44.8 \pm 15.9 with a wide range (18-89 years). Most participants (37.6%) fell within the 30-44-year age range, whereas the least represented group was young adults aged 18-29 years (17.6%). Nearly a quarter of patients were between age group 45 and 59 years, and 19% of the participants were 60 years or older. The study was male predominant (62%), and most were married (70%). Almost all participants (95%) lived in urban areas, and a significant portion (72.4%) resided in Addis Ababa.

Risk factors of GERD

Nearly half of patients had a normal BMI (51.6%), whereas 75% fell within the overweight range (BMI 24.9-29.9). Only 8.6% of patients were obese (BMI > 30). Two patients reported worsening of symptoms and diagnosis during the time of pregnancy. One patient had a history of myotomy for achalasia. A family history of similar symptoms was reported by 17.6% of the patients. A total of 18 patients reported the use of traditional herbs recent or remote from their symptom onset. Eleven (5%) were current smokers, and eight (3.6%) had a previous smoking history. Moreover, 22.2% of patients reported occasional alcohol consumption, whereas 12.7% consumed more than one drink per week. The most common drug reported was calcium channel blocker, taken by patients with hypertension (HTN) and scleroderma. Aspirin or nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug (NSAID) use was reported in 5.9% of patients. Regarding the dietary pattern of patients, spicy food, the local spice Berbere, was the most commonly consumed item, followed by coffee, meat, and fatty foods (Figure 2). Table 1 summarizes the risk factors of GERD.

Raishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Risk factors of patients with erosive esophagitis at Tikur Anbesa specialized hospital and Adera medical and surgical center during the study period

Risk factors		Number (<i>n</i>)	Percentage (%)
BMI	Less than 18.5	13/221	5.9
	18.5-24.9	114/221	51.6
	24.9-29.9	75/221	33.9
	30 and above	19/221	8.6
Risk factor history	Family history present	39/221	17.6
	Symptoms during pregnancy	2/84	2.4
	Traditional herb use	18/221	8.1
	Myotomy for Achalasia	1/221	0.5
Smoking	Current smoker	11/221	5%
	Ex-smoker	8/221	3.6
Alcohol	Occasional	49/221	22.2
	More than 1 drink/week	28/221	12.7
Drug history	CCB	27/221	12.2
	Aspirin/NSAID	13/221	5.9
	Prednisolone	4/221	1.8
	Metformin	4/221	1.8
	Iron	2/221	0.9

BMI: Body mass index; CCB: Calcium channel blocker; NSAID: Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug.



Figure 1 Patient selection flow chart. LA: Los Angeles; TASH: Tikur Anbesa specialized hospital; AMSC: Adera medical and surgical center; GOO: Gastric outlet obstruction.

Comorbidities of GERD

HTN was the most prevalent comorbidity, affecting 12% of the patients, followed by irritable bowel syndrome (IBS; 9%) and diabetes mellitus (DM; 6.8%). Among GERD-specific comorbidities, 15 patients (6.8%) had suspected or proven laryngopharyngeal reflux, 3 had scleroderma, and none had Zollinger-Ellison syndrome. Table 2 summarizes the comorbidities of patients with GERD.

Clinical characteristics

Typical reflux symptoms such as heartburn, regurgitation, and water brash were reported in less than half of the patients (45.7%). The most commonly reported symptom overall was epigastric burning pain (80.5%), followed by heartburn (43%) and intermittent or persistent vomiting in 28.9% of patients. Cough and pharyngeal pain were the most reported extraintestinal atypical symptoms, each accounting for 9%. Chest pain and globus were reported in 11 (5%) of patients each. Among the alarm features, 26.7% of patients reported mild to significant weight loss, 14.5% had hematemesis or melena, 7.2% had dysphagia, and 6.6% had anemia.

Twenty-three percent of patients reported long-standing symptoms lasting more than 2 years before undergoing endoscopy. Most (33.9%) had symptoms lasting between 6 months and 2 years. Of 221 patients, 155 tested for H. pylori



Table 2 Co-morbidities of patients with erosive esophagitis at Tikur Anbesa specialized hospital and Adera medical and surgical center during the study period			
Co-morbidities	Number (<i>n</i>)	Percentage (%)	
Diabetes mellitus	15/221	6.8	
HTN	28/221	12.7	
NAFLD	7/221	3.2	
Dyslipidemia	13/221	5.9	
CLD/PHTN	14/221	6.3	
Asthma	4/221	1.8	
IBS	20/221	9	
Cholelithiasis	7/221	3.2	
Scleroderma	3/221	1.4	
Laryngopharyngeal Reflux	15/221	6.8	

HTN: Hypertension; NAFLD: Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease; CLD: Chronic liver disease; PHTN: Portal hypertension; IBS: Irritable bowel syndrome.



Figure 2 The dietary patterns of patients with erosive esophagitis at Tikur Anbesa specialized hospital and Adera medical and surgical center were reported during the study period.

using a stool antigen test. Of those tested, 121 (78%) received negative results. Table 3 and Figure 3 summarize the clinical characteristics of patients and the frequency of specific GERD symptoms, respectively.

Endoscopic characteristics

Dyspeptic symptoms not responding to proton pump inhibitors with or without alarm features were the most common indication for EGD (69.2%), followed by reflux symptoms (32.6). EGD was done without significant symptoms for another purpose (esophageal varices screening in eight patients) and found to have EE. Los Angeles (LA) used to grade EE. Most (71.5%) patients had LA-A, followed by LA-B (14.9%). The remaining had severe esophagitis: 7.7% LA-C and 5.9% LA-D. Moreover, 45.7% had hiatal hernia (HH). Barrett's appearing mucosa was seen in 3 out of 221 patients (one reported as a short segment, the second C1M2, and the third C3M2). Histologic confirmation was available for the patient with C1M2. There was no report of eosinophilic esophagitis. Concomitant gastric and duodenal ulcers were found in 4.1% and 11.3% of patients, respectively. Duodenopathy and gastropathy, visual diagnoses that are not histologically confirmed, were observed in 10% and 31.7% of patients, respectively. In addition, 5.9% of patients had bile acid gastropathy. Stricture, a complication of GERD, was identified in 4.5% of patients. Other complications were not reported (Table 4).

Factors associated with the severity of EE

Multicollinearity was checked using the VIF. Binary logistic regression was used to assess potential factors associated with severe EE (P value < 0.25), revealing 11 potential factors: Age over 50 years, presence DM, use of NSAIDs, absence of typical symptoms, presence of bleeding, a negative H. pylori stool antigen test, presence of bile reflux gastropathy, presence of a duodenal ulcer, presence of duodenopathy/duodenitis, absence of antral gastritis/gastropathy, and absence



surgical center during the study period	s with erosive esophagitis at Tikur A	indesa specialized nospitali	
Clinical characteristics		Number (<i>n</i>)	Percentage (%)
Typical symptoms		101/221	45.7
Atypical intestinal symptoms		202/221	91.4
Atypical extra intestinal symptoms		50/221	22.6
Alarm features	Loss of appetite	35/221	15.8
	Weight loss	59/221	26.7
	Dysphagia	16/221	7.2
	Odynophagia	3/221	1.4
	Anemia	12/181	6.6
	UGIB	32/221	14.5
Duration of symptoms	Less than three months	43/221	19.5
	3-6months	52/221	23.5
	Six months to 2 years	75/221	33.9
	More than two years	51/221	23.1
Helicobacter pylori stool antigen	Not done	66/221	29.9
	Negative	121/221	54.8
	Positive	34/221	15.4

UGIB: Upper gastrointestinal bleeding.



Figure 3 Specific symptoms reported by patients with erosive esophagitis at Tikur Anbesa specialized hospital and Adera medical and surgical center during the study period.

of pangastritis/gastritis. A multivariate logistic regression analysis was then conducted using all variables except the H. pylori test, which was excluded due to missing data. Only three variables had statistically significant associations with the severity of EE (P value < 0.05). Patients aged 50 years and above had a more than twofold increased risk of severe EE compared with younger patients. In addition, presentation with upper gastrointestinal bleeding (UGIB) increased the risk of severe esophagitis by 2.6 times. Finally, having duodenopathy as a comorbidity was associated with a 3.5-fold greater likelihood of severe EE grades (Table 5).

surgical center during the study period			
Endoscopic findings		Frequency (<i>n</i>)	Percentage (%)
HH		101/221	45.7
Erosive esophagitis	LA-A	158/221	71.5
	LA-B	33/221	14.9
	LA-C	17/221	7.7
	LA-D	13/221	5.9
Barrett's esophagus		3/221	1.4
Gastric ulcer		9/221	4.1
Duodenal ulcer		25/221	11.3
Stricture		10/221	4.5
Gastropathy/gastritis		70/221	31.7
	Pan gastropathy	12/70	
	Antral gastropathy	58/70	
Bile reflux gastropathy		13/221	5.9
Duodenopathy/duodenitis		22/221	10
Others	Portal hypertensive gastropathy	4/221	1.8
	Grade 1 EV	3/221	1.4
	GAVE	1/221	0.5
	Gastric polyp	2/221	0.9

Table 4 Endoscopic characteristics of patients with erosive esophagitisat Tikur Anbesa specialized hospital and Adera medical and

HH: Hiatal hernia; LA: Los Angeles; EV: Esophageal varices; GAVE: Gastric antral vascular ectasia.

DISCUSSION

This study aimed to assess the clinical features, complications, and risk factors for GERD and the severity of EE in Ethiopian patients. It was found that 71.5% had LA-A EE and a large proportion (91.4%) of patients presented with atypical symptoms. Age, the presence of UGIB, and the presence of duodenopathy/duodenitis were significantly associated with the severity of EE. The mean age of our patients (44.8 years) was similar to an Egyptian study[17] and younger than patients in the study from China (58.6 years)[18]. The male-to-female ratio was 1.6:1, consistent with most studies showing male predominance[17-19].

In our study, 45.7% of patients reported typical reflux symptoms such as heartburn, regurgitation, and water brash. Epigastric burning pain was the most prevalent symptom, affecting around 80.5% of patients. It suggests that patients might not consider typical reflux symptoms as significant indicators of GERD. This finding aligns with a Vietnamese study where epigastric pain and regurgitation were the most common complaints. In contrast to our study, only 9.2% of patients in the Vietnamese study reported that heartburn was their primary complaint. This difference could be due to the difficulty of expressing heartburn in most Asian languages[20]. A possible explanation for the predominance of epigastric burning pain in our study could be the high prevalence of overlapping diagnoses such as gastritis, duodenitis, or ulcer disease.

Consistent with prior studies, we found that older age (> 50 years) was significantly associated with the severity of EE [adjusted odds ratio (AOR): 2.331, 95% CI: 1.169-4.649, P = 0.016][11,21-23]. Similarly, UGIB was a significant risk factor for severe EE (AOR: 2.603, 95%CI: 1.111-6.098, *P* = 0.028). This finding aligns with a study from the United Kingdom[22]. However, UGIB can have other causes besides GERD. Our study found a high prevalence of overlapping diagnoses that can cause GI bleeding, such as duodenal ulcer and duodenitis/duodenopathy. These findings align with the Scottish study, which showed an overlapping duodenal ulcer and EE diagnosis^[24]. However, only duodenitis/duodenopathy was associated with the severity of EE (AOR: 3.517 [1.259-9.824], P = 0.016). Bile acid reflux gastropathy (BRG) was found in 5.9% of our patients, but it was not related to severe EE. These findings contrast with the study in Greece, which showed an association between BRG and severe grades of esophagitis^[25].

Several studies have reported a positive association between obesity and reflux esophagitis[15,18,20]. However, few have specifically investigated the link between obesity and the severity of esophageal inflammation. Our study did not find a significant association between BMI and EE severity. This finding aligns with the Loiano-Monghidoro study [26]. An American study demonstrated that LA-D patients had a lower BMI than LA-A patients [27]. However, El-Serag and Johanson^[28] found that obesity was an independent risk factor for severe esophagitis. The lack of association in our

Table 5 Factors associated with the severity of erosive esophagitis in patients with erosive esophagitisat Tikur Anbesa specialized hospital and Adera medical and surgical center during the study period

Variables	Severity of EE					
variables	LA-A	LA-B/C/D	COR (95%CI)	P value	AOR (95%CI)	P value
Age of the study particip	ants					
Less than 50	107	32	1			
50 and above	51	31	2.032 (1.12-3.689)	0.02	2.331 (1.169-4.649)	0.016 ^a
Diabetes mellitus						
None	150	56	1			
Present	8	7	2.344 (0.812-6.764)	0.115	1.826 (0.455-7.330)	0.396
NSAID use						
None	152	56	1			
Present	6	7	3.167 (1.020-9.829)	0.046	1.681 (0.409-6.915)	0.472
Typical symptoms						
None	80	40	1.696 (0.93-3.091)	0.085	1.800 (0.909-3.563)	0.092
Present	78	23	1			
UGIB						
None	141	48	1			
Present	17	15	2.592 (1.203-5.585)	0.015	2.603 (1.111-6.098)	0.028 ^a
Helicobacter pylori antigen	L					
Positive	29	5	1		-	-
Negative	88	33	2.175 (0.777-6.092)	0.139	-	-
Bile acid gastropathy						
None	151	57	1			
Present	7	6	2.271 (0.732-7.045)	0.156	1.812 (0.521-6.299)	0.350
Duodenal ulcer						
None	145	51	1			
Present	13	12	2.624 (1.125-6.122)	0.026	2.405 (0.918-6.301)	0.074
Duodenopathy/duodenitis						
None	147	52	1			
Present	11	11	2.827 (1.157-6.908)	0.023	3.517 (1.259-9.824)	0.016 ^a
Antral gastritis/gastropathy						
None	111	52	2.002 (0.960-4.172)	0.064	2.229 (0.997-4.986)	0.051
Present	47	11	1			
Pan gastritis/gastropathy						
None	147	62	4.639 (0.586-36.712)	0.146	8.256 (0.967-70.531)	0.054
Present	11	1	1			

 $^{\mathrm{a}}P$ < 0.05, and it is statistically significant.

EE: Erosive esophagitis; COR: Common odds ratio; AOR: Adjusted odds ratio; 95%CI: 95% confidence interval; LA: Los Angeles; NSAID: Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug; UGIB: Upper gastrointestinal bleeding.

Zaishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

study might be due to its relatively small sample size and the predominance of patients with normal BMI and milder disease.

In our study, 12% of patients had HTN, 6.8% had type 2 DM, 3.2% had nonalcoholic fatty liver disease, and 5.9% had dyslipidemia. Although a Korean study showed an association between metabolic syndrome and the development and severity of EE[29], our study did not find an association, possibly due to the smaller proportion of patients with DM, HTN, and dyslipidemia in our cohort. We observed a lower prevalence of concurrent IBS (9%) compared with the Nigerian study, which reported an overlap of GERD with dyspepsia and/or IBS in over 50% of cases[30].

Aspirin or NSAID use was reported in 5.9% of patients and was not associated with the severity of EE. The global GERD prevalence meta-analysis identified that aspirin was a risk factor^[15], and one-third of patients in the Egyptian study reported NSAID use[17]. It is one of the predictors of EE[31].

H. pylori stool antigen testing was positive in 22% of tested patients. Univariate analysis suggested a link between H. pylori negativity and severe EE, aligning with Vietnamese and Iranian studies showing an increased risk in this population [20,32,33]. Due to incomplete *H. pylori* testing, we could not conduct a multivariate analysis to confirm the suggested negative association.

In contrast to our findings, many studies have reported that smoking was a risk factor for EE[17,20,28]. However, the low proportion of active smokers (5%) in our study limited our ability to detect associations with EE severity. Alcohol is associated with EE diagnosis, but only a few studies have explored its link with the severity of EE. Even an American study found an inverse relationship between the severity of EE and alcohol use[27]. In our study, 22.2% of patients reported occasional alcohol consumption, whereas 12.7% consumed more than one drink per week. Neither frequency of alcohol intake showed a significant association with the severity of EE.

Endoscopy revealed HH in 45.7% of our patients. The prevalence in our patient population was higher compared to a study comparing African American and non-Hispanic whites[34]. Contrary to some prior studies, we did not find an association between HH and the severity of EE[15,17,20,26]. Interestingly, HH was present in similar proportions across all EE severity groups in our study. Strictures occurred in ten patients (4.5%), which was lower than what is mentioned in the literature (7% to 23%)[35]. BE was identified in only 1.36% of our patients, consistent with the lower prevalence observed in Black populations[36]. The prevalence of BE is lowest in African American females compared to other race [37].

Strengths and weakness of the study

This study investigated a prevalent health issue in Ethiopia and aimed to generate new data that were not previously explored. To overcome the limitations of a retrospective design, phone interviews were conducted to gather additional information. Including multiple hospitals strengthens the generalizability of the findings within a hospital setting. Enrolling participants through EGD ensured a high degree of diagnostic accuracy for GERD.

However, the study is limited by a relatively small sample size, particularly in one group, and this could affect the detection of associations between factors and disease severity. In addition, missing data on H. pylori infection limited its inclusion in the analysis. As a hospital-based study, the generalizability to the entire population is restricted. Furthermore, the study only focused on a specific group of patients with GERD and the retrospective design limited control over confounding factors.

CONCLUSION

Our study of Ethiopian patients with GERD who underwent EGD provided population-specific insights into the clinical features of GERD, the association of GERD with EE, and risk factors for EE in patients with GERD. Notably, a large portion of these patients presented with atypical symptoms of GERD, most commonly burning epigastric pain. The mean age of Ethiopian patients with GERD and EE was 44.8 years, with a predominance of LA-A EE. However, over half of patients with EE did not report reflux symptoms as their primary complaint. Only older age, a history of UGIB, and duodenitis/duodenopathy had significant association with severe EE. The prevalence of complications associated with EE was lower in our patient population.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank the staffs of the Gastroenterology units at TASH and AMSC for their collaboration during this study.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Mengistie FA and Ayalew ZS contribute equally to this study as co-corresponding authors. Mengistie FA and Shewaye AB contribute to the conceptualization, methodology, investigation, analysis, and writing of the manuscript; Tasamma AT and Ayalew ZS contribute to the methodology, data curation, drafting, interpretation, and edition of the data and supervision, supervision, and edition of the manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: The ethical clearance of the study was obtained from the Institutional Review Board of Addis Ababa



University, College of Health Sciences.

Informed consent statement: Consent forms have been acquired from all participants.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: The dataset is available from the corresponding author upon request.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country of origin: Ethiopia

ORCID number: Firehiwot A Mengistie 0009-0006-2164-8641; Abel T Tasamma 0009-0000-6923-1753; Zekarias S Ayalew 0009-0007-6025-8619.

S-Editor: Lin C L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zheng XM

REFERENCES

- Hershcovici T, Mashimo H, Fass R. The lower esophageal sphincter. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2011; 23: 819-830 [PMID: 21711416 DOI: 1 10.1111/j.1365-2982.2011.01738.x
- 2 Lee YY, McColl KE. Pathophysiology of gastroesophageal reflux disease. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2013; 27: 339-351 [PMID: 23998973 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2013.06.002]
- Miller LS, Vegesna AK, Brasseur JG, Braverman AS, Ruggieri MR. The esophagogastric junction. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2011; 1232: 323-330 3 [PMID: 21950822 DOI: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2011.06073.x]
- Orlando RC. Overview of the mechanisms of gastroesophageal reflux. Am J Med 2001; 111 Suppl 8A: 174S-177S [PMID: 11749946 DOI: 4 10.1016/s0002-9343(01)00828-2]
- Vakil N, van Zanten SV, Kahrilas P, Dent J, Jones R; Global Consensus Group. The Montreal definition and classification of gastroesophageal 5 reflux disease: a global evidence-based consensus. Am J Gastroenterol 2006; 101: 1900-20; quiz 1943 [PMID: 16928254 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2006.00630.x]
- Navarro-Rodriguez T, Fass R. Functional heartburn, nonerosive reflux disease, and reflux esophagitis are all distinct conditions--a debate: 6 pro. Curr Treat Options Gastroenterol 2007; 10: 294-304 [PMID: 17761122 DOI: 10.1007/s11938-007-0072-5]
- Spechler SJ. The columnar lined oesophagus: a riddle wrapped in a mystery inside an enigma. Gut 1997; 41: 710-711 [PMID: 9414985 DOI: 7 10.1136/gut.41.5.710]
- 8 Ness-Jensen E, Lindam A, Lagergren J, Hveem K. Changes in prevalence, incidence and spontaneous loss of gastro-oesophageal reflux symptoms: a prospective population-based cohort study, the HUNT study. Gut 2012; 61: 1390-1397 [PMID: 22190483 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-300715]
- Richter JE. Severe reflux esophagitis. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 1994; 4: 677-698 [PMID: 7812641 DOI: 9 10.1016/S1052-5157(18)30475-6]
- 10 Richter JE, Rubenstein JH. Presentation and Epidemiology of Gastroesophageal Reflux Disease. Gastroenterology 2018; 154: 267-276 [PMID: 28780072 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2017.07.045]
- Eusebi LH, Ratnakumaran R, Yuan Y, Solaymani-Dodaran M, Bazzoli F, Ford AC. Global prevalence of, and risk factors for, gastro-11 oesophageal reflux symptoms: a meta-analysis. Gut 2018; 67: 430-440 [PMID: 28232473 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2016-313589]
- Peery AF, Dellon ES, Lund J, Crockett SD, McGowan CE, Bulsiewicz WJ, Gangarosa LM, Thiny MT, Stizenberg K, Morgan DR, Ringel Y, 12 Kim HP, DiBonaventura MD, Carroll CF, Allen JK, Cook SF, Sandler RS, Kappelman MD, Shaheen NJ. Burden of gastrointestinal disease in the United States: 2012 update. Gastroenterology 2012; 143: 1179-1187.e3 [PMID: 22885331 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.08.002]
- 13 Taye M, Kassa E, Mengesha B, Gemechu T, Tsega E. Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy: a review of 10,000 cases. Ethiop Med J 2004; 42: 97-107 [PMID: 16895026]
- Mekonen FY, Aabakken L, Mekonnen HD. Dyspepsia and prevalence of clinically significant endoscopic findings and alarm symptoms of 14 dyspepsia in a GI referral clinic in Ethiopia. Ethiop Med J 2023; 60
- Nirwan JS, Hasan SS, Babar ZU, Conway BR, Ghori MU. Global Prevalence and Risk Factors of Gastro-oesophageal Reflux Disease 15 (GORD): Systematic Review with Meta-analysis. Sci Rep 2020; 10: 5814 [PMID: 32242117 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-020-62795-1]
- El-Serag HB, Petersen NJ, Carter J, Graham DY, Richardson P, Genta RM, Rabeneck L. Gastroesophageal reflux among different racial 16 groups in the United States. Gastroenterology 2004; 126: 1692-1699 [PMID: 15188164 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2004.03.077]
- Gado A, Ebeid B, Abdelmohsen A, Axon A. Prevalence of reflux esophagitis among patients undergoing endoscopy in a secondary referral 17 hospital in Giza, Egypt. Alex J Med 2015; 51: 89-94 [DOI: 10.1016/j.ajme.2013.09.002]
- Lee SW, Lee TY, Lien HC, Yang SS, Yeh HZ, Chang CS. Characteristics of symptom presentation and risk factors in patients with erosive 18 esophagitis and nonerosive reflux disease. Med Princ Pract 2014; 23: 460-464 [PMID: 25012767 DOI: 10.1159/000363661]
- Ahmed HH, Mudawi HM, Fedail SS. Gastro-oesophageal reflux disease in Sudan: a clinical endoscopic and histopathological study. Trop 19 Gastroenterol 2004; 25: 135-138 [PMID: 15682661]
- Quach DT, Pham QTT, Tran TLT, Vu NTH, Le QD, Nguyen DTN, Dang NLB, Le HM, Le NQ, Sharma P, Ho KY. Prevalence, clinical 20 characteristics, and risk factors of Barrett esophagus in Vietnamese patients with upper gastrointestinal symptoms. Medicine (Baltimore) 2020;



99: e21791 [PMID: 32846811 DOI: 10.1097/MD.000000000021791]

- Thukkani N, Sonnenberg A. The influence of environmental risk factors in hospitalization for gastro-oesophageal reflux disease-related 21 diagnoses in the United States. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2010; 31: 852-861 [PMID: 20102354 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2010.04245.x]
- 22 Ruigómez A, Rodríguez LA, Wallander MA, Johansson S, Dent J. Endoscopic findings in a cohort of newly diagnosed gastroesophageal reflux disease patients registered in a UK primary care database. Dis Esophagus 2007; 20: 504-509 [PMID: 17958726 DOI: 10.1111/j.1442-2050.2007.00745.x
- Sakaguchi M, Manabe N, Ueki N, Miwa J, Inaba T, Yoshida N, Sakurai K, Nakagawa M, Yamada H, Saito M, Nakada K, Iwakiri K, Joh T, 23 Haruma K. Factors associated with complicated erosive esophagitis: A Japanese multicenter, prospective, cross-sectional study. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 318-327 [PMID: 28127205 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i2.318]
- 24 Boyd EJ. The prevalence of esophagitis in patients with duodenal ulcer or ulcer-like dyspepsia. Am J Gastroenterol 1996; 91: 1539-1543 [PMID: 8759657]
- 25 Nakos A, Zezos P, Liratzopoulos N, Efraimidou E, Manolas K, Moschos J, Molivas E, Kouklakis G. The significance of histological evidence of bile reflux gastropathy in patients with gastro-esophageal reflux disease. Med Sci Monit 2009; 15: CR313-CR318 [PMID: 19478703]
- Zagari RM, Fuccio L, Wallander MA, Johansson S, Fiocca R, Casanova S, Farahmand BY, Winchester CC, Roda E, Bazzoli F. Gastro-26 oesophageal reflux symptoms, oesophagitis and Barrett's oesophagus in the general population: the Loiano-Monghidoro study. Gut 2008; 57: 1354-1359 [PMID: 18424568 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2007.145177]
- Nguyen AD, Spechler SJ, Shuler MN, Souza RF, Dunbar KB. Unique Clinical Features of Los Angeles Grade D Esophagitis Suggest That 27 Factors Other Than Gastroesophageal Reflux Contribute to its Pathogenesis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2019; 53: 9-14 [PMID: 28644313 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000000870]
- El-Serag HB, Johanson JF. Risk factors for the severity of erosive esophagitis in Helicobacter pylori-negative patients with gastroesophageal 28 reflux disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 2002; 37: 899-904 [PMID: 12229963 DOI: 10.1080/003655202760230847]
- Park JH, Park DI, Kim HJ, Cho YK, Sohn CI, Jeon WK, Kim BI. Metabolic syndrome is associated with erosive esophagitis. World J 29 Gastroenterol 2008; 14: 5442-5447 [PMID: 18803357 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.14.5442]
- Nwokediuko SC, Adekanle O, Akere A, Olokoba A, Anyanechi C, Umar SM, Maiyaki A, Ijoma U, Obienu O, Uhunmwangho A, Ndububa D. 30 Gastroesophageal reflux disease in a typical African population: a symptom-based multicenter study. BMC Gastroenterol 2020; 20: 107 [PMID: 32293291 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-020-01261-8]
- 31 Avidan B, Sonnenberg A, Schnell TG, Sontag SJ. Risk factors for erosive reflux esophagitis: a case-control study. Am J Gastroenterol 2001; **96**: 41-46 [PMID: 11197285 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2001.03449.x]
- Sharifi A, Dowlatshahi S, Moradi Tabriz H, Salamat F, Sanaei O. The Prevalence, Risk Factors, and Clinical Correlates of Erosive Esophagitis 32 and Barrett's Esophagus in Iranian Patients with Reflux Symptoms. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2014; 2014: 696294 [PMID: 24778642 DOI: 10.1155/2014/696294]
- Raghunath A, Hungin AP, Wooff D, Childs S. Prevalence of Helicobacter pylori in patients with gastro-oesophageal reflux disease: 33 systematic review. BMJ 2003; 326: 737 [PMID: 12676842 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.326.7392.737]
- 34 Vega KJ, Chisholm S, Jamal MM. Comparison of reflux esophagitis and its complications between African Americans and non-Hispanic whites. World J Gastroenterol 2009; 15: 2878-2881 [PMID: 19533809 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.15.2878]
- Ferguson DD. Evaluation and management of benign esophageal strictures. Dis Esophagus 2005; 18: 359-364 [PMID: 16336604 DOI: 35 10.1111/j.1442-2050.2005.00516.x]
- Alkaddour A, Palacio C, Vega KJ. Risk of histologic Barrett's esophagus between African Americans and non-Hispanic whites: A meta-36 analysis. United European Gastroenterol J 2018; 6: 22-28 [PMID: 29435310 DOI: 10.1177/2050640617707862]
- Chisholm SS, Khoury JE, Jamal MM, Palacio C, Pudhota S, Vega KJ. The frequency of histologically confirmed Barrett's esophagus varies by 37 the combination of ethnicity and gender. J Gastrointest Oncol 2017; 8: 102-108 [PMID: 28280615 DOI: 10.21037/jgo.2016.12.07]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2024 September 14; 30(34): 3894-3925

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3894

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Clinical and Translational Research

B-cell-specific signatures reveal novel immunophenotyping and therapeutic targets for hepatocellular carcinoma

Ke-Quan Xu, Zheng Gong, Jia-Ling Yang, Chu-Qi Xia, Jian-Yi Zhao, Xi Chen

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's classification Scientific Quality: Grade B, Grade C

Novelty: Grade B, Grade C Creativity or Innovation: Grade A, Grade C Scientific Significance: Grade B, Grade C

P-Reviewer: Esteron JV; Zhang DC

Received: June 5, 2024 Revised: August 6, 2024 Accepted: August 16, 2024 Published online: September 14, 2024 Processing time: 96 Days and 19.9



Hours

Ke-Quan Xu, Xi Chen, Department of Hepatobiliary and Pancreatic Surgery, Zhongnan Hospital of Wuhan University, Wuhan 430071, Hubei Province, China

Zheng Gong, Department of Pharmacy, Union Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan 430022, Hubei Province, China

Jia-Ling Yang, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Nanjing Medical University, Nanjing 211166, Jiangsu Province, China

Chu-Qi Xia, Department of Gastrointestinal Surgery, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Kunming Medical University, Kunming 650101, Yunnan Province, China

Jian-Yi Zhao, Department of General Surgery, Second People's Hospital of Jiaozuo City, Jiaozuo 454001, Henan Province, China

Co-first authors: Ke-Quan Xu and Zheng Gong.

Corresponding author: Xi Chen, PhD, Research Scientist, Department of Hepatobiliary and Pancreatic Surgery, Zhongnan Hospital of Wuhan University, No. 169 Donghu Road, Wuchang District, Wuhan 430071, Hubei Province, China. chenxi2022@whu.edu.cn

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Immunotherapy presents both promises and challenges in treating hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) due to its complex immunological microenvironment. The role of B cells, a key part of the immune system, remains uncertain in HCC.

AIM

To identify B-cell-specific signatures and reveal novel immunophenotyping and therapeutic targets for HCC.

METHODS

Using the Tumor Immune Single-cell Hub 2 database, we identified B-cell-related genes (BRGs) in HCC. Gene enrichment analysis was performed to explore the possible collaboration between B cells and T cells in HCC. We conducted univariate Cox regression analysis using The Cancer Genome Atlas liver HCC collection dataset to find BRGs linked to HCC prognosis. Subsequently, least absolute shrinkage and selection operator regression was utilized to develop a prognostic model with 11 BRGs. The model was validated using the International Cancer



Genome Consortium dataset and GSE76427.

RESULTS

The risk score derived from the prognostic model emerged as an independent prognostic factor for HCC. Analysis of the immune microenvironment and cell infiltration revealed the immune status of various risk groups, supporting the cooperation of B and T cells in suppressing HCC. The BRGs model identified new molecular subtypes of HCC, each with distinct immune characteristics. Drug sensitivity analysis identified targeted drugs effective for each HCC subtype, enabling precision therapy and guiding clinical decisions.

CONCLUSION

We clarified the role of B cells in HCC and propose that the BRGs model offers promising targets for personalized immunotherapy.

Key Words: B cell; Hepatocellular carcinoma; Immune microenvironment; Immunotherapy; Molecular subtype

©The Author(s) 2024. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: We have established a reliable B-cell-related genes (BRGs) prognostic model and novel molecular subtypes in hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC). The BRGs model revealed the immune status and personalized treatment options of HCC molecular subtypes. B cells may play a role in tumor cytotoxicity by activating CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells in HCC.

Citation: Xu KQ, Gong Z, Yang JL, Xia CQ, Zhao JY, Chen X. B-cell-specific signatures reveal novel immunophenotyping and therapeutic targets for hepatocellular carcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30(34): 3894-3925 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v30/i34/3894.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3894

INTRODUCTION

Primary liver cancer is the eighth most common cause of cancer-related mortality, ranking third among all cancer-related deaths[1]. Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) constitutes 80% of all primary liver cancer cases. In 2019, approximately 747000 cases of HCC were reported globally, marking a 70% increase since 1990, with 480000 deaths attributed to HCC [1]. Given the malignancy of HCC, compounded by its central location within the vascular system, early systemic dissemination and metastasis are common, resulting in high recurrence rates even with curative surgery and combined radiochemotherapy[1,2]. Immunotherapy, purportedly capable of activating T cells or rejuvenating immunosurveillance against cancer[3], is regarded as the most promising approach for curing HCC[4,5]. Several multikinase inhibitors and antivascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 antibodies have gained approval for advanced HCC treatment[6]. Nonetheless, immunotherapy exhibits only a modest response rate of 15%-30% among HCC patients[7]. This could be attributed to the current research predominantly focusing on T cells, leaving our understanding of the overall tumor immune microenvironment in HCC limited, thereby lacking specificity in identifying immunotherapeutic targets tailored to individual HCC patients. Consequently, there is an urgent need to elucidate the roles of other crucial immune cells such as B cells in HCC, facilitating improved immune stratification of patients for precision therapy, thus elevating the cure rate of HCC.

Currently, immunotherapy for tumors predominantly focuses on T-cell-mediated adaptive immunity. While B cells consistently represent a rich cellular component within tumors, little is known about their activation status and biological functions in human tumors, thus leading to a significant oversight of B cells in tumor immunotherapy[8]. Traditionally associated with humoral immune responses against viral and bacterial infections, the role of B cells in tumor immunity has long been debated and may exhibit cancer-specific characteristics[9]. The role of B cells in HCC remains obscure, yet mounting evidence from both preclinical and clinical studies suggests that B cells can induce potent anticancer immunity through humoral and cellular immune responses[8]; a hypothesis awaiting formal validation through analysis of HCC molecular features. B cells infiltrating tumors can be identified at various stages of HCC development, with their presence varying according to stage and histological subtype^[10]. Given their influence on both humoral and cellular immunity, a deeper understanding of B-cell biology can offer significant opportunities for HCC immunotherapy[11]. Therefore, a thorough analysis of the specific role of B cells in HCC, along with their interplay with other crucial immune cells in HCC, is crucial for reshaping the immune landscape of the tumor microenvironment and treating HCC effectively.

In this study, we identified differentially expressed B-cell-related genes (BRGs) in HCC using the Tumor Immune Single-Cell Hub 2 (TISCH2) database. Gene enrichment analysis suggested potential synergy between B cells and T cells in HCC. Subsequently, using The Cancer Genome Atlas Liver Hepatocellular Carcinoma Collection (TCGA-LIHC) dataset, we conducted single-factor Cox regression analysis to screen BRGs associated with HCC prognosis. We used least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (LASSO) regression analysis to construct a prognostic evaluation model composed of 11 BRGs. The risk score derived from the BRG prognostic model was validated as an independent



prognostic factor for HCC, confirmed by the International Cancer Genome Consortium (ICGC) dataset and GSE76427. Extensive clinical correlation analysis demonstrated the association between the prognostic model and clinicopathological factors. Immune microenvironment and immune cell infiltration analyses revealed the immune status of different risk score groups, supporting the notion of B cells and T cells synergistically inhibiting HCC. Finally, through the BRGs model, we characterized three novel molecular subtypes of HCC, delineating their immune characteristics and identifying targeted drugs effective for each subtype, thus facilitating precision therapy for HCC and aiding clinical decision-making.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Selection of differentially expressed BRGs in HCC

We downloaded single-cell RNA data of HCC, comprising 62 530 cells, from the Gene Expression Omnibus website GSE140228 dataset. We analyzed the single-cell data using the Transcriptomic-Immunohistochemical Single-Cell Hybridization (TISH2) website[12]. We used principal component analysis (PCA) for dimensionality reduction, K-nearest neighbors, and Louvain algorithms for cluster identification, and annotated cell types using marker genes[13,14]. By applying the Wilcoxon test, we identified differentially expressed genes in B-cell clusters compared to all other cells based on the logarithmic fold change (| fold change (| 21.5) and false discovery rate (FDR) < 0.05[15].

Cell–cell communication analysis

We conducted Cell Chat analysis[16] using the TISH2 website[12] to assess cell-cell communication based on the expression of known ligand-receptor (L-R) pairs across different clusters. We utilized the netVisual_circle function from the pheatmap R package and the CellChat R package to compute and display the quantity of significant L-R interaction pairs and the communication probability between two clusters. Significant L-R interaction pairs were identified for each cluster, designating them as either source or target cells, with a *P* value threshold set at 0.05[12].

Functional enrichment analysis of different cell clusters

To characterize the functionality of distinct cell type populations, we conducted gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA) using the TISH2 website, ranking genes based on fold changes derived from differential analysis[12]. We used the Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG), Gene Ontology (GO), and GSEA analyses to identify and visualize significantly upregulated and downregulated pathways within each cell cluster (FDR \leq 0.05), facilitating functional enrichment analysis across different clusters[12].

Collection of HCC transcriptomic and clinicopathological data

We obtained transcriptomic data from the TCGA-LIHC dataset, comprising 375 HCC samples and 50 paired adjacent normal tissues. Among these, 365 patients had complete survival data, clinicopathological information, and somatic mutation data. Additionally, we collected transcriptomic and survival data from 232 HCC patients from the ICGC database. Transcriptomic and survival data from 115 HCC patients were retrieved from the GSE76427 dataset.

Construction and validation of prognosis-related BRGs model in HCC

Using the TCGA-LIHC database as the training set, we conducted univariate Cox regression analysis (FDR < 0.05) to identify BRGs associated with HCC prognosis. LASSO regression analysis was performed using the R glm Sparse Net package[17] to mitigate model overfitting, resulting in the derivation of an HCC prognosis model composed of 11 BRGs. The BRGs incorporated into the prognosis model and their corresponding gene coefficients are presented in Supplementary Table 1. Subsequently, we computed the risk scores for each HCC sample in TCGA-LIHC. Based on a 1:1 cutoff value, TCGA-LIHC samples were split into low- and high-risk groups. We used Kaplan-Meier survival and receiver operating characteristic (ROC)[17] analysis in R survival and R time ROC to evaluate the predictive accuracy of the model for HCC prognosis. The reliability of the BRGs model was validated using the ICGC dataset and GSE76427 as validation datasets.

Functional enrichment analysis of different risk score groups

Differential gene analysis between high-risk and low-risk groups in TCGA-LIHC was conducted using the limma package in R ($|\log fold change| > 1$, FDR < 0.05). We used cluster Profiler[17] in R for KEGG and GO analysis to explore molecular mechanisms among HCC risk score groups. GSEA assessed biological functional changes between low- and high-risk subgroups (|normalized enrichment score| > 1, FDR < 0.05).

Assessing the clinical relevance of BRGs model

To demonstrate that the risk score was an independent prognostic factor for HCC, we conducted univariate Cox regression analysis (FDR < 0.05) and multivariate Cox regression analysis (FDR < 0.05) between the risk score and other clinicopathological factors of HCC using the survival package in R. We utilized the survminer[17] and time ROC[17] packages in R to generate ROC curves, illustrating the comparative efficacy of the risk score and other clinicopathological factors for HCC prognosis. Visualization of the correlation between the risk score and other clinicopathological factors of HCC was achieved using the Complex Heatmap and reshape2 packages in R.

Evaluation of the ability of the BRGs model to characterize the immune microenvironment of HCC

Various algorithms, including tumor immune estimation resource, single-sample GSEA (ssGSEA), microenvironment cell population counter, QUANTitative immune single-cell expression, estimation, cell-type identification by estimating relative subsets of RNA transcripts (CIBERSORT), and evaluating the proportion of immune cells[18], were used to calculate the relative levels of tumor-infiltrating immune cells in TCGA-LIHC samples. ssGSEA and CIBERSORT algorithms were utilized to compute the abundance of cell subpopulations in TCGA-LIHC samples. The ssGSEA algorithm was applied to assess the immune functional status in TCGA-LIHC samples.

Assessment of response to immunotherapy

We used the R packages limma and reshape 2[18] to identify differential expression of immune checkpoint genes across various risk score groups. Elevated expression levels of these genes may correlate with improved efficacy of immune checkpoint inhibitors. For the evaluation of immunotherapy effectiveness, a prognostic model based on Biomarker Response to Immunotherapy Group was applied to 348 malignant tumor patients undergoing immunotherapy within the IMvigor210 dataset.

Identification of novel molecular subtypes of HCC

The R package consensus cluster plus [18] was used for unsupervised consensus clustering to identify novel molecular subtypes of HCC. This package generated several key outputs: the consensus matrix (CM), cumulative distribution function (CDF) plot, and consensus heatmap were essential tools for identifying the ideal number of clusters for classifying HCC subtypes. The CDF plot provided a glimpse into the stability of clustering outcomes across various cluster numbers. The CM, displayed as a matrix, indicated the frequency with which sample pairs were grouped together across iterations, providing a quantitative measure of clustering robustness. The consensus heatmap visually represented the CM, facilitating a clearer interpretation of the clustering results.

Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were performed using R version 4.3.1. The Kruskal-Wallis test was utilized to examine variances in immune scores, immune checkpoint gene expression, and drug sensitivity across different clusters. To compare the differences in patient survival rates between two risk groups, a log-rank test from the R survival package was used for Kaplan-Meier analysis. The statistical tests were two-sided, where P < 0.05 was considered significant. Statistical significance levels are denoted with asterisks: ${}^{a}P < 0.05$, ${}^{b}P < 0.01$, and ${}^{c}P < 0.001$.

RESULTS

B-cell-related immune microenvironmental crosstalk in HCC

The entire study followed the screening and analysis process outlined in Figure 1. We analyzed scRNA data from GSE140228 using TISCH2, and Figure 2A clearly shows the distinct segregation of B-cell subgroups. Both the pie chart and bar graph depict the number and proportion of B cells, demonstrating that they fell within the normal range (Figure 2B and C). In the tumor microenvironment, cellular interactions regulated cell function and influenced the surrounding immune environment and tumor progression. By using the cell chat algorithm in TISCH2, we predicted interactions between different cell types. The analysis showed strong interactions among B cells, most T cells, macrophages, and dendritic cells (Figure 2D and E), suggesting that B cells play a key role in the crosstalk within the HCC immune microenvironment. We examined the gene pairs involved in the interactions of B cells as donors (Figure 2F) or recipients (Figure 2G) with other cells. This revealed the probability of interactions among specific gene pairs, demonstrating that B cells significantly regulate various crucial genes of CD8 T cells such as CD8A and CD8D. To identify BRGs compared with genes of other cells, we utilized Wilcoxon tests available in TISCH2. We applied a log transformation fold change (|fold change| \geq 1.5) and FDR < 0.05 to recognize BRGs. The analysis identified 74 upregulated and 171 downregulated BRGs.

Functional characteristics of B cells in HCC

Various transcription factors play critical roles in the development and progression of HCC. We used the local indicators of spatial association algorithm within TISCH2 to infer the transcription factors regulating gene expression in each cell cluster. Using heatmaps, we demonstrated the expression patterns of key transcription factors across all cell clusters in the dataset. The expression patterns of transcription factors in B cells and T cells were almost identical (Figure 3A), supporting the potential synergistic immune role of B cells and T cells in HCC. Subsequently, we sought to identify celltype-specific transcription factors. In B cells, transcription factors such as myelocytomatosis proto-oncogene, signal transducer and activator of transcription 5B, plant homeodomain finger protein 8, core-binding factor subunit, and E26 transformation-specific-related genes, NRF1, FLI1, EGR3, TFAP4, and RUNX1 showed specific expression (Figure 3B). This specificity highlighted the unique regulatory mechanisms at play within B cells in the HCC immune environment.

To elucidate the specific functions that B cells may regulate in HCC and their synergistic interaction with T cells, we utilized TISCH2 GSEA along with a collection of 16 626 gene sets from the molecular signatures database to characterize the unique functions of B cells. These gene sets encompassed various domains including KEGG pathways, hallmark gene sets, GO terms, immunological features, oncogenic signatures, and transcription factor targets. We observed a strong correlation between B cells and multiple T-cell-related immunological gene sets (Figure 3C and D). In terms of KEGG





Figure 1 Detailed flowchart illustrates the identification and validation of the prognostic model associated with B-cell-related genes. HCC: Hepatocellular carcinoma; TCGA: The Cancer Genome Atlas; BRGs: B-cell-related genes; TISCH2: Tumor Immune Single-Cell Hub 2; ROC: Receiver operating characteristic; KEGG: Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes; GO: Gene Ontology; GSEA: Gene set enrichment analysis; LASSO: Least absolute shrinkage and selection operator; ICGC: International Cancer Genome Consortium; PCA: Principal component analysis; tSNE: T-distributed stochastic neighbor embedding; GSE: Gene Expression Omnibus Series.

enrichment analysis, B cells and T cells exhibited highly consistent regulation of pathways such as T-cell receptor signaling, natural-killer-cell-mediated cytotoxicity, NOD-like receptor signaling, Toll-like receptor signaling, and ribosome pathways (Figure 3E and F). Regarding GO analysis, both B cells and T cells showed significant enrichment in pathways including nuclear transcribed mRNA catabolic processes involved in nonsense-mediated decay, translational elongation, RNA catabolic processes, presynaptic membranes, and cytosolic ribosomes (Figure 3G–L). These findings collectively suggest that B cells and T cells jointly regulate mRNA metabolism, mRNA translation, and subsequent immune responses in HCC.

Construction of BRGs prognostic model of HCC

Based on the BRGs selected from Figure 1H, we extracted the expression levels of these BRGs from the TCGA-LIHC database, and merged them with clinical, pathological, and prognostic data, resulting in an integrated table containing complete information for 365 patients. Through single-factor Cox regression analysis, we identified 41 BRGs associated with prognosis of HCC patients (Figure 4A), displaying their expression levels in HCC compared to paired adjacent cancer samples (Figure 4B). We used LASSO regression analysis to mitigate model overfitting, and derived an HCC prognostic model composed of 11 BRGs (Figure 4C and D, Supplementary Table 1). Utilizing Kaplan-Meier survival estimates, we evaluated the relationship between these BRGs and HCC prognosis, revealing that high expression levels of *BLNK*, *FYN*, and *KLRB1* were associated with favorable prognosis, whereas elevated expression of *CALM1*, *LEPROTL1*, *S100A10*, *MARCKSL1*, *LDHA*, *LYAR*, *CKLF*, and *TXN* correlated with poor prognosis (Figure 4E). Additionally, we presented the expression of these BRGs in B cells of HCC, noting high expression of *BLNK* and *MARCKSL1* in B cells, while *FYN*, *KLRB1*, *CALM1*, *LEPROTL1*, *S100A10*, *LDHA*, *LYAR*, *CKLF*, and *TXN* exhibited low expression (Figure 4F).

Validation of BRGs prognostic model for HCC

To evaluate the prognostic model of BRGs, we utilized TCGA-LIHC data as the training set, with ICGC and GSE76427 serving as validation sets. The expression patterns of the 11 BRGs in the prognostic model were consistent between the training and validation sets (Figure 5A–C). The distribution of HCC patients across different risk score groups (Figure 5D–F) and their survival status (Figure 5G–I) were largely consistent across various risk score groups. We depicted the prognostic performance of patients in different risk score groups within the training and validation sets. Consistently, patients in the high-risk score group exhibited poorer prognosis compared with those in the low-risk score group (Figure 5J–L). We constructed ROC curves to validate the effectiveness of the model. The area under the ROC curve (AUC) for 1, 2, and 3 years in the TCGA-LIHC dataset was 0.758, 0.768, and 0.787 respectively (Figure 5M); 0.787,





Baishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com







Figure 2 Cell-to-cell communication in hepatocellular carcinoma. A: Cellular map illustrates the distribution and abundance of various cell subgroups within hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC); B: Pie chart displays the accurate cell counts of each cell subgroup in HCC; C: Bar graph demonstrates the proportional distribution of each cell subgroup among individual HCC patients; D: Heatmap exhibits the number of gene pairs interacting between cell groups; E: Using cell chat, the interaction probability between specific cell groups and other cell groups is depicted; F: Using cell chat, the interaction probability is delineated between B cells as donors and specific gene pairs of other cells; G: Using cell chat, the interaction probability is delineated between B cells; B: Volcano plot showcases the differentially expressed genes within B cells. Red indicates fold change > 1.5 and FDR < 0.05; green indicates fold change < 1.5 and FDR < 0.05; LIHC: Liver hepatocellular carcinoma; NK: Nature kill; DC: Dendritic cells; HLA: Human leukocyte antigen.

0.707, and 0.701 in the ICGC database (Figure 5N); and 0.599, 0.655, and 0.637 in GSE76427 (Figure 5O). These results collectively affirm the efficacy of our BRG prognostic model in predicting the prognosis of HCC patients.

Clinical correlation analysis of BRGs prognostic model for HCC

To assess the guiding value of the BRGs prognostic model in clinical practice, we conducted Cox regression analysis to compare its predictive superiority regarding HCC patient prognosis with other clinicopathological factors. Single-factor

Raishideng® WJG https://www.wjgnet.com



Up-regulated immunologic gene-sets



Down-regulated immunologic gene-sets



D

С

SE10325_LUPUS_CD4_TCELL_VS_LUPUS_MYELOID_DN GSE22886_NAIVE_CD8_TCELL_VS_MONOCYTE_DN GSE22886 NAIVE CD4 TCELL VS MONOCYTE DP GSE10325_CD4_TCELL_VS_MONOCYTE_UP GSE22886_NAIVE_CD8_TCELL_VS_MONOCYTE_UP GSE22886 NAIVE CD8 TCELL VS DC DP GSE10325_LUPUS_CD4_TCELL_VS_LUPUS_MYELOID_UF GSE20325_LUPUS_CD4_TCELL_VS_LUPUS_MYELOID_UF GSE22886_NAIVE_CD4_TCELL_VS_MONOCYTE_UP GSE22886_NAIVE_TCELL_VS_DC_UP GSE22886_NAIVE_TCELL_VS_MONOCYTE_UP GSE10325_LUPUS_BCELL_VS_LUPUS_MYELOID_DN GSE22886_NAIVE_CD8_TCELL_VS_DC_UP GSE14769_UNSTIM_VS_40MIN_LPS_BMDM_DN GSE22886_NAIVE_CD4_TCELL_VS_DC_DN GSE24634 TREG VS TCONV POST DAY10 IL4 CONVERSION DN GSE10325_LUPUS_CD4_TCELL_VS_LUPUS_BCELL_UP GSE11057_PBMC_VS_MEM_CD4_TCELL_DN GSE45739_UNSTIM_VS_ACD3_ACD28_STIM_WT_CD4_TCELL_DN GSE24634_TEFF_VS_TCONV_DAV10_IN_CULTURE_DN GSE24634_TERG_VS_TCONV_POST_DAY7_IL4_CONVERSION_DN GSE29617_CTRL_VS_DAY7_IV_FLU_VACCINE_PBMC_2008_UP GSE34156 UNTREATED VS 6H TLR1 TLR2 LIGAND TREATED MONOCYTE UP GSE36891_POLYIC_TLR3_VS_PAM_TLR2_STIM_PERITONEAL_MACROPHAGE_UP GSE36891_POLYIC_TLR3_VS_PAM_TLR2_STIM_PERITONEAL_MACROPHAGE_UP GSE9006 TYPE 1 DIABETES AT DX VS 4MONTH POST DX PBMC UI GSE10325_CD4_TCELL_VS_BCELL_UP GSE3039_NKT_CELL_VS_ALPHAALPHA_CD8_TCELL_DN GSE45739_UNSTIM_VS_ACD3_ACD28_STIM_NRAS_KO_CD4_TCELL_DN GSE10325 BCELL VS MYELOID DN

Raishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



Ε













ſť

-4 -6 7

Ц

B_C0

CD4Tconv_C1

Saisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 3 Analysis of B-cell-related immune signatures in hepatocellular carcinoma. A: Heatmap illustrates key transcription factors differentially expressed in various cells within hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC); B: Dot plot displays significantly expressed transcription factors in B cells of HCC; C: Heatmap shows immunological gene sets positively regulated by each cell subgroup; D: Heatmap displays immunological gene sets negatively regulated by each cell subgroup; E: Heatmap exhibits Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) enrichment pathways positively regulated by each cell subgroup; F: Heatmap exhibits KEGG enrichment pathways negatively regulated by each cell subgroup; G: Heatmap displays gene ontology biological process (GOBP) enrichment pathways positively regulated by each cell subgroup; I: Heatmap displays GOBP enrichment pathways negatively regulated by each cell subgroup; I: Heatmap displays gene ontology molecular function (GOMF) enrichment pathways positively regulated by each cell subgroup; K: Heatmap displays gene ontology regulated by each cell subgroup; K: Heatmap displays gene ontology regulated by each cell subgroup; K: Heatmap displays gene ontology regulated by each cell subgroup; K: Heatmap displays gene ontology cellular component (GOCC) enrichment pathways positively regulated by each cell subgroup; L: Heatmap displays GOCC enrichment pathways negatively regulated by each cell subgroup; L: Heatmap displays GOCC enrichment pathways negatively regulated by each cell subgroup.

Baishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

September 14, 2024 Volume 30 Issue 34

Α	<i>P</i> value	Hazard ratio
CD79A	0.037	0.799 (0.646-0.987)
CD83	0.037	1.317 (1.016-1.706)
CD24	0.017	1.116 (1.020-1.222)
GNG7	0.011	0.684 (0.511-0.915)
SWAP70	0.011	1.457 (1.092-1.945)
RPS8	0.006	1.385 (1.096-1.749)
SNX2	0.003	1.794 (1.214–2.651)
BCL11A	0.002	2.019 (1.305-3.124)
STX7	0.023	1.516 (1.059-2.170)
BLNK	0.018	0.724 (0.553-0.946)
GAPDH	< 0.001	1.529 (1.221-1.915)
CALM1	0.012	1.585 (1.108-2.267)
	0.041	1 380 (1 054-1 807)
	0.019	1.380 (1.034-1.807)
	0.011	$1.233 (1.000 \ 1.370)$ 1.521 (1.144-2.021)
EPROILI	0.004	0.683 (0.509-0.915)
S100A10	0.001	1.264 (1.097-1.455)
S100A6	0.022	1.106 (1.015-1.205)
S100A11	0.002	1.210 (1.074–1.363)
CD7	0.045	1.134 (1.003–1.284)
IL7R	0.014	0.757 (0.607-0.945)
CST7	0.049	0.816 (0.666-0.999)
GZMA	0.040	0.835 (0.703-0.992)
KLRB1	0.003	0.710 (0.569-0.887)
CTSC	< 0.001	1.364 (1.147-1.622)
CD63	0.011	1.363 (1.073-1.732)
PIK3R1	0.015	0.765(0.616-0.950)
RORA	0.037	0.716(0.524-0.980) 0.781(0.615-0.003)
	0.043	1 355 (1 171-1 566)
	< 0.001	2 051 (1 565-2 687)
	0.001	1.205(1.050-1.382)
CSTR	0.002	1.458 (1.152-1.846)
IYAR	< 0.001	1.857 (1.363-2.530)
ITM2A	0.049	0.825 (0.682-0.999)
RHOC	0.004	1.428 (1.123–1.815)
CKLF	< 0.001	1.480 (1.186-1.845)
PTGER4	0.029	1.377 (1.033-1.835)
LGALS1	0.029	1.163 (1.015–1.333)
TXN	0.035	1.247 (1.016-1.530)





Baisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



Baishideng®

Xu KQ et al. B cell reveal targets for HCC



Figure 4 Establishment of prognostic model of B-cell-related genes in hepatocellular carcinoma. A: Forest plot displays B-cell-related genes (BRGs) associated with hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) prognosis, green indicates hazard ratio < 1, red indicates hazard ratio > 1; B: Heatmap illustrates the expression levels of BRGs associated with HCC prognosis in both HCC and paired adjacent non-tumor samples; C: Least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (LASSO) regression analysis cross-validation curve demonstrates the fitting effect of the model when incorporating different numbers of BRGs; D: LASSO coefficient path plot displays the lambda values when the model incorporates different numbers of BRGs; E: Survival analysis depicts the relationship between the expression levels of 11 BRGs included in the prognostic model and the prognosis of HCC patients; F: Single-cell analysis reveals the expression levels of the 11 BRGs included in the prognostic model and the prognostic model.

Baishideng® WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

September 14, 2024 Volume 30 Issue 34



Baishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 5 Validation of B-cell-related genes prognostic model in hepatocellular carcinoma. A–C: Heatmap displays the expression levels of the 11 B-cell-related genes (BRGs) included in the prognostic model in The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) (A); International Cancer Genome Consortium (ICGC) (B); Gene set enrichment (GSE) 76427 (C); D–F: Risk curves depict the distribution of hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) patients with different risk scores in TCGA (D); ICGC (E); GSE76427 (F); G–I: Dot plots show the distribution of the survival status of HCC patients with different risk scores in TCGA (G); ICGC (H); GSE76427 (I); J–L: Survival curves illustrate the prognosis of HCC patients with different risk scores in TCGA (J); ICGC (K); GSE76427 (L); M–O: Receiver operating characteristic curves demonstrate the predictive efficacy of the BRGs prognostic model in TCGA (M); ICGC (N); GSE76427 (O); AUC: Areas under the curves.

Cox regression analysis revealed that the stage, T stage, M stage, and risk score of HCC were significant factors associated with poor prognosis, with risk score exhibiting the highest hazard ratio (Figure 6A). Multifactor Cox regression analysis indicated that risk score was the sole independent prognostic factor for HCC, suggesting its potential for accurate standalone diagnosis of HCC (Figure 6B). Compared with clinically common factors such as age, gender, grade, and stage in assessing HCC prognosis, risk score demonstrated significantly higher AUC values, underscoring the substantial advantages and efficacy of the BRGs prognostic model in evaluating HCC prognosis (Figure 6C). We also assessed the correlation between risk score and clinicopathological factors, revealing that HCC with high risk score had higher stages and T stages, while risk score showed no significant correlation with age, gender, grade, M stage, or N stage of HCC patients (Figure 6D and E). We further evaluated the value of the BRGs prognostic model in different clinical subgroups by stratifying HCC patients into different clinical subsets based on age, gender, grade, and stage. The results demonstrated that patients in the high-risk score group exhibited poorer prognosis across all clinical subsets (Figure 6F–I). These findings underscore the significant value and potential of the BRGs prognostic model in clinical diagnosis and predicting the prognosis of HCC patients.

Functional enrichment in different risk score groups for HCC

To delve into the distinct features of various risk score groups and elucidate the potential role of B cells in regulating HCC, we conducted differential gene expression analysis on different risk score groups within the TCGA-LIHC dataset. We identified 420 upregulated and 28 downregulated genes (Figure 7A), with the top 50 differentially expressed genes in TCGA-LIHC displayed (Figure 7B). Subsequently, KEGG enrichment analysis was performed to identify differential pathways within different risk score groups. Pathways such as extracellular matrix (ECM)-receptor interaction, central carbon metabolism in cancer, protein digestion and absorption, hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF)-1 signaling pathway, biosynthesis of amino acids, and fructose and mannose metabolism were significantly enriched with differential genes (Figure 7C). Further GO analysis suggested that B cells were involved in crucial cellular molecular functions and biological processes in HCC, including ECM organization, apical part of cells, and G-protein-coupled receptor binding (Figure 7D and E). Lastly, GSEA was conducted to validate the significance of the enriched pathways. Results indicated that in the high-risk score group, KEGG cell cycle and KEGG ECM-receptor interaction were potentially important enriched pathways (Figure 7F), whereas in the low-risk score group, it was KEGG butanoate metabolism and KEGG fatty





Jaishideng®



Figure 6 Clinical correlation analysis of B-cell-related genes prognostic model in hepatocellular carcinoma. A: Single-factor Cox regression analysis shows the association between risk score and other clinicopathological factors of hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) with prognosis; B: Multifactor Cox regression analysis demonstrates whether risk score and other clinicopathological factors of HCC can serve as independent prognostic factors for HCC; C: Receiver operating characteristic curve illustrates the effectiveness of risk score and other clinicopathological factors of HCC in predicting the prognosis of HCC patients; D: Heatmap displays the distribution of various clinical and pathological statuses of HCC patients in different risk score groups; E: Bubble plot demonstrates the proportions of various clinical and pathological statuses among HCC patients in different risk score groups and their correlation with risk score; F–I: Survival analysis shows the ability of the B-cell-related genes prognostic model to predict the prognosis of HCC patients in various clinical subgroups. AUC: Areas under the curves.

acid metabolism (Figure 7G).

The mutation of key genes in tumor cells is closely associated with the progression and prognosis of HCC[19]. We sought to determine whether the functionality of B cells in HCC correlates with this. Patients with HCC in the high-risk score group exhibited significantly higher somatic mutation rates in key genes, such as *TP53* (33% *vs* 19%) and *TTN* (27% *vs* 20%), compared with those in the low-risk score group (Figure 7H and I). HCC patients with a high tumor mutation burden (TMB) had significantly poorer prognosis than those with a low TMB (Figure 7J). When evaluating the prognosis of HCC patients using both TMB and risk score, those with high TMB and high risk scores had the worst prognosis. Conversely, those with low TMB and low risk scores had the best prognosis. Patients with either high TMB or high risk scores alone had prognoses that fell between these extremes (Figure 7K). These results suggest that the functionality of B cells in HCC is associated with somatic mutations and that the BRGs prognosis model, when combined with TMB, can enhance the prediction of prognosis in HCC patients.

Assessment of immune microenvironment in different risk score groups of HCC

B cells, as crucial immune cells, are likely to play a significant role in the regulation of the immune microenvironment in HCC. Regarding immune microenvironment analysis, patients with HCC in the high-risk score group showed a trend towards decreased stromal score (P = 0.063), immune score (P = 0.056), and estimate score (P = 0.051), although the lack of significant differences may be attributed to the small sample size (Figure 8A–C). Concerning immune cell infiltration, there was a significant negative correlation between risk score and B-cell infiltration, with various types of T cells showing a similar trend to B cells (Figure 8D). ssGSEA algorithm or CIBERSORT algorithm both revealed significantly suppressed B-cell infiltration in patients with high risk scores, with T cells exhibiting a similar infiltration pattern (Figure 8E–G). These findings align with those shown in Figures 2 and 3, indicating a probable collaboration between B cells and T cells in HCC. Based on the ssGSEA algorithm, we also observed significant suppression of functions related to cytolytic activity, inflammation promotion, T-cell co-inhibition, and T-cell co-stimulation in high-risk patients (Figure 8H), further corroborating our standpoint.

BRGs prognostic model and TCGA official immune typing

The TCGA official team has classified HCC into four subtypes: (1) Wound Healing (Immune C1); (2) Interferon- dominant (Immune C2); (3) Inflammatory (Immune C3); and (4) Lymphocyte depleted (Immune C4), which has become a significant reference for classification[20]. Our findings indicate that the BRGs prognosis model can differentiate immune subtypes, particularly with a notable increase in the number of Immune C1 patients with high-risk scores and a marked decrease in the number of Immune C3 patients (Figure 8I).

BRGs prognostic model evaluates immunotherapy efficacy

Our findings indicate that the BRGs prognosis model can differentiate immune subtypes, particularly with a notable increase in the number of Immune C1 patients with high-risk scores and a marked decrease in the number of Immune C3 patients (Figure 8I). Immune checkpoints, crucial factors expressed on immune cells capable of modulating immune activation levels, play a pivotal role. These genes, under normal circumstances, can inhibit T-cell function to prevent excessive immune system activation. Simultaneously, in tumor tissues, they might be exploited by tumors to facilitate immune evasion. The effectiveness of immune checkpoint inhibitors in treating HCC has been demonstrated[21,22]. Our analysis suggests that in the high-risk score group, expression of most immune checkpoint genes (17 of 25) significantly increased (Figure 8]), indicating that patients in the high-risk score group may benefit from these immune checkpoint inhibitors. *ENTPD1*, *NT5E*, and *HAVCR2* are also immune checkpoint genes coexpressed at high levels in both B cells and T cells[23], further indicating potential synergistic action between B cells and T cells in HCC. We evaluated the efficacy of







• Not • Up





Znishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

0.015

September 14, 2024 Volume 30 Issue 34



WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

Baishideng®



Figure 7 Functional enrichment analysis of different risk score groups. A: Heatmap displays the expression levels of the top 50 differentially expressed genes across different risk score groups in hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) samples; B: Volcano plot illustrates the differentially expressed genes across different risk score groups. Red indicates fold change > 2, false discovery rate (FDR) < 0.05; green indicates fold change < 2, FDR < 0.05; C: Bubble plot presents the Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes pathway enrichment analysis results across different risk score groups; D: Bubble plot demonstrates gene ontology (GO) enrichment analysis pathways and proportions across different risk score groups; E: Bubble plot exhibits GO enrichment analysis pathways, number of genes, and their statistical significance across different risk score groups; F: Gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA) analysis reveals the key pathways enriched in HCC patients with high risk scores; G: GSEA analysis unveils the key pathways enriched in HCC patients with low risk scores; H: Somatic mutation data analysis showcases the mutation rates of key genes in HCC patients with high risk scores; I: Somatic mutation data analysis displays the mutation rates of key genes in HCC patients with low risk scores; J: Survival analysis illustrates the prognosis of HCC patients in different tumor mutation burden groups; K: Survival analysis demonstrates the impact of tumor mutation burden combined with risk score groups on the prognosis of HCC patients. FC: Fold change; ECM: Extracellular matrix; HIF: Hypoxia-inducible factor; KEGG: Kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes.

immunotherapy in the IMvigor210 immune treatment cohort using the BRGs prognosis model and found that high-risk patients showed significantly poor response to immunotherapy (Figure 8K). This suggests that high-risk group patients may require alternative therapeutic agents to improve efficacy. Therefore, based on drug sensitivity analysis, we have identified potential targeted drugs such as osimertinib, gefitinib, GDC0810, and paclitaxel (Supplementary Figure 1) that may be beneficial for high-risk group patients. These drugs, in combination with immunotherapy, could serve as future references for further validation in clinical experiments.

Novel HCC molecular classification based on 11 BRGs

Current immunotherapy for HCC patients yields only a 15%–30% remission rate, possibly due to inadequate differentiation among patients with distinct immune microenvironments, thus failing to achieve personalized precision treatment. Therefore, identifying novel molecular subtyping for HCC is imperative[7]. Leveraging all 11 BRGs in the prognosis model, we classified HCC patients into molecular subtypes using consensus cluster plus. Based on delta area and CDF curves, we observed good stability in sample clustering when k = 3 (Figure 9A and B). We depicted sample distribution under different k values (Figure 9C). A heatmap of CM demonstrated consistent blue shading when k = 3





Raishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com




Figure 8 Assessment of the immune microenvironment in different risk score groups. A: Box plot illustrates the stromal score across different risk score groups; B: Box plot displays the immune score across different risk score groups; C: Box plot showcases the estimate score across different risk score groups; D: Bubble plot demonstrates the correlation between risk score and immune cell infiltration within hepatocellular carcinoma samples; E: Box plot shows the abundance of immune cells across different risk score groups calculated based on the single-sample gene set enrichment analysis (ssGSEA) algorithm; F: Box plot exhibits the abundance of immune cells across different risk score groups calculated based on the cell-type identification by estimating relative subsets of RNA transcripts (CIBERSORT) algorithm; G: Heatmap displays the distribution and proportions of immune cells across different risk score groups calculated based on the CIBERSORT algorithm; H: Box plot demonstrates the immune functional status across different risk score groups calculated based on the ssGSEA algorithm; I: Association between The Cancer Genome Atlas immune subtypes and BRGs prognostic subtypes; J: Box plot showcases the expression of immune checkpoint genes across different risk score groups; K: Survival analysis depicts the immune therapy response and efficacy in different risk score groups of the IMvigor210 immune therapy cohort. $^aP < 0.05$; $^bP < 0.01$; $^cP < 0.001$. LIHC: Liver hepatocellular carcinoma; CD: Cluster of differentiation; NK: Nature kill; DC: Dendritic cells; HLA: Human leukocyte antigen; TCGA: The cancer genome atlas.

Baishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com





-2.5

Baishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

2.5

5.0

0.0

PC1

-20

0

tSNE1

20



Figure 9 Novel molecular subtyping for identification of hepatocellular carcinoma based on B-cell-related genes. A: Cumulative distribution function curves for different numbers of classifications, where different curves represent the stability of models at different *k* values; B: Distribution of samples across different numbers of classifications; C: Heatmap displays distribution of hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) patients under different *k* values; D: Consistency clustering plot displays the clustering results when *k* = 3; E: Survival curves illustrate the prognosis of HCC patients with different molecular subtypes; F: Sankey diagram shows the correspondence between different molecular subtypes of HCC patients and different risk score groups; G: Principal component analysis shows the distribution of samples across different HCC molecular subtypes; I: Box plot demonstrates the estimate score across different HCC molecular subtypes; J: Box plot showcases the stromal score across different HCC molecular subtypes; K: Box plot displays the immune score across different HCC molecular subtypes; L: Heatmap displays the immune cell infiltration status

WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

--ishideng®

September 14, 2024 Volume 30 Issue 34

across different HCC molecular subtypes based on different algorithms; M: Box plot demonstrates the expression of immune checkpoint genes across different HCC molecular subtypes. ^aP < 0.05; ^bP < 0.01; ^cP < 0.001.

(Figure 9D). Subsequently, the C1 group had the poorest prognosis, while those in the C2 and C3 groups exhibited better prognosis based on survival analysis (Figure 9E). A Sankey diagram illustrated the correspondence between novel molecular subtyping and prognosis model grouping (Figure 9F). PCA and t-distributed stochastic neighbor embedding analyses both distinguished HCC patients based on the novel molecular subtyping (Figure 9G and H). We attempted to ascertain whether the novel molecular subtyping could differentiate HCC patients with distinct immune features. Analysis of the immune microenvironment indicated that patients in the C1 group had high estimate scores, stromal scores, and immune scores, whereas those in the C2 group had low scores, with C3 group patients falling between the two (Figure 9I-K). Regarding immune cell infiltration, C1 group patients exhibited markedly elevated levels across various immune cell types, possibly contributing to their poorer prognosis due to immune resource depletion, whereas C2 and C3 group patients showed low levels of immune cell infiltration (Figure 9L). Immune checkpoint analysis revealed significant upregulation of most immune checkpoint genes (42 of 46) in C1 group patients, indicating their potential benefit from immune checkpoint inhibitors. C2 patients might benefit from CD40 inhibitors, while C3 patients might benefit from IDO2, KIR3DL1, and CD160 inhibitors (Figure 9M). We analyzed potential targeted drugs suitable for HCC patients in each immune subtype. C1 group patients were most likely to benefit from staurosporine, pevonedistat, and midkine (MK)-8776, while C2 group patients might benefit from podophyllotoxin bromide and elephantin, and C3 group patients might benefit from epirubicin, extracellular regulated protein kinases (ERK)-2440, and Janus kinase (JAK)-8517 (Supplementary Figure 2).

DISCUSSION

Although the role of T cells in antitumor immunity has been extensively studied, the role of B cells, including in HCC, remains poorly understood, hindering efforts to utilize B-cell responses for cancer immunotherapy[24]. B cells, as a crucial subset of antigen-presenting cells, play a significant role, which is often overlooked in tumor immunotherapy, including HCC. Unlike dendritic cells and macrophages, which primarily present antigens through phagocytosis, B cells predominantly present antigens through the high-affinity binding of the B-cell receptor (BCR) to the antigen, thereby effectively recognizing low levels of antigens and enhancing antigen presentation efficiency. Upon binding of antigens to specific BCRs, the process of antigen internalization initiates, and the antigens are displayed on the surface of B cells via MHC class II molecules, activating cognate CD4⁺ helper T cells, thus inducing antibody production[25]. Based on gene enrichment analysis of BRGs, B cells and T cells (including CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells) significantly enrich pathways associated with HCC occurrence and development, such as T-cell receptor signaling pathway and natural-killer-cell mediated cytotoxicity. B cells and T cells jointly regulate important biological processes such as GO nuclear transcribed mRNA catabolic process nonsense mediated decay and GO translational elongation. Our analysis reveals a potential synergistic interaction between B cells and T cells in HCC. Our findings suggest that B cells play a crucial role in activating CD4+ T cells and may act in conjunction with CD8+ T cells. This discovery represents a novel breakthrough in tumor therapy.

The role of B cells in most tumors, including HCC, remains a subject of considerable controversy^[25]. Among the 11 key genes in our BRGs prognostic model, BLNK is associated with a favorable prognosis in HCC, exhibiting high expression in B cells within HCC. Conversely, CALM1, LEPROTL1, S100A10, LDHA, LYAR, CKLF, and TXN are linked to an adverse prognosis in HCC, displaying low expression in B cells within HCC. The alignment of these BRGs with the prognostic outcomes of HCC, as reflected in their expression within B cells, suggests that B-cell activation is a favorable prognostic factor for HCC. However, certain BRGs exhibit discrepancies between their overall expression in HCC and their expression specifically within B cells. For instance, FYN and KLRB1 are associated with a favorable prognosis in HCC but demonstrate low expression in B cells within HCC, while MARCKSL1 is linked to an adverse prognosis in HCC yet exhibits high expression in B cells within HCC. These findings suggest potential complexities in the roles of these BRGs, indicating that their functions may extend beyond B cells, warranting further investigation. The high risk score group identified by the BRGs prognostic model shows significant enrichment in pathways such as ECM-receptor interaction, central carbon metabolism in cancer, protein digestion and absorption, HIF-1 signaling pathway, biosynthesis of amino acids, and fructose and mannose metabolism. This implies that B cells may regulate the occurrence and progression of HCC through these pathways, necessitating further validation in future studies.

Similar to regulatory T cells, B cells can also exhibit regulatory phenotypes to suppress immune responses. They express inhibitory receptors on their surface, akin to immune checkpoint genes. These include a variety of immune checkpoint molecules like programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1) and its ligands PD ligand 1 (PD-L1)/PD ligand 2, which play diverse regulatory roles in both humoral and cellular immunity[26]. Recent findings in HCC reveal that B cells with elevated PD-1 expression, when encountering PD-L1-expressing cells, induce T-cell suppression by releasing interleukin-10. Blocking PD-1 on B cells with checkpoint blockade antibodies has shown promise in enhancing cancer immunotherapy^[27]. Anti-PD-1 therapy has become the preferred immunotherapy for treating HCC. However, anti-PD1 therapy targeting T cells has only achieved a 15% response rate in HCC patients[7]. In this context, anti-PD-1 therapy targeting B cells may potentially become an important approach to improving the efficacy of immunotherapy for HCC patients. Our results indicate significant upregulation in expression of most T-cell immune checkpoint genes in the high

risk scoring group of HCC patients, with *ENTPD1*, *NT5E*, and *HAVCR2* being among the immune checkpoint genes highly expressed in B cells[23]. Targeting inhibitors against these shared immune checkpoint genes in both B cells and T cells may effectively harness the synergistic action of these cells in HCC therapy; a hypothesis deserving validation in future multicenter large-scale clinical trials.

Our prognostic model for HCC, termed BRGs, offers guidance in diagnosis and prognosis prediction. Through univariate Cox regression and LASSO regression analysis, we constructed the BRGs prognostic model. Our analysis indicates a significant reduction in overall survival for patients in the high-risk group compared to those in the low-risk group. Furthermore, through visualizations such as risk curves, risk heatmaps, ROC curves, and Kaplan–Meier survival curves, we validated the robust predictive power of our risk model, which outperformed other significant risk factors in HCC such as age, grade, and stage. Importantly, similar robust results were replicated in two external validation sets for HCC (ICGC and GSE76427), bolstering the reliability and reproducibility of our research findings.

Beyond elucidating the role of B cells in HCC, identifying precise molecular subtypes is crucial for enhancing personalized treatment, given the widespread resistance of HCC to targeted therapies[28]. Leveraging 11 BRGs from our prognostic model, we classified HCC patients into three molecular subtypes. Our results indicate that C1 patients exhibited the most extensive immune cell infiltration, potentially indicating immune exhaustion and consequently the poorest prognosis. However, these patients may benefit from targeted drugs such as staurosporine, pevonedistat, and MK-8776. Conversely, C2 and C3 patients showed better prognosis. C2 patients may improve their prognosis with drugs such as podophyllotoxin bromide and elephantin, while C3 patients may benefit from drugs such as epirubicin, ERK-2440, and JAK-8517. Our proposed novel HCC molecular subtypes hold significant implications for precise HCC treatment.

CONCLUSION

Our research suggests that in HCC, B cells play a role in tumor cytotoxicity by activating CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells. We have established a reliable BRGs prognostic model and novel molecular subtypes, offering pivotal and valuable references for the diagnosis, prognosis, and personalized treatment strategies of HCC.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Xu KQ, Gong Z and Chen X designed the research; Xu KQ and Gong Z performed the research; Yang JL, Xia CQ and Zhao JY contributed new reagents or analytic tools; Xu KQ, Gong Z and Chen X analyzed the data; Xu KQ, Gong Z and Chen X wrote the paper; All authors contributed to the study design, interpretation of the investigations, data analysis, and manuscript review; Xu KQ and Gong Z are listed as co-first authors because they made equal and significant contributions throughout the research process, being jointly responsible for key aspects such as experimental design and data analysis; Chen X is designated as corresponding author due to his crucial roles in the research design and experimental processes, overseeing the entire study's planning and supervision, as well as being responsible for interpreting the data and publishing the results; In summary, the authorship order reflects their actual contributions and roles in the research.

Supported by the Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities (2042024YXB009 to X.C.), and Special Foundation for knowledge innovation of Wuhan Science and Technology Innovation Bureau (2023020201020510 to X.C.). Thank you again for your efforts in promoting our article.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Data sharing statement: The results published here are in whole based upon data generated by the TCGA Research Network: https://www.cancer.gov/tcga. All other relevant data can be found in the supplementary material and will be made available on request.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country of origin: China

ORCID number: Xi Chen 0000-0002-6590-7565.

S-Editor: Fan M **L-Editor:** Kerr C **P-Editor:** Zheng XM

Raisbideng® WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

REFERENCES

- 1 Toh MR, Wong EYT, Wong SH, Ng AWT, Loo LH, Chow PK, Ngeow J. Global Epidemiology and Genetics of Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Gastroenterology 2023; 164: 766-782 [PMID: 36738977 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2023.01.033]
- Xu K, Wu T, Xia P, Chen X, Yuan Y. Alternative splicing: a bridge connecting NAFLD and HCC. Trends Mol Med 2023; 29: 859-872 2 [PMID: 37487782 DOI: 10.1016/j.molmed.2023.07.001]
- 3 Pfister D, Núñez NG, Pinyol R, Govaere O, Pinter M, Szydlowska M, Gupta R, Qiu M, Deczkowska A, Weiner A, Müller F, Sinha A, Friebel E, Engleitner T, Lenggenhager D, Moncsek A, Heide D, Stirm K, Kosla J, Kotsiliti E, Leone V, Dudek M, Yousuf S, Inverso D, Singh I, Teijeiro A, Castet F, Montironi C, Haber PK, Tiniakos D, Bedossa P, Cockell S, Younes R, Vacca M, Marra F, Schattenberg JM, Allison M, Bugianesi E, Ratziu V, Pressiani T, D'Alessio A, Personeni N, Rimassa L, Daly AK, Scheiner B, Pomej K, Kirstein MM, Vogel A, Peck-Radosavljevic M, Hucke F, Finkelmeier F, Waidmann O, Trojan J, Schulze K, Wege H, Koch S, Weinmann A, Bueter M, Rössler F, Siebenhüner A, De Dosso S, Mallm JP, Umansky V, Jugold M, Luedde T, Schietinger A, Schirmacher P, Emu B, Augustin HG, Billeter A, Müller-Stich B, Kikuchi H, Duda DG, Kütting F, Waldschmidt DT, Ebert MP, Rahbari N, Mei HE, Schulz AR, Ringelhan M, Malek N, Spahn S, Bitzer M, Ruiz de Galarreta M, Lujambio A, Dufour JF, Marron TU, Kaseb A, Kudo M, Huang YH, Djouder N, Wolter K, Zender L, Marche PN, Decaens T, Pinato DJ, Rad R, Mertens JC, Weber A, Unger K, Meissner F, Roth S, Jilkova ZM, Claassen M, Anstee QM, Amit I, Knolle P, Becher B, Llovet JM, Heikenwalder M. NASH limits anti-tumour surveillance in immunotherapy-treated HCC. Nature 2021; 592: 450-456 [PMID: 33762733 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-021-03362-0]
- 4 Li X, Ramadori P, Pfister D, Seehawer M, Zender L, Heikenwalder M. The immunological and metabolic landscape in primary and metastatic liver cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 2021; 21: 541-557 [PMID: 34326518 DOI: 10.1038/s41568-021-00383-9]
- 5 Binnewies M, Roberts EW, Kersten K, Chan V, Fearon DF, Merad M, Coussens LM, Gabrilovich DI, Ostrand-Rosenberg S, Hedrick CC, Vonderheide RH, Pittet MJ, Jain RK, Zou W, Howcroft TK, Woodhouse EC, Weinberg RA, Krummel MF. Understanding the tumor immune microenvironment (TIME) for effective therapy. Nat Med 2018; 24: 541-550 [PMID: 29686425 DOI: 10.1038/s41591-018-0014-x]
- 6 Llovet JM, Kelley RK, Villanueva A, Singal AG, Pikarsky E, Roayaie S, Lencioni R, Koike K, Zucman-Rossi J, Finn RS. Hepatocellular carcinoma. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2021; 7: 6 [PMID: 33479224 DOI: 10.1038/s41572-020-00240-3]
- 7 Finn RS, Qin S, Ikeda M, Galle PR, Ducreux M, Kim TY, Kudo M, Breder V, Merle P, Kaseb AO, Li D, Verret W, Xu DZ, Hernandez S, Liu J, Huang C, Mulla S, Wang Y, Lim HY, Zhu AX, Cheng AL; IMbrave150 Investigators. Atezolizumab plus Bevacizumab in Unresectable Hepatocellular Carcinoma. N Engl J Med 2020; 382: 1894-1905 [PMID: 32402160 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1915745]
- 8 Shi Y. PLAN B for immunotherapy: Promoting and leveraging anti-tumor B cell immunity. J Control Release 2021; 339: 156-163 [PMID: 34563591 DOI: 10.1016/j.jconrel.2021.09.028]
- Qin M, Wang D, Fang Y, Zheng Z, Liu X, Wu F, Wang L, Li X, Hui B, Ma S, Tang W, Pan X. Current Perspectives on B Lymphocytes in the 9 Immunobiology of Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Front Oncol 2021; 11: 647854 [PMID: 34235074 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2021.647854]
- 10 Saffo S, Taddei TH. Systemic Management for Advanced Hepatocellular Carcinoma: A Review of the Molecular Pathways of Carcinogenesis, Current and Emerging Therapies, and Novel Treatment Strategies. Dig Dis Sci 2019; 64: 1016-1029 [PMID: 30887150 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-019-05582-x]
- Okusaka T, Ikeda M. Immunotherapy for hepatocellular carcinoma: current status and future perspectives. ESMO Open 2018; 3: e000455 11 [PMID: 30622744 DOI: 10.1136/esmoopen-2018-000455]
- Han Y, Wang Y, Dong X, Sun D, Liu Z, Yue J, Wang H, Li T, Wang C. TISCH2: expanded datasets and new tools for single-cell 12 transcriptome analyses of the tumor microenvironment. Nucleic Acids Res 2023; 51: D1425-D1431 [PMID: 36321662 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkac959]
- Zhang L, Yu X, Zheng L, Zhang Y, Li Y, Fang Q, Gao R, Kang B, Zhang Q, Huang JY, Konno H, Guo X, Ye Y, Gao S, Wang S, Hu X, Ren 13 X, Shen Z, Ouyang W, Zhang Z. Lineage tracking reveals dynamic relationships of T cells in colorectal cancer. Nature 2018; 564: 268-272 [PMID: 30479382 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-018-0694-x]
- Yost KE, Satpathy AT, Wells DK, Qi Y, Wang C, Kageyama R, McNamara KL, Granja JM, Sarin KY, Brown RA, Gupta RK, Curtis C, 14 Bucktrout SL, Davis MM, Chang ALS, Chang HY. Clonal replacement of tumor-specific T cells following PD-1 blockade. Nat Med 2019; 25: 1251-1259 [PMID: 31359002 DOI: 10.1038/s41591-019-0522-3]
- Sun D, Wang J, Han Y, Dong X, Ge J, Zheng R, Shi X, Wang B, Li Z, Ren P, Sun L, Yan Y, Zhang P, Zhang F, Li T, Wang C. TISCH: a 15 comprehensive web resource enabling interactive single-cell transcriptome visualization of tumor microenvironment. Nucleic Acids Res 2021; 49: D1420-D1430 [PMID: 33179754 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkaa1020]
- Vu R, Jin S, Sun P, Haensel D, Nguyen QH, Dragan M, Kessenbrock K, Nie Q, Dai X. Wound healing in aged skin exhibits systems-level 16 alterations in cellular composition and cell-cell communication. Cell Rep 2022; 40: 111155 [PMID: 35926463 DOI: 10.1016/j.celrep.2022.111155
- Xu K, Xia P, Liu P, Zhang X. A six lipid metabolism related gene signature for predicting the prognosis of hepatocellular carcinoma. Sci Rep 17 2022; 12: 20781 [PMID: 36456877 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-022-25356-2]
- Xu K, Dai C, Yang J, Xu J, Xia C, Li J, Zhang C, Xu N, Wu T. Disulfidptosis-related lncRNA signatures assess immune microenvironment 18 and drug sensitivity in hepatocellular carcinoma. Comput Biol Med 2024; 169: 107930 [PMID: 38199215 DOI: 10.1016/j.compbiomed.2024.107930]
- Zhang L, Zhang X, Liu H, Yang C, Yu J, Zhao W, Guo J, Zhou B, Jiang N. MTFR2-dependent mitochondrial fission promotes HCC 19 progression. J Transl Med 2024; 22: 73 [PMID: 38238834 DOI: 10.1186/s12967-023-04845-6]
- Thorsson V, Gibbs DL, Brown SD, Wolf D, Bortone DS, Ou Yang TH, Porta-Pardo E, Gao GF, Plaisier CL, Eddy JA, Ziv E, Culhane AC, 20 Paull EO, Sivakumar IKA, Gentles AJ, Malhotra R, Farshidfar F, Colaprico A, Parker JS, Mose LE, Vo NS, Liu J, Liu Y, Rader J, Dhankani V, Reynolds SM, Bowlby R, Califano A, Cherniack AD, Anastassiou D, Bedognetti D, Mokrab Y, Newman AM, Rao A, Chen K, Krasnitz A, Hu H, Malta TM, Noushmehr H, Pedamallu CS, Bullman S, Ojesina AI, Lamb A, Zhou W, Shen H, Choueiri TK, Weinstein JN, Guinney J, Saltz J, Holt RA, Rabkin CS; Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network, Lazar AJ, Serody JS, Demicco EG, Disis ML, Vincent BG, Shmulevich I. The Immune Landscape of Cancer. Immunity 2018; 48: 812-830.e14 [PMID: 29628290 DOI: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.03.023]
- Llovet JM, Castet F, Heikenwalder M, Maini MK, Mazzaferro V, Pinato DJ, Pikarsky E, Zhu AX, Finn RS. Immunotherapies for 21 hepatocellular carcinoma. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2022; 19: 151-172 [PMID: 34764464 DOI: 10.1038/s41571-021-00573-2]
- Postow MA, Sidlow R, Hellmann MD. Immune-Related Adverse Events Associated with Immune Checkpoint Blockade. N Engl J Med 2018; 22 378: 158-168 [PMID: 29320654 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra1703481]
- 23 Bod L, Kye YC, Shi J, Torlai Triglia E, Schnell A, Fessler J, Ostrowski SM, Von-Franque MY, Kuchroo JR, Barilla RM, Zaghouani S,



Christian E, Delorey TM, Mohib K, Xiao S, Slingerland N, Giuliano CJ, Ashenberg O, Li Z, Rothstein DM, Fisher DE, Rozenblatt-Rosen O, Sharpe AH, Quintana FJ, Apetoh L, Regev A, Kuchroo VK. B-cell-specific checkpoint molecules that regulate anti-tumour immunity. Nature 2023; 619: 348-356 [PMID: 37344597 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-023-06231-0]

- Zhang Q, Chen Y, Bai X, Liang T. Immune Checkpoint Blockade Therapy for Hepatocellular Carcinoma: Clinical Challenges and 24 Considerations. Front Oncol 2020; 10: 590058 [PMID: 33178615 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2020.590058]
- Cyster JG, Allen CDC. B Cell Responses: Cell Interaction Dynamics and Decisions. Cell 2019; 177: 524-540 [PMID: 31002794 DOI: 25 10.1016/j.cell.2019.03.016]
- Veh J, Ludwig C, Schrezenmeier H, Jahrsdörfer B. Regulatory B Cells-Immunopathological and Prognostic Potential in Humans. Cells 2024; 26 13 [PMID: 38391970 DOI: 10.3390/cells13040357]
- 27 Shalapour S, Lin XJ, Bastian IN, Brain J, Burt AD, Aksenov AA, Vrbanac AF, Li W, Perkins A, Matsutani T, Zhong Z, Dhar D, Navas-Molina JA, Xu J, Loomba R, Downes M, Yu RT, Evans RM, Dorrestein PC, Knight R, Benner C, Anstee QM, Karin M. Inflammation-induced IgA+ cells dismantle anti-liver cancer immunity. Nature 2017; 551: 340-345 [PMID: 29144460 DOI: 10.1038/nature24302]
- Ladd AD, Duarte S, Sahin I, Zarrinpar A. Mechanisms of drug resistance in HCC. Hepatology 2024; 79: 926-940 [PMID: 36680397 DOI: 28 10.1097/HEP.00000000000237]



WÜ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2024 September 14; 30(34): 3926-3928

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3926

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Recent progress of gastroesophageal reflux after endoscopic myotomy

Xuan Yan, Wei-Hong Sha

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's classification

Scientific Quality: Grade C Novelty: Grade B Creativity or Innovation: Grade B Scientific Significance: Grade B

P-Reviewer: Goral V

Received: March 19, 2024 Revised: July 8, 2024 Accepted: August 29, 2024 Published online: September 14, 2024 Processing time: 174 Days and 21.3 Hours



Xuan Yan, The First School of Clinical Medicine, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou 510515, Guangdong Province, China

Wei-Hong Sha, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Guangdong Provincial People's Hospital, Guangzhou 510080, Guangdong Province, China

Corresponding author: Wei-Hong Sha, MD, PhD, Professor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Guangdong Provincial People's Hospital, No. 106 Zhongshan Er Road, Guangzhou 510080, Guangdong Province, China. wh-sha@163.com

Abstract

Per-oral endoscopic myotomy (POEM) is an innovative minimally invasive technique and has emerged as the preferred modality for treating achalasia and spastic esophageal disorders in numerous specialized centers worldwide. Gastroesophageal reflux (GER) is a common complication following POEM procedures. Recently, an article in the World Journal of Gastroenterology, providing a comprehensive update on post-POEM GER. In this article, the authors present novel insights and strategies that offer valuable implications for endoscopy.

Key Words: Per-oral endoscopic myotomy; Gastroesophageal reflux; Progress; Treatment; Update

©The Author(s) 2024. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: The article highlighted the significance of predictive methods in identifying patients at risk of developing gastroesophageal reflux (GER) following per-oral endoscopic myotomy (POEM) surgery. By evaluating novel technologies and refined clinical indicators, clinicians could anticipate the likelihood of postoperative reflux and tailor treatment strategies accordingly. Overall, the core tip of the article served as a comprehensive guide for clinicians involved in the management of patients undergoing POEM procedures. By emphasizing the importance of predictive, preventive, and management strategies, the article aimed to enhance treatment outcomes, reduce complications, and optimize patient care standards in the context of post-POEM GER.

Citation: Yan X, Sha WH. Recent progress of gastroesophageal reflux after endoscopic myotomy. *World J Gastroenterol* 2024; 30(34): 3926-3928

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v30/i34/3926.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3926

TO THE EDITOR

Achalasia is a rare esophageal motility disorder characterized by the loss of peristalsis and inadequate relaxation of the lower esophageal sphincter, particularly during swallowing[1-3]. Treatment options aim to improve the passage of food through the gastroesophageal junction and include standard therapies such as botulinum toxin injection, pneumatic balloon dilation, laparoscopic Heller myotomy, and newer treatment modalities such as per-oral endoscopic myotomy (POEM)[4]. The article "Prediction, prevention and management of gastroesophageal reflux after per-oral endoscopic myotomy: An update" published in the *World Journal of Gastroenterology*[1], provides a comprehensive review of the latest advances in the prediction, prevention, and management of gastroesophageal reflux (GER) following POEM. The study highlighted significant improvements in prediction methods, including the introduction of novel technologies and clinical indicators. Furthermore, it explored various preventive strategies aimed at reducing the incidence of post-POEM GER, such as advancements in preoperative preparation and postoperative management. Additionally, the article outlined updated treatment methods, offering insights into new treatment modalities and surgical interventions for addressing reflux symptoms post-POEM. These findings are pivotal as they contribute to enhancing treatment outcomes, reducing complication rates, and help physicians optimize patient care. Overall, this study sheds light on the evolving landscape of GER management post-POEM, with potential implications for clinical practice and patient care.

POEM is a minimally invasive surgical technique used to treat achalasia, a condition characterized by impaired esophageal motility. During POEM, an endoscope is inserted through the mouth and into the esophagus, where a myotomy, or surgical incision, is made in the inner lining of the esophagus to relieve the obstruction caused by dysfunctional lower esophageal sphincter muscles. While POEM effectively alleviates symptoms of achalasia, such as dysphagia, it has been associated with an increased risk of postoperative GER. This reflux can lead to complications such as esophagitis, Barrett's esophagus, and even esophageal adenocarcinoma if left untreated. Therefore, understanding and managing GER after POEM is crucial for optimizing patient outcomes and preventing long-term complications. The clinical significance of addressing post-POEM GER lies in ensuring the success and safety of this therapeutic intervention for patients with achalasia.

In their comprehensive review titled "Prediction, prevention and management of GER after per-oral endoscopic myotomy: An update", Nabi et al[1] assessed the strategic interventions aimed at addressing GER following POEM. The authors emphasized the urgent need for advanced methods to predict the occurrence of post-POEM GER. These predictive methods incorporated cutting-edge technologies and refined clinical indicators, providing clinicians with valuable insights to anticipate and preempt potential reflux complications. Moreover, the study underscored the significance of implementing multifaceted preventive strategies to mitigate the incidence of post-POEM GER. Enhanced preoperative assessments, tailored patient selection criteria, and meticulous intraoperative techniques are advocated to minimize disruptions to esophageal anatomy and optimize surgical outcomes. The meticulous attention to detail in these preoperative and intraoperative phases aimed to reduce the risk of GER-related complications, thereby enhancing patient safety and satisfaction. In addition, the authors discussed comprehensive postoperative management protocols aimed at effectively reducing GER-related complications and optimizing long-term outcomes for patients undergoing POEM. These management strategies include close monitoring of symptoms, timely pharmacologic interventions, and judicious dietary changes. By addressing GER symptoms promptly and proactively, clinicians can minimize the risk of complications and improve overall patient outcomes [5]. In response to these findings, the authors advocated for the use of a dualscope technique to precisely control the length of the gastric myotomy. This refined surgical approach not only assists in determining the optimal myotomy length but also facilitates the assessment of myotomy direction, thereby reducing the likelihood of reflux-related complications^[6]. In addition, studies have shown that patients who retain sling fibers post-POEM have a significantly lower incidence of grade B or higher reflux esophagitis than those who do not (31.3% vs 58.1%)[7]. Although the overall incidence of reflux esophagitis was similar between the conventional group and the sling fiber retention group, the latter group exhibited a significantly lower frequency of severe esophagitis (Los Angeles grade C/D) (44.1% vs 18.5%)[8]. Furthermore, the study suggested that post-POEM reflux esophagitis responds well to proton pump inhibitors, with refractory GER disease being significantly less common after POEM. These findings highlighted the importance of proactive management strategies in mitigating GER-related complications and optimizing long-term outcomes for patients undergoing POEM[9]. In summary, the meticulous exploration of predictive, preventive, and management strategies in this study offered valuable insights into the evolving landscape of GER management post-POEM. By advocating for refined surgical techniques and comprehensive management protocols, the authors aimed to empower clinicians to make informed decisions and enhance patient care standards in this specialized domain.

In conclusion, the study by Nabi *et al*[1] provides a comprehensive update on post-POEM GER, offering new insights and strategies for clinical practice. Future research endeavors are anticipated to further refine management strategies in this field, contributing to the health and well-being of patients.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Yan X and Sha WH designed the research study; Yan X and Sha WH performed the research.

Conflict-of-interest statement: There is no conflict-of-interest statement.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country of origin: China

ORCID number: Wei-Hong Sha 0000-0001-6615-422X.

S-Editor: Liu H L-Editor: A P-Editor: Yuan YY

REFERENCES

- 1 Nabi Z, Inavolu P, Duvvuru NR. Prediction, prevention and management of gastroesophageal reflux after per-oral endoscopic myotomy: An update. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1096-1107 [PMID: 38577183 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i9.1096]
- Kashket S, Lopez LR. Reduction of intra-oral demineralization of enamel after single exposures to sodium fluoride. J Dent Res 1992; 71 Spec 2 No: 867-870 [PMID: 1592977 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.41775.x]
- 3 Cohen S. Motor disorders of the esophagus. N Engl J Med 1979; 301: 184-192 [PMID: 109758 DOI: 10.1056/NEJM197907263010404]
- Tashiro J, Petrosyan M, Kane TD. Current management of pediatric achalasia. Transl Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 6: 33 [PMID: 34423154 4 DOI: 10.21037/tgh-20-215]
- Grimes KL, Bechara R, Shimamura Y, Ikeda H, Inoue H. Gastric myotomy length affects severity but not rate of post-procedure reflux: 3-year 5 follow-up of a prospective randomized controlled trial of double-scope per-oral endoscopic myotomy (POEM) for esophageal achalasia. Surg Endosc 2020; 34: 2963-2968 [PMID: 31463720 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-019-07079-0]
- Inoue H, Shiwaku H, Kobayashi Y, Chiu PWY, Hawes RH, Neuhaus H, Costamagna G, Stavropoulos SN, Fukami N, Seewald S, Onimaru M, 6 Minami H, Tanaka S, Shimamura Y, Santi EG, Grimes K, Tajiri H. Statement for gastroesophageal reflux disease after peroral endoscopic myotomy from an international multicenter experience. Esophagus 2020; 17: 3-10 [PMID: 31559513 DOI: 10.1007/s10388-019-00689-6]
- 7 Tanaka S, Toyonaga T, Kawara F, Watanabe D, Hoshi N, Abe H, Ariyoshi R, Ohara Y, Takao T, Morita Y, Umegaki E, Kodama Y. Novel per-oral endoscopic myotomy method preserving oblique muscle using two penetrating vessels as anatomic landmarks reduces postoperative gastroesophageal reflux. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 34: 2158-2163 [PMID: 31373050 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14814]
- 8 Shiwaku H, Inoue H, Shiwaku A, Okada H, Hasegawa S. Safety and effectiveness of sling fiber preservation POEM to reduce severe postprocedural erosive esophagitis. Surg Endosc 2022; 36: 4255-4264 [PMID: 34716481 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08763-w]
- 9 Shiwaku H, Inoue H, Sasaki T, Yamashita K, Ohmiya T, Takeno S, Nimura S, Yamashita Y. A prospective analysis of GERD after POEM on anterior myotomy. Surg Endosc 2016; 30: 2496-2504 [PMID: 26416381 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-015-4507-0]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2024 September 14; 30(34): 3929-3931

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3929

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Real-world clinical efficacy of tofacitinib in moderate-to-severe ulcerative colitis

Sara R Lopes, Claudio Martins, Madalena Teixeira, David Tomás

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's classification Scientific Quality: Grade B

Novelty: Grade C Creativity or Innovation: Grade B Scientific Significance: Grade C

P-Reviewer: Hou C

Received: April 14, 2024 Revised: August 10, 2024 Accepted: August 23, 2024 Published online: September 14, 2024 Processing time: 148 Days and 21.2 Hours



Sara R Lopes, Claudio Martins, Madalena Teixeira, David Tomás, Department of Gastroenterology, Unidade Local de Saúde da Arrábida-Hospital de São Bernardo, Setúbal 2910-446, Portugal

Corresponding author: Claudio Martins, MD, Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology, Unidade Local de Saúde da Arrábida-Hospital de São Bernardo, Rua Camilo Castelo Branco, Setúbal 2910-446, Portugal. cmartins1@campus.ul.pt

Abstract

Tofacitinib is an oral small-molecule Janus kinase (JAK) inhibitor that preferentially inhibits JAK1 and JAK3. Its efficacy in inducing and maintaining remission in ulcerative colitis (UC) as well as its safety profile has been demonstrated in multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trials. Additionally, real-world studies evaluating the effectiveness and adverse effects of tofacitinib have been conducted, affirming its clinical efficacy in moderate-to-severe UC.

Key Words: Ulcerative colitis; Tofacitinib; Real-world studies; Inflammatory bowel disease; Janus kinase inhibitor

©The Author(s) 2024. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Tofacitinib, an oral small-molecule agent, has proven efficacy in inducing and maintaining remission among patients with moderate-to-severe ulcerative colitis. Realworld studies have showcased its effectiveness and safety profile to treat ulcerative colitis, primarily within Western countries. There have been a limited number of studies conducted on Asian patients.

Citation: Lopes SR, Martins C, Teixeira M, Tomás D. Real-world clinical efficacy of tofacitinib in moderate-to-severe ulcerative colitis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30(34): 3929-3931 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v30/i34/3929.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v30.i34.3929

TO THE EDITOR

Ulcerative colitis (UC) is a chronic inflammatory bowel disease characterized by recurrent, relapsing inflammation of the gastrointestinal tract, with a negative effect on quality of life. Symptoms associated with UC include urgency, increased frequency of bowel movements, bloody diarrhea, and abdominal pain[1].

Tofacitinib is an oral, small-molecule Janus kinase (JAK) inhibitor that inhibits all JAKs, but preferentially inhibits JAK1 and JAK3. Efficacy to induce and maintain remission in UC and the safety profile have been proven in multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trials: OCTAVE Induction 1, OCTAVE Induction 2, and OCTAVE Sustain [2,3]. Tofacitinib was approved for the treatment of refractory moderate-to-severe UC in 2018. A few real-world studies assessing effectiveness and adverse effects of tofacitinib have been conducted, mainly in Western countries[4-6].

DISCUSSION

With this in mind, we would like to extend our congratulations to Kojima *et al*[7] for their article recently published in the *World Journal of Gastroenterology*. Their results demonstrate the efficacy and safety of tofacitinib for UC in a cohort of Asian patients. In a retrospective unicentric study involving 111 patients with UC, the authors demonstrated that tofacitinib effectively induced and maintained clinical remission. By week 8, 66.3% of UC patients responded to tofacitinib treatment. Although response rates decreased over time, nearly half (47.1%) of the patients still responded in the subsequent weeks. The overall cumulative clinical remission rate at week 48 was 61.7%, and this efficacy was not affected by prior treatment with anti-tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α agents (*P* = 0.25). Notably, most patients received prior treatments, with 20.7% (*n* = 23) using corticosteroids at baseline. These results are consistent with the existing literature. A meta-analysis of 17 studies, including 1162 patients, reported clinical response and remission rates of 62.1% and 34.7% at week 8, respectively[8]. Regarding safety, the authors reported that 34.2% of patients experienced at least one adverse event, leading to treatment discontinuation in 6.3% of cases. The incidence rate of herpes zoster was 7.5 per 100 patient-years, and only one patient developed a thromboembolic complication. The safety profile observed in this study aligns with findings from other real-world studies. The same meta-analysis reported an overall adverse event rate of 26% and an incidence rate of herpes zoster at 6.9 per 100 patient-years[8].

However, the retrospective and unicentric design of the study introduces inherent limitations, including selection bias, potential data inaccuracies, and challenges in controlling confounding variables, along with a limited sample size. Furthermore, there are some unanswered questions that warrant a comment.

Firstly, there is limited data regarding endoscopic healing. Among the 39 patients who underwent endoscopy, the authors reported complete endoscopic remission in 7.7% of patients and an endoscopic remission rate of 23.1% at week 16. Achieving endoscopic remission is a long-term treatment target in UC[9]. While it was not the primary or secondary outcome of this study, it would have been valuable to observe the endoscopic response in more patients and over the extended follow-up period.

Moreover, information about other targets is missing, specifically fecal calprotectin, a recognized intermediate target in UC[9]. As a marker of active disease, it would have been valuable to include this biomarker and observe its trajectory during the follow-up period.

Regarding tapering off treatment after achieving clinical remission, Kojima *et al*[7] found that 45.7% of patients experienced relapse upon tapering off tofacitinib, with most patients (69%) attaining clinical remission at week 12 after reincreasing the dosage. The median duration from the start of tapering to re-escalation of the dosage was 95 days. Analyzing potential disparities in baseline characteristics between patients who experienced relapse and those who did not, particularly in terms of baseline endoscopic findings or prior exposure to TNF- α agents, could offer further insights to aid in identifying individuals at greater risk of relapse.

With respect to safety, while the authors did observe an adverse event rate comparable to that reported in pivotal trials and other real-world studies, the incidence of serious adverse events should be clarified. Serious adverse events encompass not only those necessitating treatment discontinuation, but also those leading to hospitalization, as per standard definitions. Furthermore, concerning the most common adverse event, dyslipidemia, which occurred in 17% of patients, the authors should provide data concerning the fluctuations in serum lipid levels throughout the entire followup period, to determine whether these changes are transient or cumulative.

CONCLUSION

Kojima *et al*[7] made a significant contribution by addressing the effectiveness and safety profile of tofacitinib in Asian patients with moderate-to-severe UC. Nonetheless, we agree that prospective longer-term studies, some of which are currently ongoing, are needed to assess predictive factors associated with relapse following the tapering of tofacitinib, and to enhance the management of patients with active UC and concomitant cardiovascular risk factors who are treated with tofacitinib.

Zaishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Lopes SR and Martins C analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript; All authors have read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country of origin: Portugal

ORCID number: Sara R Lopes 0009-0009-6207-7437; Claudio Martins 0000-0002-0038-2833.

S-Editor: Luo ML L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Zhang XD

REFERENCES

- 1 Ordás I, Eckmann L, Talamini M, Baumgart DC, Sandborn WJ. Ulcerative colitis. Lancet 2012; 380: 1606-1619 [PMID: 22914296 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60150-0]
- Sandborn WJ, Su C, Sands BE, D'Haens GR, Vermeire S, Schreiber S, Danese S, Feagan BG, Reinisch W, Niezychowski W, Friedman G, 2 Lawendy N, Yu D, Woodworth D, Mukherjee A, Zhang H, Healey P, Panés J; OCTAVE Induction 1, OCTAVE Induction 2, and OCTAVE Sustain Investigators. Tofacitinib as Induction and Maintenance Therapy for Ulcerative Colitis. N Engl J Med 2017; 376: 1723-1736 [PMID: 28467869 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1606910]
- Sandborn WJ, Lawendy N, Danese S, Su C, Loftus EV Jr, Hart A, Dotan I, Damião AOMC, Judd DT, Guo X, Modesto I, Wang W, Panés J. 3 Safety and efficacy of tofacitinib for treatment of ulcerative colitis: final analysis of OCTAVE Open, an open-label, long-term extension study with up to 7.0 years of treatment. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2022; 55: 464-478 [PMID: 34854095 DOI: 10.1111/apt.16712]
- Honap S, Chee D, Chapman TP, Patel M, Kent AJ, Ray S, Sharma E, Kennedy J, Cripps S, Walsh A, Goodhand JR, Ahmad T, Satsangi J, 4 Irving PM, Kennedy NA; LEO [London, Exeter, Oxford] IBD Research Consortium. Real-world Effectiveness of Tofacitinib for Moderate to Severe Ulcerative Colitis: A Multicentre UK Experience. J Crohns Colitis 2020; 14: 1385-1393 [PMID: 32280965 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjaa075]
- Lair-Mehiri L, Stefanescu C, Vaysse T, Laharie D, Roblin X, Rosa I, Treton X, Abitbol V, Amiot A, Bouguen G, Dib N, Fumery M, Pariente 5 B, Carbonnel F, Peyrin-Biroulet L, Simon M, Viennot S, Bouhnik Y. Real-world evidence of tofacitinib effectiveness and safety in patients with refractory ulcerative colitis. Dig Liver Dis 2020; 52: 268-273 [PMID: 31732444 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2019.10.003]
- Weisshof R, Aharoni Golan M, Sossenheimer PH, El Jurdi K, Ollech JE, Pekow J, Cohen RD, Sakuraba A, Dalal S, Rubin DT. Real-World 6 Experience with Tofacitinib in IBD at a Tertiary Center. Dig Dis Sci 2019; 64: 1945-1951 [PMID: 30734234 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-019-05492-y
- Kojima K, Watanabe K, Kawai M, Yagi S, Kaku K, Ikenouchi M, Sato T, Kamikozuru K, Yokoyama Y, Takagawa T, Shimizu M, Shinzaki S. 7 Real-world efficacy and safety of tofacitinib treatment in Asian patients with ulcerative colitis. World J Gastroenterol 2024; 30: 1871-1886 [PMID: 38659488 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v30.i13.1871]
- Taxonera C, Olivares D, Alba C. Real-World Effectiveness and Safety of Tofacitinib in Patients With Ulcerative Colitis: Systematic Review 8 With Meta-Analysis. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2022; 28: 32-40 [PMID: 33586766 DOI: 10.1093/ibd/izab011]
- Turner D, Ricciuto A, Lewis A, D'Amico F, Dhaliwal J, Griffiths AM, Bettenworth D, Sandborn WJ, Sands BE, Reinisch W, Schölmerich J, 9 Bemelman W, Danese S, Mary JY, Rubin D, Colombel JF, Peyrin-Biroulet L, Dotan I, Abreu MT, Dignass A; International Organization for the Study of IBD. STRIDE-II: An Update on the Selecting Therapeutic Targets in Inflammatory Bowel Disease (STRIDE) Initiative of the International Organization for the Study of IBD (IOIBD): Determining Therapeutic Goals for Treat-to-Target strategies in IBD. Gastroenterology 2021; 160: 1570-1583 [PMID: 33359090 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.12.031]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: office@baishideng.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com

